## CONDOMINIUM ACT, 1998 S.O. 1998, CHAPTER 19 PART I DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

- 1. In this Act.
  - "Annual General Meeting" means a meeting of the owners of a corporation held in accordance with section 45.2:
  - "Approval Authority" means the approval authority for the purposes of sections 51, 51.1 and 51.2 of the Planning Act;
  - "Auditor" means a person licensed as an accountant under the Public Accountancy Act who is appointed by the corporation under section 60;
  - "Board" means the board of directors of a corporation;
  - "Building" means a building included in a property;
  - "By-Law" means a by-law of a corporation;
  - "Claim" includes a right, title, interest, encumbrance or demand of any kind affecting land but does not include the interest of an owner in the owner's unit or common interest;
  - "Common Elements" means all the property except the units;
  - "Common Elements Condominium Corporation" means a common elements condominium corporation described in section 138.2;
  - "Common Expenses" means the expenses related to the performance of the objects and duties of a corporation and all expenses specified as common expenses in this Act or in a declaration:
  - "Common Interest" means the interest in the common elements appurtenant to,
  - a) A unit, in the case of all corporations except a common elements condominium corporation, or
  - b) An owner's parcel of land to which the common interest is attached and which is described in the declaration, in the case of a common elements condominium corporation;
  - "common surplus" means the excess of all receipts of the corporation over the expenses of the corporation;
  - "corporation" means a corporation created or continued under this Act;
  - "declarant" means a person who owns the freehold or leasehold estate in the land described in the description and who registers a declaration and description under this Act, and includes a successor or assignee of that person but does not include a purchaser in good faith of a unit who pays fair market value or a successor or assignee of the purchaser;
  - "declaration" means a declaration registered under section 2 and all amendments to the declaration;
  - "deed" includes a transfer under the Land Titles Act;
  - "description" means a description registered under section 2 and all amendments to the description;

- "encumbrance" means a claim that secures the payment of money or the performance of any other obligation and includes a charge under the Land Titles Act, a mortgage and a lien;
- "freehold condominium corporation" means a corporation in which all the units and their appurtenant common interests are held in fee simple by the owners;
- "leasehold condominium corporation" means a corporation in which all the units and their appurtenant common interests are subject to leasehold interests held by the owners;
- "lessor", means in relation to a leasehold condominium corporation, means the person who owns the freehold estate in the land described in the description;
- "minister" means the minister responsible for the administration of this Act;
- "mortgage" includes a charge under the Land Titles Act, in which case
- "mortgagor/mortgagee" mean the charger and the chargee under the charge;

## "Owner" means;

- a) In relation to a corporation other than a leasehold condominium corporation or a common elements condominium corporation, a person who owns a freehold interest in a unit and its appurtenant common interest and who is shown as the owner in the records of the land registry office in which the description of the corporation is registered, and includes a mortgagee in possession and a declarant with respect to any unit that the declarant has not transferred to another person,
- b) In relation to a leasehold condominium corporation, a person who owns a leasehold interest in a unit and its appurtenant common interest and who is shown as the owner in the records of the land registry office in which the description of the corporation is registered, and includes a mortgagee in possession and a declarant with respect to any unit in which the declarant has not transferred the leasehold interest to another person but does not include a tenant of the owner,
- c) In relation to a common elements condominium corporation, a person, including the declarant, who owns a common interest in the common elements and a freehold interest in the parcel of land to which the common interest is attached as described in the declaration and who is shown as the owner in the records of the land registry office in which the description of the corporation is registered;
- "phased condominium corporation" means a phased condominium corporation to which Part XI applies;
- "prescribed" means prescribed by the regulations made under this Act;
- "property" means the land, including the buildings on it, and interests appurtenant to the land, as the land and interests are described in the description and includes all land and interests appurtenant to land that are added to the common elements;
- "proposed property" means the property described in the declaration and description that are required to be registered to designate a proposed unit as a unit under this Act;
- "proposed unit" means land described in an agreement of purchase and sale that provides for delivery to the purchaser of a deed in registerable form after a declaration and description have been registered in respect of the land;
- "purchaser of a unit" in relation to a leasehold condominium corporation, means the purchaser of an owner's interest in a unit and the appurtenant common interest;

"registered" means registered under the Land Titles Act or the Registry Act and

"register/registration" have corresponding meanings;

"reserve fund" means a reserve fund established under section 93:

"reserve fund study" means a reserve fund study described in section 94;

"rule" means a rule of a corporation;

"status certificate" means a status certificate described in section 76;

"unit" means a part of the property designated as a unit by the description and includes the space enclosed by its boundaries and all of the land, structures and fixtures within this space in accordance with the declaration and description;

"vacant land condominium corporation" means a vacant land condominium corporation described in subsection 155.2

- 1.2 **OWNERSHIP OF LAND.** For the purposes of this Act, the ownership of land or of a leasehold interest in land includes the ownership of space or of a leasehold interest in space respectively.
- 1.3 **PROPOSED DECLARANT.** A reference to a declarant in this Act shall be deemed to include, where applicable, a person who proposes or intends to register a declaration and description.

# PART II REGISTRATION AND CREATION

- 2.1 Subject to the regulations made under this Act and section 2.2, a declaration and description may be registered by or on behalf of the person who owns the freehold or leasehold estate in the land described in the description.
- 2.2 **RESTRICTION.** A declaration and description for a freehold condominium corporation shall not be registered by or on behalf of a person who does not own the freehold estate in the land described in the description.
- 2.3 **EFFECT OD REGISTRATION.** Upon registration of declaration and description:
  - a) This Act governs the land and the interests appurtenant to the land, as the land and the interests are described in the description;
  - b) The land described in the description is divided into units and common elements in accordance with the description; and
  - c) A condominium corporation is created.
- 3.1 PLACE OF REGISTRATION. The declaration and description shall be registered
  - In the land titles division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office has a land titles division; or
  - b) In the registry division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office does not have a land titles division.

- 3.2 **INDEX.** A land registrar in whose office a declaration and description are registered shall keep an index of the corporations created by the registrations.
- 3.3 **SAME.** The index mentioned in section 3.2 shall be in the form approved by the Director of Titles appointed under section 9 of the Land Titles Act and shall be known in English as the Condominium Corporations Index and in French as Répertoire des associations condominiales.
- 3.4 **CONDOMINIUM REGISTER.** A land registrar in whose office a declaration and description are registered shall keep a register in the form approved by the Director of Titles to be known in English as the Condominium Register and in French as Registre des condominiums.
- 3.5 **CONTENTS OF CONDOMINIUM REGISTER.** Declarations, descriptions, by-laws, notices of termination and other instruments respecting land governed by this Act shall be registered and recorded in the Condominium Register in accordance with the regulations made under this Act and the instructions of the Director of Titles.
- 4.1 **REAL PROPERTY ACTS.** The Land Titles Act or the Registry Act, as the case may be, applies in respect of property governed by this Act but, if the provisions of either of those Acts conflict with the provisions of this Act, the provisions of this Act prevail.
- 4.2 **RIGHTS OF TENANTS.** The registration of a declaration and description shall not terminate or otherwise affect the rights under the Tenant Protection Act, of a person who, at the time of the registration, is a tenant of the property or of a part of the property.
- 4.3 **NO TERMINATION OF TENANCY.** The registration of a declaration and description does not constitute grounds for a landlord to give notice of termination under Part III of the Tenant Protection Act, to a tenant described in section 4.2.
- 4.4 **SPENT.**
- 5.1 **CORPORATION.** A corporation created or continued under this Act is a corporation without share capital whose members are the owners.
- 5.2 **NAME.** The land registrar shall assign a name to each corporation in accordance with the regulations made under this Act.
- 5.3 **OTHER ACT.** The Corporations Act does not apply to the corporation.
- 5.4 **SAME.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, the Corporations Information Act applies to the corporation.
- 6.1 **TYPES OF CORPORATIONS.** Corporations under this Act consist of:
  - a) Freehold condominium corporations.
  - b) Leasehold condominium corporations.
- 6.2 **FFREEHOLD CORPORATIONS.** Freehold condominium corporations consist of:
  - a) Common elements condominium corporations.
  - b) Phased condominium corporations.
  - c) Vacant land condominium corporations.
  - d) Standard condominium corporations that are not any of the corporations mentioned in paragraphs a, b and c.
- 6.3 **REGISTRATION RESTRICTIONS.** A declaration and description shall not be registered unless the registration would create a freehold condominium corporation or a leasehold condominium corporation.

- 6.4 **INDICATION IN DECLARATION.** The declaration shall state.
  - a) Whether the corporation is a freehold condominium corporation or a leasehold condominium corporation; and
  - b) If the corporation is a freehold condominium corporation, the type of freehold condominium corporation that it is.

#### **DECLARATION AND DESCRIPTION**

- 7.1 **DECLARATION REQUIREMENTS.** A declaration shall not be registered unless the declarant has executed it in the manner prescribed by the Act under which it is to be registered.
- 7.2 **CONTENTS.** A declaration shall contain:
  - a) A statement that this Act governs the land and interests appurtenant to the land, as the land and the interests are described in the description;
  - b) The consent of every person having a registered mortgage against the land or interests appurtenant to the land, as the land and the interests are described in the description;
  - c) A statement of the proportions, expressed in percentages, of the common interests appurtenant to the units;
  - d) A statement of the proportions, expressed in percentages allocated to the units, in which the owners are to contribute to the common expenses;
  - e) An address for service, a municipal address for the corporation, if available, and the mailing address of the corporation if it differs from its address for service or municipal address:
  - f) A specification of all parts of the common elements that are to be used by the owners of one or more designated units and not by all the owners;
  - g) A statement of all conditions that the approval authority, in approving or exempting the description under section 9, requires the declaration to mention; and
  - h) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 7.3 **CONTENT.** A person shall not withhold the consent mentioned in clause 2(b) by reason only of the failure of the declarant to enter into a specified number of agreements of purchase and sale for the sale of proposed units.
- 7.4 **ADDITIONAL CONTENTS.** In addition to the material mentioned in subsection 2 and in any other section in this Act, a declaration may contain,
  - a) A statement specifying the common expenses of the corporation;
  - b) Conditions or restrictions with respect to the occupation and use of the units or common elements;
  - Conditions or restrictions with respect to gifts, leases and sales of the units and common interests:
  - d) A list of the responsibilities of the corporation consistent with its objects and duties; and
  - e) A description of the allocation of obligations to maintain the units and common elements and to repair them after damage, which allocation has been done in accordance with this Act.
- 7.5 **INCONSISTENT PROVISIONS.** If any provision in a declaration is inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, the provisions of this Act prevail and the declaration shall be deemed to be amended accordingly.
- 8.1 **REQUIREMENTS FOR DESCRIPTION.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, a description shall contain,
  - a) A plan of survey showing the perimeter of the horizontal surface of the land and the perimeter of the buildings;
  - b) Architectural plans of the buildings and, if there are any, structural plans of the buildings;

- c) A specification of the boundaries of each unit by reference to the buildings or other monuments;
- d) Diagrams showing the shape and dimensions of each unit and the approximate location of each unit in relation to the other units and the buildings;
- e) A certificate of an architect that all buildings have been constructed in accordance with the regulations and, if there are structural plans, a certificate of an engineer that all buildings have been constructed in accordance with the regulations;
- A certificate signed by an Ontario land surveyor licensed under the Surveyors Act stating that the diagrams of the units are substantially accurate;
- g) A description of all interests appurtenant to the land that are included in the property;
- h) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 8.2 **PREPARATION OF DOCUMENTS.** A survey, plan, specification, diagram, certificate or description mentioned in section 8.1 shall be prepared in accordance with the regulations made under this Act.
- 8.3 **COMMON ELEMENTS BUILDING UNITS.** Description shall not be registered unless;
  - a) The property includes common elements; and
  - b) Each unit for residential purposes includes one or more buildings or is included in a building.
- 8.4 **APPROVAL BY EXAMINER OF SURVEYS.** The examiner of surveys appointed under the Land Titles Act may require a description or an amendment to a description to be submitted to the examiner of surveys for approval before it is registered.
- 8.5 **SAME.** The examiner of surveys shall approve the description or the amendment to the description if satisfied that the document submitted meets the requirements of this section.

## **PLANNING ACT**

- 9.1 **SUBDIVISION CONTROL.** Section 50 of the Planning Act does not apply in respect of,
  - a) Dealings with whole units and common interests; or
  - b) Easements transferred or reserved to the corporation.
- 9.2 **APPROVAL OF DRESCRIPTIONS.** Subject to this section, the provisions of sections 51, 51.1 and 51.2 of the Planning Act that apply to a plan of subdivision apply with necessary modifications to a description or an amendment to a description.
- 9.3 **REGISTRATION.** A description or amendment shall not be registered unless,
  - a) The approval authority has approved it; or
  - b) The approval authority has exempted it from those provisions of sections 51 and 51.1 of the Planning Act that would normally apply to it under subsection 2 and it is accompanied by a certificate of exemption issued by the approval authority.
- 9.4 **CONVERSION OF RENTED RESIDENTIAL PREMISES.** If an applicant makes an application for approval in respect of a property that includes a building or related group of buildings containing one or more premises that is used as a rented residential premises or that has been used as a rented residential premises and is vacant, the approval authority may, after consulting with the council of the local municipality in which the property is located if the approval authority is not that municipality, require the applicant to have a person who holds a certificate of authorization within the meaning of the Professional Engineers Act or a certificate of practice within the meaning of the Architects Act or another qualified person inspect the property and report to the approval authority all matters that the approval authority considers may be of concern.

- 9.5 **ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS.** In addition to the conditions that it may impose under subsection 51.25 of the Planning Act, the approval authority that receives an application described in section 9.4 may impose the conditions that it considers are reasonable in light of the report mentioned in section 9.4.
- 9.6 **APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION.** Before making an application under subsection 51.16 of the Planning Act, the owner of a property or a person authorized in writing by the owner of the property may apply to the approval authority to have the description or any part of the description exempted from those provisions of sections 51 and 51.1 of the Planning Act that would normally apply to it under section 9.2.
- 9.7 **IINDIVIDUAL EXEMPTION.** The approval authority may grant an exemption if it believes the exemption is appropriate in the circumstances.
- 9.8 **EXEMPTION MADE BY MINISTER.** If the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing is the approval authority, that Minister may by regulation provide that the provisions of sections 51 and 51.1 of the Planning Act that apply to a plan of subdivision do not apply to a class of description or an amendment to a class of description specified in the regulation.
- 9.9 **EFFECT OF REGULATION**. The regulation may be restricted to specified geographic areas of Ontario.
- 9.10 **EXEMPTION MADE BY MUNICIPALITY.** If the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing is not the approval authority, the approval authority may by by-law provide that the provisions of sections 51 and 51.1 of the Planning Act that apply to a plan of subdivision do not apply to a class of description or an amendment to a class of description specified in the by-law.
- 9.11 **EFFECT OF BY-LAW.** The by-law may be restricted to specified geographic areas within the geographic area of the authority.
- 9.12 **SECTION 52 OF THE PLANNING ACT.** Section 52 of the Planning Act applies in respect of a description of a vacant land condominium corporation but does not apply in respect of a description of any other corporation.

## PART III OWNERSHIP

- 10. **PROPERTY TYPE.** Units and common elements are real property for all purposes.
- 11.1 **OWNERSHIP OF PROPERTY.** Subject to this Act, the declaration and the by-laws, each owner is entitled to exclusive ownership and use of the owner's unit.
- 11.2 **SAME.** The owners are tenants in common of the common elements and an undivided interest in the common elements is appurtenant to each owner's unit.
- 11.3 **COMMON INTERESTS.** The proportions of common interests are those expressed in the declaration.
- 11.4 **NO SEPARATION.** The ownership of a unit shall not be separated from the ownership of the common interest and an instrument that purports to separate the ownership of a unit from a common interest is void.

- 11.5 **NO DIVISION.** Except as provided by this Act, the common elements shall not be partitioned or divided.
- 12.1 **EASEMENTS.** The following easements are appurtenant to each unit and shall be for the benefit of the owner of the unit and the corporation:
  - a) An easement for the provision of a service through the common elements or any other unit.
  - b) An easement for support by all buildings and structures necessary for providing support to the unit.
  - c) If a building or a part of a building moves after registration of the declaration and description or after having been damaged and repaired but has not been restored to the position occupied at the time of registration of the declaration and description, an easement for exclusive use and occupation over the space of the other units and common elements that would be space included in the unit if the boundaries of the unit were determined by the position of the buildings from time to time after registration of the description and not at the time of registration.
  - d) If a corporation is entitled to use a service or facility in common with another corporation, an easement for access to and for the installation and maintenance of the service/facility over the land of the other, described in accordance with the regulations made under this Act.
- 12.2 **SAME, COMMON ELEMENTS.** The following easements are appurtenant to the common elements:
  - a) An easement for the provision of a service through a unit or through a part of the common elements of which an owner has exclusive use.
  - b) An easement for support by all units necessary for providing support.
- 13. **EFFECT ON ENCUMBRANCES.** Upon the registration of the declaration and description, an encumbrance against the common elements is no longer enforceable against the common elements but is enforceable against all the units and common interests.
- 14.1 **DISCHARGE OF ENCUMBRANCES.** If an encumbrance registered before the registration of the declaration and description is, by virtue of section 13, enforceable against all the units of a corporation and their common interests, an owner may discharge the portion of the encumbrance that is applicable to the owner's unit and common interest by paying to the encumbrancer the portion of the amount owing on account of principal and interest under the encumbrance that is attributable to the owner's common interest as specified in the declaration.
- 14.2 **FORM**. Upon payment of the portion of the encumbrance sufficient to discharge a unit and common interest, and upon demand, the encumbrancer shall give to the owner a discharge of that unit and common interest in accordance with the requirements of the regulations made under this Act.
- 15.1 **ASSESSMENT.** Each unit, together with its appurtenant common interest, constitutes a parcel for the purpose of municipal assessment and taxation.
- 15.2 **COMMON ELEMENTS.** Subject to subsection 3, the common elements of a corporation that is not a common elements condominium corporation do not constitute a parcel for the purpose of municipal assessment and taxation.
- 15.3 **EXCEPTION.** A part of the common elements of a corporation that is not a common elements condominium corporation constitutes a separate parcel for the purpose of municipal assessment and taxation if it is leased for business purposes under section 21, the lessee carries on an undertaking for gain on it and it is in the commercial property class prescribed under the Assessment Act.

15.4 **COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION.** The common elements of a common elements condominium corporation constitute a parcel for the purpose of municipal assessment and taxation within each municipality in which the common elements or a part of them are located and the municipal taxes levied on the parcel or parcels shall form part of the common expenses of the corporation.

## PART IV CORPORATION

#### **GENERAL**

- 16.1 **SEAL.** The corporation shall have a seal that the board shall adopt and may change.
- 16.2 **NAME.** The name of the corporation shall appear legible on the seal.
- 17.1 **OBJECTS.** The objects of the corporation are to manage the property and the assets, if any, of the corporation on behalf of the owners.
- 17.2 **DUTIES.** The corporation has a duty to control, manage and administer the common elements and the assets of the corporation.
- 17.3 **ENSURING COMPLIANCE.** The corporation has a duty to take all reasonable steps to ensure that the owners, the occupiers of units, the lessees of the common elements and the agents and employees of the corporation comply with this Act, the declaration, the by-laws and the rules.
- 17.1 **DEALING WITH TITLE TO REAL PROPERTY.** Nothing in this Act confers on the corporation the power to grant, transfer, lease, release, dispose of or otherwise deal with the title to any real property that the corporation does not own or any interest in real property where the corporation does not own the interest, unless this Act specifically confers the corporation power.
- 18.1 **ASSETS.** The corporation may own, acquire, encumber and dispose of real and personal property only for purposes that are consistent with the objects and duties of the corporation.
- 18.1.1 **INTERESTS IN REAL PROPERTY.** The assets of the corporation do not include any real property that the corporation does not own or any interest in real property where the corporation does not own the interest.
- 18.2 **INTEREST IN ASSETS.** The owners share the assets of the corporation in the same proportions as the proportions of their common interests in accordance with this Act, the declaration and the by-laws.
- 18.3 **VALIDITY OF EASEMENT.** A grant or transfer of an easement to the corporation is valid even though the corporation does not own land capable of being benefited by the easement.
- 19 **RIGHT OF ENTRY.** On giving reasonable notice, the corporation or a person authorized by the corporation may enter a unit or a part of the common elements of which an owner has exclusive use at any reasonable time to perform the objects and duties of the corporation or to exercise the powers of the corporation.
- 20.1 **EASEMENTS DESCRIBED IN DECLARATION OR PHASE.** An easement described in section 20.2 is created:
  - a) Upon the registration of a declaration and description that creates a corporation, if the easement is described in the declaration and description; or

- b) Upon the registration of an amendment to a declaration and description that creates a phase within the meaning of Part XI in a phased condominium corporation, if the easement is described in the amendment.
- 20.2 **APPLICATION.** Subsection 1 applies to an easement that:
  - a) Imposes a benefit or a burden on land owned by the declarant other than the property; or
  - b) The approval authority requires as a condition of approving the declaration and description for the corporation.
- 20.3 **CREATION OF EASEMENT.** No deed or other document is required to be registered or delivered to the owner of the land benefited by an easement that is created under subsection 1 in order for the easement to be made effective.
- 20.4 **VALIDITY OF EASEMENT.** An easement that is created under subsection 1 is valid even though the declarant owns the land to be benefited or burdened by the easement in addition to owning the land relating to the easement that is described in the description.
- 21.1 **EASEMENTS AND LEASE OF COMMON ELEMENTS.** The corporation may by by-law:
  - a) Lease a part of the common elements, except a part that the declaration specifies is to be used only by the owners of one or more designated units and not by all the owners;
  - b) Grant or transfer an easement or licence through the common elements;
  - c) Release an easement that is part of the common elements.
- 21.2 **BINDING ON ALL OWNERS.** A lease, grant, transfer or release mentioned in subsection 1, signed by the authorized officers of the corporation, affects the interest of every owner in the common elements as if the lease, grant, transfer or release had been executed by that owner..
- 22.1 **TELECOMMUNICATIONS AGREEMENTS.** In this section, telecommunications means the emission, transmission or reception of any combination of signs, signals, writing, images, sound, data, alphanumeric characters or intelligence of any nature by wire, cable, radio or an optical, electromagnetic or any similar technical system; "telecommunications agreement" means an agreement for the provision of services or facilities related to telecommunications to, from or within the property of a corporation and includes a grant or transfer of an easement, lease or licence through the property of a corporation for the purposes of telecommunications.
- 22.2 **BY-LAW NOT REQUIRED.** Despite subsection 21.1 a corporation may by resolution of the board without a by-law:
  - a) Make an agreement for a network upgrade to a telecommunications system that services the units of the corporation:
  - b) Make an agreement for a telecommunications system that is not connected to a telecommunications system that services the units of the corporation; or
  - c) Amend an agreement for a telecommunications system that services the units of the corporation to permit the other party to the agreement to supply and invoice part or all of the services directly to the unit owners.
- 22.3 **NOTICE REQUIRED.** Sections 97.3, 97.4, 97.5 and 97.6 apply to an agreement described in subsection 2 as if it were a change in a service that a corporation provides to the owners.
- 22.4 **CHANGE TO UNIT OWNERS.** The cost of the services that are invoiced directly to the unit owners under clause 2(c) shall not form part of the common expenses, despite anything in the declaration.
- 22.5 **TELECOMMINICATIONS EASEMENT.** A corporation and a party, if any, that has entered into a telecommunications agreement with the corporation shall have a non-exclusive easement

over the part of the property described in clause (b) for the purpose of installing and using a telecommunications system if,

- a) The corporation was created on or after the day this section comes into force and includes one or more units for residential purposes;
- b) Part of the property is designed to control, facilitate or provide telecommunications to, from or within the property; and
- c) The corporation does not have an easement over the property described in the description or a right to use the property that is adequate for,
  - i) The telecommunications agreement that it has entered into with respect to the property, if it has entered into such an agreement,
  - ii) The telecommunications system that the corporation intends to install and use on the property, if it has not entered into a telecommunications agreement with respect to the property.
- 22.6 **DUTY TO ACCOMMODATE EASEMENT.** If a telecommunications system installed on the part of the property described in clause 5(b) interferes with a telecommunications system that the corporation intends to have installed and to use on the property described in the description, the owner of the part of the property shall, upon 30 days written notice by the owner of the easement described in section 26.5, take all necessary steps that are reasonable to accommodate the intended telecommunications system.
- 22.7 **VALIDITY OF EASEMENT.** The easement is valid even though the corporation and the party, if any, that has entered into a telecommunications agreement with the corporation own no land to be benefited by the easement.
- 22.8 **EASEMENTS NON-EXCLUSIVE.** If the property of a corporation that includes one or more units for residential purposes is subject to an easement for the purposes of telecommunications and at least 10 years have passed since the later of the execution of the grant of the easement and the registration of the declaration and description, then, despite anything in the grant, the easement shall be deemed to be non-exclusive.
- 22.9 **TERMINATION OF AGREEMENTS.** A corporation that includes one or more units for residential purposes may terminate a telecommunications agreement if,
  - a) At least 10 years have passed since the later of the execution of the agreement and the registration of the declaration and description;
  - b) The board has, by resolution, approved the termination of the agreement;
  - c) The owners of more than 50 per cent of the units at the time the board passes the resolution consent in writing to the termination of the agreement; and
  - d) The corporation has given the person 120 days written notice of the termination.
- 22.10 **EXCEPTION.** Subsection 9 doesn't apply to a telecommunications agreement if:
  - a) The corporation entered into the agreement after a new board is elected at a turn-over meeting held under section 43;
  - b) The agreement is non-exclusive; and
  - c) The agreement makes allowance for the installation of alternate telecommunications systems.
- 22.11 **PERSONAL PROPERTY.** If, under subsection 9, a corporation terminates a telecommunications agreement, a party to the agreement may, on giving reasonable notice to the corporation, remove personal property that it owns and that is located on the property that was subject to the agreement within 30 days after the termination of the agreement.
- 22.12 **REMOVAL DUTIES.** Parties that remove personal property under section 22.11 shall:
  - a) Carry out the removal in a manner that facilitates the installation of other similar personal property for the purposes of telecommunications; and

- b) Reimburse the corporation for the damage, if any, that the removal causes to the property of the corporation.
- 22.13 **ABANDONMENT.** A party to a telecommunications agreement that has the right to remove its personal property under section 22.11 shall be deemed to have abandoned the property if it does not remove the property within the time specified in that subsection.
- 23.1 **ACTION BY CORPORATION.** Subject to section 23.2, in addition to any other remedies that a corporation may have, a corporation may, on its own behalf and on behalf of an owner,
  - a) Commence, maintain or settle an action for damages and costs in respect of any damage to common elements, the assets of the corporation or individual units; and
  - b) Commence, maintain or settle an action with respect to a contract involving the common elements or a unit, even though the corporation was not a party to the contract in respect of which the action is brought.
- 23.2 **NOTICE TO OWNERS.** Before commencing an action mentioned in subsection 1, the corporation shall give written notice of the general nature of the action to all persons whose names are in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2 except if:
  - a) The action is to enforce a lien of the corporation under section 85 or to fulfil its duty under section 17.3; or
  - b) The action is commenced in the Small Claims Court.
- 23.3 **COSTS.** Unless the board determines otherwise, the legal and court costs in an action that the corporation commences or maintains in whole or in part on behalf of any owners in respect of their units shall be borne by those owners in the proportion in which their interests are affected.
- 23.4 **JUDGMENT AS ASSET.** A judgment for payment in favour of the corporation in an action that the corporation commences or maintains on its own behalf is an asset of the corporation.
- 23.5 **CORPORATION MAY BE SUED.** The corporation may, as representative of the owners of the units, be sued in respect of any matter relating to the common elements or assets of the corporation.
- 23.6 **JUDGMENT AGAINST CORPORATION.** A judgment for the payment of money against the corporation is also a judgment against each owner at the time of judgment for a portion of the judgment determined by the proportions specified in the declaration for sharing the common interests.
- 24.1 NOTICES UNDER THE EXPROPRIATIONS ACT. For the purposes of the Expropriations Act, if the land to be expropriated is part of the common elements of a corporation and does not include any units, any document that an expropriating authority is required or entitled to serve on the owner of the land, including a notice, an appraisal report and an offer of compensation, is sufficiently served on the owners of the land if the expropriating authority serves the document,
  - a) On the corporation; and
  - b) If the land to be expropriated is part of the common elements that the declaration specifies are for the exclusive use of the owners of one or more of the units of the corporation, but not all the owners, on the owners of those units.
- 24.2 **NOTICE TO OWNERS.** Within 15 days of being served with a document under subsection 1, the corporation shall notify all persons whose names are in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2 that it has been served with a document for the purposes of the Expropriations Act and shall make a copy of the document available for examination by them.
- 24.3 **CORPORATION ACTING FOR OWNERS.** For the purposes of the Expropriations Act, all the rights under that Act of the owners of the land to be expropriated in respect of which a

document has been served on the corporation under section 24.1 shall be transferred to and exercised by the corporation, subject to section 126.

- NOTICES UNDER THE PLANNING ACT. A corporation that is served with a notice under the Planning Act shall, within 15 days of being served, notify all persons whose names are in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2 that it has been served with a notice under that Act and shall make a copy of the notice available for examination by them.
- OCCUPIERS LIABILITY. For the purposes of determining liability resulting from breach of the duties of an occupier of land, the corporation shall be deemed to be the occupier of the common elements and the owners shall be deemed not to be occupiers of the common elements.

#### **DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS**

- 27.1 **BOARD OF DIRECTORS.** A board of directors shall manage the affairs of the corporation.
- 27.2 **NUMBER.** Subject to section 42.4, the board shall consist of at least three persons or such greater number as the by-laws may provide.
- 27.3 **CHANGE IN NUMBER.** The corporation may by by-law increase or, subject to section 27.2, decrease the number of directors as set out in its by-laws.
- 28.1 **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS.** Subject to section 42.1, the owners shall elect the board of directors in accordance with this Act and the by-laws.
- 28.2 **NOTICE OF CANDIDATES.** The notice of a meeting to elect one or more directors shall include the name and address of each individual who has notified the board in writing of the intention to be a candidate in the election as of the fourth day before the notice is sent.
- 28.3 **NOTICE OF OWNER-OCCUPANT POSITION.** If, under section 51.6, one position on the board is reserved for voting by owners of owner-occupied units, the notice of meeting shall include,
  - A statement that one position on the board is reserved for voting by owners of owneroccupied units; and
  - b) A statement indicating which persons have notified the board in writing as of the day before the notice is sent that they intend to be candidates for the position on the board reserved for voting by owners of owner-occupied units.
- 29.1 **QUALIFICATIONS.** No person shall be a director if,
  - a) The person is under eighteen years of age;
  - b) The person is an undischarged bankrupt; or
  - c) The person is a mentally incompetent person.
- 29.2 **DISQUALIFICATION.** A person immediately ceases to be a director if,
  - a) Tthe person becomes an undischarged bankrupt or a mentally incompetent person; or
  - b) A certificate of lien has been registered under section 85.2 against a unit owned by the person and the person does not obtain a discharge of the lien under section 85.7 within 90 days of the registration of the lien.
- 30.1 **CONSENT.** A person shall not be elected or appointed as a director unless the person consents.
- 30.2 **DEEMED CONSENT.** A person shall be deemed to consent if the person is present at the meeting when elected or appointed and does not refuse to act as a director.

- 30.3 **WRITTEN CONSENT.** A person who is not present at the meeting may be elected or appointed if the person consents in writing to act as director before the meeting or within 10 days after the meeting.
- 30.4 **NON-COMPLIANCE.** The election or appointment of a person as director contrary to this section is ineffective.
- 31.1 **TERM.** Except in the case of directors appointed to the first board of directors under section 42.1, a director is elected for a term of three years or such lesser period as the by-laws may provide.
- 31.2 **SAME.** Despite section 31.1, a director may continue to act until a successor is elected.
- 32.1 **CONDUCT OF BUSINESS.** Subject to section 42.5, the board of a corporation shall not transact any business of the corporation except at a meeting of directors at which a quorum of the board is present.
- 32.2 **QUORUM.** A quorum for the transaction of business is a majority of the members of the board.
- 33.1 **REMOVAL.** Subject to section 51.8, a director, other than a director on the first board, may be removed before the expiration of the director's term of office by a vote of the owners at a meeting duly called for the purpose where the owners of more than 50 per cent of all of the units in the corporation vote in favour of removal.
- 33.2 **REPLACEMENT.** In accordance with the by-laws dealing with the election of directors, the owners may, at the meeting, elect any person qualified to be a member of the board for the remainder of the term of a director who has been removed.
- 34.1 **VACANCY.** If a vacancy arises in the board, the remaining directors may exercise all the powers of the board as long as a quorum of the board remains in office.
- 34.2 **REPLACEMENT MADE BY BOARD.** If a vacancy arises in the board and a quorum of the board remains in office, the majority of the remaining members of the board may appoint any person qualified to be a member of the board to fill the vacancy until the next annual general meeting.
- 34.3 **REPLACEMENT MADE BY OWNERS.** Subject to section 51.6, at the annual general meeting mentioned in section 34.2 the owners shall elect a person to fill the vacancy that arose under that subsection who shall hold office for the remainder of the term of the director whose position became vacant.
- 34.4 **ELECTION WHEN NO QUORUM.** If a vacancy arises in the board and there are not enough directors remaining in office to constitute a quorum, the remaining directors shall, within 30 days of losing the quorum, call and hold a meeting of owners to fill all vacancies in the board.
- 34.5 **OWNER MAY CALL MEETING.** If the directors do not call and hold the meeting or if there are no directors then in office, an owner may call the meeting.
- 34.6 **REIMBURSEMENT OF COST.** Upon request, the corporation shall reimburse an owner who calls a meeting under subsection 5 for the reasonable costs incurred in calling the meeting.
- 34.7 **INCREASE.** Despite section 34.2, a vacancy resulting from an increase in the number of directors shall be filled only by election at a meeting of owners duly called for that purpose and the directors so elected shall not act until the by-law increasing the number of directors is registered under section 56.9.

- 35.1 **MEETINGS OF DIRECTORS.** In addition to meetings of the directors required by the by-laws of the corporation, a quoum of the directors may, at any time, call a meeting for the transaction of any business.
- 35.2 **NOTICE.** The person calling a meeting of directors shall give a written notice of the meeting to every director of the corporation,
  - a) At least 10 days before the day of the meeting, unless the by-laws specify otherwise; and
  - b) By delivering it to the director personally or by sending it by prepaid mail, courier delivery or electronic communication addressed to the director at the latest address as shown on the records of the corporation, unless the by-laws specify otherwise.
- 35.3 **CONSENT OF NOTICE.** The notice shall state the time and place of the meeting and the general nature of the business to be discussed at the meeting.
- 35.4 **WAIVER OF NOTICE.** A director who attends a meeting shall be deemed to have waived the right to object to a failure to give the required notice unless the director expressly objects to the failure at the meeting.
- 35.5 **TELECONFERENCE.** A meeting of the directors may be held by teleconference or another form of communications system that allows the directors to participate concurrently if,
  - a) The by-laws authorize those means for holding a meeting of the directors;
  - b) All directors of the corporation consent to the means used for holding the meeting.
- 36.1 **OFFICERS.** A corporation shall have a president and a secretary and all other officers that are provided for by by-law or by resolution of the directors.
- 36.2 **ELECTION AND APPOINTMENT.** Subject to the by-laws, the directors,
  - a) Shall elect the president from among themselves:
  - b) Shall appoint or elect the secretary; and
  - c) May appoint or elect one or more vice-presidents or other officers.
- 36.3 **HOLDING SEVERAL OFFICES.** The same person may hold two or more offices of the corporation.
- 37.1 **STANDARD OF CARE.** Every director and every officer of a corporation in exercising the powers and discharging the duties of office shall,
  - a) Act honestly and in good faith; and
  - b) Exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances.
- 37.2 **VALIDITY OF ACTS.** The acts of a director or officer are valid despite any defect that may afterwards be discovered in the person's election, appointment or qualifications.
- 37.3 **LIABILITY OF DIRECTORS.** A director shall not be found liable for a breach of a duty mentioned in section 37.1 if the breach arises as a result of the director's relying in good faith upon:
  - a) Financial statements of the corporation that the auditor in a written report, an officer of the corporation or a manager under an agreement for the management of the property represents to the director as presenting fairly the financial position of the corporation in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; or
  - b) A report or opinion of a lawyer, public accountant, engineer, appraiser or other person whose profession lends credibility to the report or opinion.

- 38.1 **INDEMNIFICATION.** Subject to section 38.2, the by-laws of a corporation may provide that every director and every officer of the corporation and the person's heirs, executors, administrators, estate trustees and other legal personal representatives may from time to time be indemnified and saved harmless by the corporation from and against,
  - a) Any liability and all costs, charges and expenses that the director or officer sustains or incurs in respect of any action, suit or proceeding that is proposed or commenced against the person for or in respect of anything that the person has done, omitted to do or permitted in respect of the execution of the duties of office; and
  - b) All other costs, charges and expenses that the person sustains or incurs in respect of the affairs of the corporation.
- 38.2 **NOT FOR BREACH OF DUTY.** No director or officer of a corporation shall be indemnified by the corporation in respect of any liability, costs, charges or expenses that the person sustains or incurs in or about an action, suit or other proceeding as a result of which the person is adjudged to be in breach of the duty to act honestly and in good faith.
- 39 **INSURANCE.** If the insurance is reasonably available, a corporation shall purchase and maintain insurance for the benefit of a director or officer against the matters described in clauses 38.1(a)(b) except insurance against a liability, cost, charge or expense of the director or officer incurred as a result of a breach of the duty to act honestly and in good faith.
- 40.1 **DISCLOSURE BY DIRECTOR OF INTEREST.** A director of a corporation who has, directly or indirectly, an interest in a contract or transaction to which the corporation is a party or a proposed contract or transaction to which the corporation will be a party, shall disclose in writing to the corporation the nature and extent of the interest.
- 40.2 **INTEREST TO BE MATERIAL.** Ssection 40.1 does not apply to a contract or transaction or a proposed contract or transaction unless both it and the director's interest in it are material.
- 40.3 **PURCHASE OF PROPERTY.** If the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction to which section 40.1 applies involves the purchase or sale of real or personal property by the corporation that the seller acquired within five years before the date of the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction, the director shall disclose the cost of the property to the seller, to the extent to which that information is within the director's knowledge or control.
- 40.4 **TIME OF DISCLOSURE.** The disclosure required by this section shall be made:
  - a) At the meeting of the board at which the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction is first considered;
  - b) If the director is not as of the date of the meeting mentioned in clause (a) interested in the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction, at the next meeting of the directors held after the director becomes so interested;
  - c) If the director becomes interested in the contract or transaction after it is entered into, at the first meeting of the directors held after the director becomes so interested; or
  - d) If the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction is one that in the ordinary course of the corporation's business would not require approval by the directors or owners, at the first meeting of the directors held after the director becomes aware of the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction.
- 40.5 **MINUTES.** The board shall enter the disclosure made by a director under this section in the minutes of the meeting of the board at which the disclosure was made.
- 40.6 **RIGHT TO VOTE.** The director shall not be present during the discussion at a meeting, vote or be counted in the quorum on a vote with respect to a contract or transaction or a proposed contract or transaction to which section 40.1 applies unless the director's interest in it,

- a) Is or would be limited solely to the insurance described in section 39 or remuneration as a director, officer or employee of the corporation; or
- b) Arises or would arise solely because the director is a director, officer or employee of the declarant, if the director has been appointed to the first board by the declarant under section 42.1.
- 40.7 **EFFECT OF DISCLOSURE.** A director who has complied with the requirements of this section and who was acting honestly and in good faith at the time the contract or transaction was entered into, is not, by reason only of holding the office of director, accountable to the corporation or to its owners for any profit or gain realized from the contract or transaction, and the contract or transaction is not voidable by reason only of the director's interest in it.
- 40.8 **CONFIRMATION BY OWNERS.** Despite anything in this section, a director who has acted honestly and in good faith is not accountable to the corporation or to the owners for any profit or gain realized from the contract or transaction by reason only of holding the office of director, and the contract or transaction is not voidable by reason only of the director's interest in it if,
  - a) The contract or transaction is confirmed or approved by at least two-thirds of the votes cast at a meeting of owners duly called for that purpose; and
  - b) The nature and extent of the director's interest in the contract or transaction are declared and disclosed in reasonable detail in the notice calling the meeting.
- 41.1 **DISCLOSURE BY OFFICER OF INTEREST.** An officer of a corporation who is not a director and who has, directly or indirectly, an interest in a contract or transaction to which the corporation is a party or a proposed contract or transaction to which the corporation will be a party, shall disclose in writing to the corporation the nature and extent of the interest.
- 41.2 **TIME OF DISCLOSURE.** An officer who is required to make a disclosure under subsection 1 shall make the disclosure at the first meeting of the board held after the officer becomes aware of the contract or transaction or the proposed contract or transaction.
- 41.3 **APPLICATION OF SECTION 40.** Sections 40.2, 40.3, 40.5, 40.7 and 40.8 apply to an officer of a corporation who is not a director as if all references to a director in those subsections were references to an officer.

### TRANSFER OF CONTROL BY DECLARANT

- 42.1 **FIRST BOARD OF DIRECTORS.** Within 10 days after the registration of the declaration and description, the declarant shall appoint the first board of a corporation.
- 42.2 **REPLACEMENTS.** The declarant may revoke the appointment of a director to the first board and appoint another director to the first board who shall hold office until a new board is elected at a turn-over meeting held under section 43.
- 42.3 **TERM.** The first board shall hold office until a new board is elected at a turn-over meeting held under section 43.
- 42.4 **NUMBER.** The first board shall consist of three persons or such greater number as the declaration provides.
- 42.5 **CONDUCT OF BUSINESS.** A written resolution that is adopted by the first board before the owners elect a director to the first board under section 42.8 and that is signed by all the directors entitled to vote on the resolution at a meeting of the first board, is valid even though no meeting is held to vote on the resolution.

- 42.6 **OWNERS' MEETING.** Subject to section 42.7, the first board shall call and hold a meeting of owners by the later of,
  - a) The 30th day after the day by which the declarant has transferred 20 per cent of the units in the corporation; and
  - b) The 90th day after the declarant transfers the first unit in the corporation.
- 42.7 **EXCEPTION.** The first board is not required to call or hold the meeting mentioned in section 42.6 if, by the day set for the meeting, the declarant no longer owns a majority of the units and advises the first board in writing of that fact.
- 42.8 **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS.** At the meeting mentioned in section 42.6, the owners, other than the declarant, may elect two directors to the first board.
- 42.9 **QUORUM.** Despite section 50.1, at the meeting mentioned in section 42.6, the quorum for the election of directors under section 42.8 is those owners who own 25 per cent of the units in the corporation not owned by the declarant.
- 42.10 **DETERMINATION OF QUORUM.** To count towards the quorum, an owner must have been entitled to receive notice of the meeting, must be entitled to vote at a meeting and shall be present at the meeting or represented by proxy.
- 42.11 **INCREASED NUMBER.** A director elected to the first board under subsection 8 shall hold office in addition to the directors appointed to the first board even if the addition of an elected director results in more directors on the board than the declaration allows.
- 42.12 **TRANSITION.** The owners other than the declarant shall not be entitled to elect a director under section 42.8 if the corporation's first board was appointed or elected on or before the day this section comes into force.
- 43.1 **TURN-OVER MEETING.** The board elected or appointed at a time when the declarant owns a majority of the units shall, not more than 21 days after the declarant ceases to be the registered owner of the majority of the units, call a meeting of owners to elect a new board.
- 43.2 **WHO MAY CALL MEETING.** If the board does not call the meeting within the required time, an owner or a mortgagee having the right to vote under section 48 may call the meeting.
- 43.3 **TIME OF MEETING.** The board shall hold the meeting within 21 days after it is called.
- 43.4 **THINGS TO TURN OVER.** At the meeting, the declarant shall deliver to the board elected at the meeting.
  - a) The seal of the corporation;
  - b) The minute book for the corporation including a copy of the registered declaration, registered by-laws, current rules and minutes of owners' meetings and board meetings;
  - Copies of all agreements entered into by the corporation or the declarant or the declarant's representatives on behalf of the corporation, including management contracts, deeds, leases, licences and easements;
  - d) copies of all policies of insurance and the related certificates or memoranda of insurance and all insurance trust agreements;
  - e) bills of sale or transfers for all items that are assets of the corporation but not part of the property;
  - f) the records maintained under section 47.2 and 83.3; and
  - g) all records that relate to the units or to employees of the corporation.

- 43.5 **SAME.** The declarant shall deliver to the board within 30 days after the meeting.
  - (a) the existing warranties and guarantees for all the equipment, fixtures and chattels included in the sale of either the units or common elements that are not protected by warranties and guarantees given directly to a unit purchaser;
  - (b) the as-built architectural, structural, engineering, mechanical, electrical and plumbing plans;
  - the as-built specifications, indicating all substantive changes, if any, from the original specifications;
  - (d) all existing plans for underground site services, site grading, drainage and landscaping, and television, radio or other communications services;
  - (e) all other existing plans and information not mentioned in clause (b) (c) or (d) that are relevant to the repair or maintenance of the property;
  - (f) if the property of the corporation is subject to the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act.
    - (i) proof, in the form, if any, prescribed by the Minister, that the units and common elements have been enrolled in the Plan within the meaning of that Act in accordance with the regulations made under that Act, and
    - (ii) a copy of all final reports on inspections that the Corporation within the meaning of that Act requires be carried out on the common elements;
  - g) a table setting out the responsibilities for repair after damage and maintenance and indicating whether the corporation or the owners are responsible;
  - (h) a schedule setting out what constitutes a standard unit for each class of unit that the declarant specifies for the purpose of determining the responsibility for repairing improvements after damage and insuring them;
  - (i) all financial records of the corporation and of the declarant relating to the operation of the corporation from the date of registration of the declaration and the description;
  - (j) if the meeting is held after nine months following the registration of the declaration and description, the reserve fund study that is required within the year following the registration of the declaration and description;
  - (k) all reserve fund studies that have been completed or are required to have been completed at the time the meeting is held, other than the reserve fund study that is required within the year following the registration of the declaration and description;
  - (I) a copy of the most current disclosure statement delivered to a purchaser of a unit in the corporation under section 72 before the meeting; and
  - (m) all other material that the regulations made under this Act require to be given to the board.
- 43.6 **COST.** The items mentioned in subsections 4 and 5 shall be prepared at the declarant's expense, except for the items mentioned in clauses 5(j) (k) which shall be prepared at the expense of the corporation.
- 43.7 **AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.**The declarant shall deliver to the board within 60 days after the meeting audited financial statements of the corporation prepared by the auditor, on behalf of the owners and at the expense of the corporation, as of the last day of the month in which the meeting is held
- 43.8 **APPLICATION.** The corporation may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order under section 43.9.
- 43.9 **COURT ORDER.** The court, if satisfied that the declarant has, without reasonable excuse, failed to comply with section 4, 5 or 7,
  - (a) shall order that the declarant pay damages to the corporation for the loss it incurred as a result of the declarant's acts of non-compliance with subsection 4, 5 or 7, as the case may be:
  - (b) shall order that the declarant pay the corporation's costs of the application;

- (c) may order the declarant to pay to the corporation an additional amount not to exceed \$10,000; and
- (d) may order the declarant to comply with section 4, 5 or 7, as the case may be.
- 44.1 **PERFORMANCE AUDIT.** If the property of the corporation includes one or more units for residential purposes or if the corporation is a common elements condominium corporation, the board shall retain a person who holds a certificate of authorization within the meaning of the Professional Engineers Act or a certificate of practice within the meaning of the Architects Act to conduct a performance audit of the common elements described in the description on behalf of the corporation.
- 44.2 **TIME FOR AUDIT.** A performance audit shall be conducted no earlier than six months, and no later than 10 months, following the registration of the declaration and description.
- 44.3 **COST.** The corporation shall pay the cost of the performance audit and it shall form part of the corporation's budget for the year following the registration of the declaration and description.
- 44.4 **PURPOSE.** The person who conducts the performance audit shall determine whether there are any deficiencies in the performance of the common elements described in the description after construction has been completed on them that,
  - a) may give rise to a claim for payment out of the guarantee fund under section 14 of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act to the corporation; or
  - b) subject to the regulations made under this Act, would give rise to a claim described in clause (a) if the property of the corporation were subject to that Act.
- 44.5 **DUTIES.** In making the determination the one who conducts the performance audit shall,
  - inspect the major components of the buildings on the property which, subject to the regulations made under this Act, include the foundation, parking garage, wall construction, air and vapour barriers, windows, doors, elevators, roofing, mechanical system, electrical system, fire protection system and all other components that are prescribed:
  - (b) subject to the regulations made under this Act, inspect the landscaped areas of the property:
  - (c) review all final reports on inspections that the Corporation within the meaning of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act requires be carried out on the common elements; and
  - (d) conduct a survey of the owners of the corporation as to what evidence, if any, they have seen of,
    - i) damage to the units that may have been caused by defects in the common elements, and
    - ii) defects in the common elements that may cause damage to the units.
- 44.6 **POWERS FOR AUDIT.** The one who conducts a performance audit may,
  - (a) enter onto the property at any reasonable time either alone or accompanied with any expert that the person considers necessary for the audit;
  - (b) require any person to produce any drawings, specifications or information that may on reasonable grounds be relevant to the audit;
  - (c) make all examinations, tests or inquiries that may on reasonable grounds be relevant to the audit; and
  - (d) call upon any expert for the assistance that the person considers necessary in conducting the audit.
- 44.7 **NO OBSTRUCTION.** No person shall obstruct a person who is exercising powers under this section or provide false information or refuse to provide information to the person.

- 44.8 **CONTENTS.** The person who conducts a performance audit shall prepare a written report that includes.
  - (a) a copy of the person's certificate of authorization within the meaning of the Professional Engineers Act or certificate of practice within the meaning of the Architects Act, as the case may be;
  - (b) details of the inspection and findings made by the person in the course of conducting the audit;
  - (c) a statement that the person has reviewed all final reports described in clause 5(c);
  - (d) a copy of the survey described in clause 5(d) and a summary of the results of it;
  - (e) the determination that subsection 4 requires the person to make; and
  - (f) all other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 44.9 **SUBMISSION OF REPORT.** Before the end of the 11th month following the registration of the declaration and description, the person who conducts a performance audit shall,
  - (a) submit the report to the board; and
    - (b) file the report with the Corporation within the meaning of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act if the property is subject to that Act.
- 44.10 **CLAIM UNDER OTHER ACT.** The filing of the report with the Corporation within the meaning of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act shall be deemed to constitute a notice of claim that the corporation gives to the Corporation within the meaning of that Act under the regulations made under that Act for the deficiencies disclosed in the report.

#### **OWNERS**

- 45.1 **MEETINGS.** Subject to the other requirements of this Act, anything that this Act requires to be approved by a vote of any of the owners shall be approved only at a meeting of owners duly called for that purpose.
- 45.2 **ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING.** The board shall hold a general meeting of owners not more than three months after the registration of the declaration and description and subsequently within six months of the end of each fiscal year of the corporation.
- 45.3 **MATTERS FOR ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING.** At an annual general meeting, an owner may raise for discussion any matter relevant to the affairs and business of the corporation.
- 45.4 **OTHER MEETINGS.** The board may at any time call a meeting of owners for the transaction of any business, and the notice of the meeting shall specify the nature of the business.
- 46.1 **REQUISITION FOR MEETING.** A requisition for a meeting of owners may be made by those owners who at the time the board receives the requisition, own at least 15 per cent of the units, are listed in the record maintained by the corporation under subsection 47.2 and are entitled to vote.
- 46.2 **FORM OF REQUISITION.** The requisition shall,
  - a) Be in writing and be signed by the requisitionists;
  - b) state the nature of the business to be presented at the meeting; and
  - c) Be delivered personally or by registered mail to the president or secretary of the board or deposited at the address for service of the corporation.
- 46.3 **SAME**, **REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS**. If the nature of the business to be presented at the meeting includes the removal of one or more of the directors, the requisition shall state, for each director who is proposed to be removed, the name of the director, the reasons for the removal and whether the director occupies a position on the board that under subsection 51.6 is reserved for voting by owners of owner-occupied units.

- 46.4 **DUTY OF BOARD.** Upon receiving a requisition mentioned in subsection 1, the board shall,
  - If the requisitionists so request in the requisition or consent in writing, add the business to be presented at the meeting to the agenda of items for the next annual general meeting; or
  - b) Otherwise call and hold a meeting of owners within 35 days.
- 46.5 **NON-COMPLIANCE.** If the board does not comply with section 4, a requisitionist may call a meeting of owners which shall be held within 45 days of the day on which the meeting is called.
- 46.6 **REIMBURSEMENT OF COST.** Upon request, the corporation shall reimburse a requisitionist who calls a meeting under section 5 for the reasonable costs incurred in calling the meeting.
- 47.1 **NOTICE TO OWNERS.** A notice that is required to be given to owners shall,
  - a) Be in writing;
  - b) Be given at least 15 days before the day of the meeting if the notice is a notice of meeting of owners; and
  - c) Be given to,
    - i) Each owner who has notified the corporation in writing of the owner's name and address for service, and
    - ii) Each mortgagee of a unit who,
      - Under the terms of the mortgage, has the right to vote at a meeting of owners in the place of the unit owner or to consent in writing in the place of the unit owner, and
      - b) Has notified the corporation in writing of the right and the mortgagee's name and address for service.
- 47.2 **RECORD OF OWNERS AND MORTGAGEES.** A corporation shall maintain a record of the names and addresses for service that it receives under section 1.
- 47.3 **USE OF RECORD.** A corporation shall use the record for the purposes of this Act, and no other purpose.
- 47.4 **CHANGE IN ADDRESS.** A person whose name is in the record shall notify the corporation in writing of all changes in the address for service.
- 47.5 **RECORD DATE.** In the case of a notice of meeting of owners, the persons whose names appeared in the record 20 days before the day of the meeting shall be deemed to be the persons to whom the notice is required to be given under section 1.
- 47.6 **SAME, OTHER NOTICE.** In the case of a notice to owners that is not a notice of meeting of owners, the persons whose names appeared in the record 5 days before the day the notice is given shall be deemed to be the persons to whom the notice is required to be given under section 1.
- 47.7 **SERVICE ON OWNER.** A notice that is required to be given to an owner will be:
  - a) Delivered to the owner personally;
  - b) Sent by prepaid mail addressed to the owner at the address for service that appears in the record:
  - c) Sent by facsimile transmission, electronic mail or any other method of electronic communication if the owner agrees in writing that the party giving the notice may give the notice in this manner; or
  - d) Delivered at the owner's unit or at the mail box for the unit unless,
    - i) The party giving the notice has received a written request from the owner that the notice not be given in this manner, or

- ii) The address for service that appears in the record is not the address of the unit of the owner.
- 47.8 MORTGAGEE SERVICE. Notices that require to be given to mortgagee will be
  - Delivered to the mortgagee personally;
  - b) Sent by prepaid mail addressed to the mortgagee at the address for service that appears in the record; or
  - c) Sent by facsimile transmission, electronic mail or any other method of electronic communication if the mortgagee agrees in writing that the party giving the notice may give the notice in this manner.
- 47.9 **CONTENT OF NOTICE OF MEETING.** A notice of meeting of owners shall,
  - a) Specify the place, the date and the hour of the meeting, as well as the nature of the business to be presented at the meeting; and
  - b) Be accompanied by,
    - i) A copy of all proposed changes to the declaration, by-laws, rules or agreements that are to be discussed at the meeting, and
    - ii) a copy of the requisition, if an owner has made a requisition under section 46.
- 47.10 **MATTERS AT MEETING.** No vote shall be taken at a meeting of owners on any matter other than routine procedure unless that matter was clearly disclosed in the notice of the meeting.
- 47.11 **WAIVER OF NOTICE.** An owner or mortgagee who attends a meeting or who is represented by proxy at a meeting shall be deemed to have waived the right to object to a failure to give the required notice, unless the person expressly objects to the failure at the meeting.
- 48.1 **MORTGAGEE'S RIGHT TO VOTE.** A mortgagee of a unit who is entitled to receive notice of a meeting of owners has the right to vote at the meeting in the place of the unit owner or to exercise the right, if any, of the unit owner to consent in writing if the mortgagee gives notice to the corporation and to the owner at least four days before the date of the meeting of the mortgagee's intention to exercise the right.
- 48.2 **MORE THAN ONE MORTGAGEE.** If a unit is subject to more than one mortgage for which the mortgagee has the right to vote at a meeting of owners in the place of the owner or to consent in writing in the place of the owner, the mortgagee who has priority may exercise the right and in that case no other mortgagee may exercise the right.
- 48.3 **SAME.** If a mortgagee who has priority fails to exercise the right, the mortgagee who is next in priority may exercise the right and in that case no other mortgagee may exercise the right.
- 48.4 **VOTING BY OWNER.** If none of the mortgagees who have the right exercises the right, the owner has the right to vote at a meeting of owners subject to subsection 51.1 or to consent in writing.
- 49.1 **LOSS OF OWNER'S RIGHT TO VOTE.** An owner is not entitled to vote at a meeting if any contributions payable in respect of the owner's unit have been in arrears for 30 days or more at the time of the meeting.
- 49.2 **PAYMENT OF ARREARS.** An owner who is not entitled to vote under subsection 1 may vote if the corporation receives payment of the arrears with respect to the owner's unit before the meeting is held.
- 49.3 **PARKING OR STORAGE UNIT.** No owner shall vote in respect of a unit that is intended for parking or storage purposes or for the purpose of housing services or facilities or mechanical installations unless all the units in the corporation are used for one or more of those purposes.

- 50.1 **QUORUM.** A quorum for the transaction of business at a meeting of owners is those owners who own 25 per cent of the units of the corporation, unless a by-law registered in accordance with section 56.9 after this subsection comes into force provides that the quorum is those owners who own 33<sup>1</sup>/<sub>3</sub> per cent of the units of the corporation.
- 50.2 **DETERMINATION OF QUORUM.** To count towards the quorum, an owner must have been entitled to receive notice of the meeting, must be entitled to vote at a meeting and shall be present at the meeting or represented by proxy.
- 50.3 **WHERE ONLY ONE OWNER.** If a corporation has only one owner, the owner present in person or by proxy constitutes a meeting.
- 51.1 **VOTING.** To vote at a meeting of owners, an owner must have been entitled to receive notice of the meeting and must be entitled to vote at the meeting.
- 51.2 **ONE VOTE PER UNIT.** Voting by owners shall be on the basis of one vote per unit.
- 51.3 **JOINT OWNERS.** The majority of the owners of a unit may exercise the right to vote in respect of the unit but the vote shall not be counted if there are two or more owners of the unit and they are evenly divided on how to exercise the vote.
- 51.4 **VOTING FOR DIRECTORS.** Subject to this section, on a vote to elect or to remove a member of the board all owners entitled to vote may vote for each member of the board.
- 51.5 **DEFINITION.** In subsections 6, 7 and 8, "owner-occupied unit" means a unit of an owner who is entitled to vote in respect of the unit at a meeting to elect or to remove a director where the unit is used for residential purposes and the owner has not leased the unit within the 60 days before notice is given for the meeting, as shown by the record that the corporation is required to maintain under subsection 83.3.
- 51.6 **RESERVED POSITION.** If at least 15 per cent of the units of the corporation are owner-occupied units on or after the time at which the board is required to call a turn-over meeting under section 43, no persons other than the owners of owner-occupied units may elect a person to or remove a person from one of the positions on the board.
- 51.7 **OTHER POSITIONS.** Nothing in subsection 6 affects the right of the owner of an owner-occupied unit to vote to elect or to remove any members of the board other than the member who occupies the position mentioned in that subsection.
- 51.8 **REMOVAL.** A director elected under subsection 6 may be removed before the expiration of the director's term of office by a vote of the owners at a meeting duly called for the purpose where the owners of more than 50 per cent of all of the owner-occupied units in the corporation vote in favour of removal.
- 52.1 **METHOD OF VOTING.** On a show of hands or on a recorded vote, votes may be cast either personally or by proxy.
- 52.2 **REQUEST FOR RECORDED VOTE.** At a meeting of owners, a person entitled to vote at the meeting may request that a recorded vote be held on any item scheduled for a vote either before or promptly after the vote.
- 52.3 **PROXY.** A proxy need not be an owner.

- 52.4 **APPOINTMENT OF PROXY.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act and subsection 5, an instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointer or the appointer's attorney and shall be for a particular meeting of owners.
- 52.5 **PROXY FOR VOTING FOR DIRECTORS.** An instrument appointing a proxy for the election or removal of a director at a meeting of owners shall state the name of the directors for and against whom the proxy is to vote.
- 52.6 **PRESCRIBED FORM.** An instrument appointing a proxy may be in the prescribed form.
- 52.7 **RECORD OF CORPORATION.** The corporation shall retain all instruments appointing a proxy for a meeting of owners as a record of the corporation for 90 days following the date of the meeting.
- MAJORITY VOTING. Unless otherwise provided in this Act, all questions proposed for the consideration of the owners at a meeting of owners shall be determined by a majority of the votes cast by owners present at the meeting in person or by proxy if there is a quorum at the meeting.
- 54. **SERVICE ON OWNER/MORTGAGEE.** Unless this Act indicates otherwise, anything required to be given to an owner or a mortgagee under this Act is sufficiently served if it is given in accordance with section 47.7 or 47.8, as the case may be.
- 55.1 **RECORDS.** The corporation shall keep adequate records, including the following:
  - a) The financial records of the corporation.
  - b) A minute book containing the minutes of owners' meetings and the minutes of board meetings.
  - c) A copy of the declaration, by-laws and rules.
  - d) All lists, items, records and other documents mentioned in 43.4 and 43.5.
  - e) The report described in section 44.8 that the corporation receives from the person who conducts a performance audit.
  - f) The records required under section 47.2 and 83.3.
  - g) A record of all reserve fund studies and all plans to increase the reserve fund under subsection 94.8.
  - h) A copy of all agreements entered into by or on behalf of the corporation.
  - i) The report that the corporation receives from an inspector with respect to section 130.5.
  - j) All other records as may be prescribed or specified in the by-laws of the corporation.
- 55.2 **FINANCIAL RECORDS.** The corporation shall keep all financial records for at least six years from the end of the last fiscal period to which they relate, in addition to satisfying the requirements of any taxing authority of Ontario, the government of Canada or any other jurisdiction to which the corporation is subject.
- 55.3 **EXAMINATION OF RECORDS.** Upon receiving a written request and reasonable notice, the corporation shall permit an owner, a purchaser or a mortgagee of a unit or an agent of one of them duly authorized in writing, to examine the records of the corporation, except those records described in subsection 4, at a reasonable time for all purposes reasonably related to the purposes of this Act.
- 55.4 **EXCEPTION.** The right to examine records under subsection 3 does not apply to,
  - a) Records relating to employees of the corporation, except for contracts of employment between any of the employees and the corporation;
  - b) Records relating to actual or pending litigation or insurance investigations involving the corporation; or
  - c) Subject to subsection 5, records relating to specific units or owners.

- 55.5 **SAME, EXCEPTION.** Clause 4(c) does not prevent.
  - a) An owner, a purchaser or a mortgagee of a unit or an agent of one of them from examining records under subsection 3 that relate to the unit of the owner, the unit being purchased or the unit that is subject to the mortgage, as the case may be; or
  - (b) An owner of a unit or an agent of the owner from examining records under subsection 3 that relate to the owner.
- 55.6 **COPIES OF RECORDS.** The corporation shall, within a reasonable time, provide copies of the records to a person examining them, if the person so requests and pays a reasonable fee to compensate the corporation for the labour and copying charges.
- 55.7 **ADMISSIBLE EVIDENCE.** A copy that a corporation has certified under its seal to be a true copy of a record is admissible in evidence and, in the absence of evidence to the contrary, is proof of the facts stated in it.
- 55.8 **PENALTY FOR NON-COMPLIANCE.** A corporation that without reasonable excuse does not permit an owner or an agent of an owner to examine records or to copy them under this section shall pay the sum of \$500 to the owner on receiving a written request for payment from the owner.
- 55.9 **RECOVERY OF SUM.** The owner may recover the sum from the corporation by an action in the Small Claims Court.
- 55.10 **ORDER FOR PRODUCTION OF RECORDS.** If a corporation without reasonable excuse does not permit an owner or an agent of an owner to examine records or to copy them under this section, the Small Claims Court may order the corporation to produce the records for examination.

#### **BY-LAWS AND RULES**

- 56.1 **BY-LAWS.** The board may, by resolution, make, amend or repeal by-laws, not contrary to this Act or to the declaration.
  - a) To govern the number, qualification, nomination, election, resignation, removal, term of office and remuneration of the directors, subject to subsection 2;
  - b) To regulate board meetings, the form of board meetings and the quorum and functions of the board:
  - c) To provide that the quorum for the transaction of business at a meeting of owners is those owners who own  $33^{1}/_{3}$  per cent of the units of the corporation, subject to section 50.2:
  - d) To govern the appointment, remuneration, functions, duties, resignation and removal of agents, officers and employees of the corporation and the security, if any, to be given by them to it:
  - e) Subject to subsection 3, to authorize the borrowing of money to carry out the objects and duties of the corporation;
  - f) To authorize the corporation to object to assessments under the Assessment Act on behalf of owners if it gives notice of the objections to the owners, and to authorize the defraying of costs of objections out of the common expenses;
  - g) To govern the assessment and collection of contributions to the common expenses;
  - h) To establish what constitutes a standard unit for each class of unit specified in the bylaw for the purpose of determining the responsibility for repairing improvements after damage and insuring them;
  - i) To extend the circumstances described in subsection 105.2 under which an amount shall be added to the common expenses payable for an owner's unit for the purposes of subsection 105.3:
  - j) To govern the maintenance of the units and common elements;

- k) To restrict the use and enjoyment that persons other than occupants of the units may make of the common elements and assets of the corporation, subject to any agreement made by the corporation with respect to the use and enjoyment of its common elements and assets that it shares with another person;
- To govern the management of the property;
- m) To govern the use and management of the assets of the corporation;
- n) To specify duties of the corporation in addition to the duties set out in this Act and the declaration:
- o) To establish the procedure with respect to the mediation of disputes or disagreements between the corporation and the owners for the purpose of section 125 or 132; or
- p) To govern the conduct generally of the affairs of the corporation.
- 56.2 **REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS.** A by-law relating to the remuneration of directors shall fix the remuneration and the period not exceeding three years for which it is to be paid.
- 56.3 **BORROWING BY-LAW.** A corporation shall not borrow money for expenditures not listed in the budget for the current fiscal year unless it has passed a by-law under clause 1(e) specifically to authorize the borrowing.
- ASSESS,EMT COMPLAINT. If the board has made a by-law under clause 1(f), the corporation shall have the capacity and authority to make a complaint under section 40 of the Assessment Act on behalf of owners but shall not be liable for an alteration in the assessment of a unit or for any other matter relating to the complaint, except for the costs of the complaint.
- 56.5 **SAME.** Despite a by-law made under clause 1(f), on written notice to the board and to the Assessment Review Board given before the hearing of a complaint under section 40 of the Assessment Act, an owner may withdraw a complaint that the corporation has made on the owner's behalf.
- 56.6 **BY-LAWS TO BE REASONABLE.** The by-laws shall be reasonable and consistent with this Act and the declaration.
- 56.7 **SAME**, **PROPOSED BY-LAWS**. By-laws proposed by the declarant before the registration of a declaration and description shall be reasonable and consistent with this Act and the proposed declaration.
- 56.8 **INCONSISTENT PROVISIONS.** If any provision in a by-law or a proposed by-law is inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, the provisions of this Act shall prevail and the by-law or proposed by-law, as the case may be, shall be deemed to be amended accordingly.
- 56.9 **REGISTRATION.** For each by-law of a corporation, an officer of the corporation shall certify a copy of the by-law as a true copy and the corporation shall register the copy in,
  - The land titles division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office has a land titles division; or
  - b) The registry division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office does not have a land titles division.
- 56.10 WHEN BY-LAW EFFECTIVE. A by-law is not effective until,
  - a) The owners of a majority of the units of the corporation vote in favour of confirming it, with or without amendment; and
  - b) A copy of it is registered in accordance with subsection 9.

- 56.11 **SAME, PROPOSED BY-LAW.** Despite subsection 10, a by-law proposed by the declarant before the registration of the declaration and description shall be effective until it is replaced or confirmed by a by-law of the corporation that takes effect in accordance with subsection 10.
- 57.1 **OCCUPANCY STANDARDS BY-LAW.** Subject to section 56, the board may, by resolution, make, amend or repeal by-laws not contrary to this Act or the declaration that establish standards for the occupancy of units of the corporation for residential purposes.
- 57.2 **STANDARDS.** The standards shall be,
  - a) The occupancy standards contained in a by-law passed by the council of a municipality in which the land of the corporation is situated; or
  - b) Subject to the regulations made under this Act, standards that are not more restrictive than standards that are in accordance with the maximum occupancy for each unit based on the maximum occupancy for which the building in which the units are located is designed.
- 57.3 **PROHIBITION.** A by-law passed under subsection 1 may prohibit persons from occupying units of the corporation that do not comply with the standards set out in the by-law.
- 57.4 **ASSESSMENTS.** If the board has passed a by-law under subsection 1 and a person contravenes the standards for the occupancy of a unit set out in the by-law, the board may, by resolution, levy against the unit,
  - An assessment for the amount that reasonably reflects the amount by which the contravention increases the cost of maintaining the common elements and repairing them after damage; and
  - b) An assessment for the amount that reasonably reflects the amount by which the contravention increases the cost of using the utilities that form part of the common expenses.
- 57.5 **PART OF COMMON EXPENSES.** The assessments mentioned in subsection 4 shall form part of the contribution to the common expenses payable for the unit.
- 58.1 **RULES.** The board may make, amend or repeal rules respecting the use of common elements and units to.
  - a) Promote the safety, security or welfare of the owners and of the property and assets of the corporation; or
  - b) Prevent unreasonable interference with the use and enjoyment of the common elements, the units or the assets of the corporation.
- 58.2 **RULES TO BE REASONABLE.** The rules shall be reasonable and consistent with this Act, the declaration and the by-laws.
- 58.3 **SAME**, **PROPOSED RULES**. Rules proposed by the declarant before the registration of a declaration and description shall be reasonable and consistent with this Act, the proposed declaration and the proposed by-laws.
- 58.4 **INCONSISTENT PROVISIONS.** If any provision in a rule or a proposed rule is inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, the provisions of this Act shall prevail and the rule or proposed rule, as the case may be, shall be deemed to be amended accordingly.
- 58.5 **AMENDMENT BY OWNERS.** The owners may amend or repeal a rule at a meeting of owners duly called for that purpose.
- 58.6 **NOTICE OF RULES.** Upon making, amending or repealing a rule, the board shall give a notice of it to the owners that includes,

- a) A copy of the rule as made, amended or repealed, as the case may be;
- b) A statement of the date that the board proposes that the rule will become effective; and
- c) A statement that the owners have the right to requisition a meeting under section 46 and the rule becomes effective at the time determined by subsections 7 and 8.
- 58.7 WHEN RULES EFFECTIVE Subject to subsection 8, a rule is not effective until,
  - a) The owners approve it at a meeting of owners, if the board receives a requisition for the meeting under section 46 within 30 days after the board has given notice of the rule to the owners; or
  - b) 30 days after the board has given notice of the rule to the owners, if the board does not receive a requisition for the meeting under section 46 within those 30 days.
- 58.8 **SAME.** A rule or an amendment to a rule that has substantially the same purpose or effect as a rule that the owners have previously amended or repealed within the preceding two years is not effective until the owners approve it, with or without amendment, at a meeting duly called for that purpose.
- 58.9 **SAME, PROPOSED RULE.** Despite subsection 7, a rule proposed by the declarant before the registration of the declaration and description shall be effective until it is replaced or confirmed by a rule of the corporation that takes effect in accordance with subsection 7.
- 58.10 **COMPLIANCE.** All persons bound by the rules shall comply with them and the rules may be enforced in the same manner as the by-laws.
- 59.1 **JOINT BY-LAWS AND RULES.** The boards of two or more corporations may make, amend or repeal joint by-laws or rules governing the use and maintenance of shared facilities and services.
- 59.2 **APPLICATION TO CORPORATIONS.** A joint by-law or rule is a by-law or rule, as the case may be, of each corporation.
- 59.3 WHEN JOINT BY-LAW EFFECTIVE. A joint by-law is not effective until,
  - a) The majority of the owners of the units of each corporation vote in favour of confirming it, with or without amendment; and
  - b) Each corporation registers a copy of it in accordance with section 56.9.
- 59.4 **JOINT MEETING.** The vote of the owners under clause 3(a) may be at a joint meeting of the corporations duly called for that purpose.
- 59.5 **REPEAL OF JOINT BY-LAW.** Once a joint by-law is effective, it is effective until the owners of a majority of the units of each corporation vote in favour of repealing it and a copy of the repealing by-law is registered in accordance with section 56.9.
- 59.6 **AMENDMENT OF JOINT RULE.** The owners of each corporation may amend or repeal a joint rule at a joint meeting of owners of the corporations or at a meeting of owners of each corporation if the meeting has been duly called for that purpose.
- 59.7 **NOTICE OF JOINT RULE.** Upon making, amending or repealing a joint rule, the board of each corporation shall give a notice of the joint rule to its owners that includes,
  - A copy of the rule as made, amended or repealed, as the case may be;
  - b) A statement of the date that the boards propose that the rule will become effective; and
  - c) a statement that the owners have the right to requisition a meeting under section 46 and the rule becomes effective at the time determined by subsections 8, 9 and 10.

- 59.8 **WHEN JOINT RULE EFFECTIVE.** Subject to subsection 10, if the board of any of the corporations receives a requisition for a meeting under section 46 within 30 days after it gives notice of the joint rule to its owners, the joint rule is not effective until the owners approve it at a joint meeting of owners of the corporations or at a meeting of owners of each corporation.
- 59.9 **SAME, NO REQUISITION.** Subject to subsection 10, if the board of none of the corporations receives a requisition for a meeting under section 46 within 30 days after it gives notice of the joint rule to its owners, the joint rule is not effective until 30 days after the board of each corporation has given notice of the joint rule to its owners.
- 59.10 **SAME, PREVIOUS RULE.** A joint rule or an amendment to a joint rule that has substantially the same purpose or effect as a joint rule that the owners have previously amended or repealed within the preceding two years is not effective until the owners of each corporation approve it, with or without amendment, at a joint meeting of owners of the corporations or at a meeting of owners of each corporation duly called for that purpose.

#### **AUDITORS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

- 60.1 **APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR.** At their first meeting, the owners shall appoint one or more persons qualified to be auditors to hold office as auditors until the close of the next annual general meeting and, if the owners do not do so, the board shall make the necessary appointments as expeditiously as possible.
- 60.2 **SAME, SUBSEQUENT YEARS.** At each annual general meeting, the owners shall appoint one or more persons qualified to be auditors to hold office as auditors until the close of the next annual general meeting and, if the owners do not do so, the auditor in office continues in office until a successor is appointed.
- 60.3 **APPOINTMENT BY COURT.** If for any reason no auditor is appointed as required by this section, the Superior Court of Justice may, on the application of an owner,
  - a) Appoint one or more persons qualified to be auditors to hold office as auditors until the close of the next annual general meeting;
  - b) Fix the remuneration that the corporation shall pay for the services of the auditor who is appointed; and
  - c) Fix the amount that the corporation shall pay to the owner for the cost of the application.
- 60.4 **NOTICE OF APPOINTMENT.** The corporation shall give notice in writing to an auditor of the appointment immediately after the appointment is made.
- 60.5 **EXCEPTION.** The owners of a corporation shall not appoint auditors under subsection 2 at an annual general meeting if,
  - a) A turn-over meeting has been held under section 43;
  - b) The corporation consists of fewer than 25 units; and
  - c) As of the date of the meeting, all the owners consent in writing to dispense with the audit mentioned in subsection 67.1 until the next annual general meeting.
- 61 **QUALIFICATIONS.** No person shall act as auditor of a corporation if the person,
  - a) I a director, officer or employee of the corporation;
  - b) Is a manager under an agreement for the management of the property of the corporation;
  - c) Has an interest in a contract to which the corporation is a party; or
  - d) Is a partner, employer or employee of a person mentioned in clause (a)(b)
- 62 **REMUNERATION.** The remuneration of an auditor shall be fixed.
  - a) By the owners if the auditor is appointed by the owners; or

- b) By the board if authorized by the owners to do so or if the auditor is appointed by the board.
- 63.1 **REMOVAL.** The owners may remove an auditor before the expiration of the auditor's term of office at a meeting duly called for that purpose.
- 63.2 **REPLACEMENT.** If the owners remove an auditor under subsection 1, they shall, at the same meeting, appoint a person qualified to be an auditor to act as auditor for the remainder of the term of the auditor who was removed.
- 63.3 **APPROVAL.** The removal of an auditor and the appointment of an auditor under subsection 2 requires the approval of the majority of votes cast by the owners who are present at the meeting in person or by proxy.
- 63.4 **NOTICE TO AUDITORS.** At least 30 days before giving the owners notice of a meeting for the purpose of removing an auditor, the person calling the meeting shall give to the auditor,
  - Written notice of the intention to call the meeting, specifying the date on which the notice of the meeting is proposed to be mailed;
  - b) A statement of the name of the auditor who is proposed to be removed and the reasons for the removal; and
  - c) A copy of all material proposed to be sent to the owners in connection with the meeting.
- 63.5 **RIGHT TO MAKE REPRESENTATIONS.** An auditor may make written representations to the corporation concerning the proposed removal of the auditor or the appointment of another person to fill the office of auditor.
- 63.6 **METHOD.** In order to make representations under subsection 5, an auditor shall send them to the person calling the meeting at least three days before the mailing of the notice of the meeting.
- 63.7 **NOTICE OF MEETING.** The person calling the meeting shall, at the expense of the corporation, include in the notice of the meeting,
  - a) A statement of the name of the auditor who is proposed to be removed and the reasons for the removal; and
  - b) A copy of all representations received.
- 64.1 **RESIGNATION.** A resignation of an auditor becomes effective at the time a written resignation is delivered to the corporation or at the time specified in the resignation, whichever is later.
- 64.2 **REPRESENTATIONS.** In a resignation, the auditor may make written representations to the corporation concerning the resignation and in that case the corporation shall attach a copy of the representations to the notice of the next meeting of owners.
- 65.1 **VACANCY.** If a vacancy arises in the office of auditor, the directors may appoint any person qualified to be an auditor to hold office as auditor to fill the vacancy.
- 65.2 **TERM OF REPLACEMENT.** An auditor appointed under subsection 1 shall hold office until the close of the next annual general meeting or until a successor is appointed, whichever is later.
- 66.1 **FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.** A corporation shall have its financial statements prepared in the prescribed manner and in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles as are prescribed.

- 66.2 **CONTENTS.** The financial statements shall include.
  - a) A balance sheet;
  - b) A statement of general operations:
  - c) A statement of changes in financial position;
  - d) A statement of reserve fund operations;
  - e) Prescribed information relating to the reserve fund study and the operation of the reserve fund;
  - f) An indication of the aggregate remuneration paid to the directors in that capacity and the aggregate remuneration paid to the officers in that capacity; and
  - g) The additional statements or information that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 66.3 **APPROVAL.** The board shall approve the financial statements before placing them before an annual general meeting.
- 66.4 **FORM OF APPROVAL.** The approval shall be evidenced by the signature at the bottom of the balance sheet by two of the directors duly authorized to sign.
- 67.1 **AUDIT.** The auditor shall, every year, make the examination that is necessary in order to make an annual report on the financial statements to the corporation on behalf of the owners.
- 67.2 **RIGHT OF ACCESS.** The auditor has right of access at all times to all records, documents, accounts and vouchers of the corporation and is entitled to require from the directors, officers and employees of the corporation or from persons under contract to the corporation to manage the property or its assets the information and explanations that, in the auditor's opinion, are necessary in order to make the report.
- 67.3 **STANDARDS.** The auditor's report shall be prepared in the prescribed manner and in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards as are prescribed.
- 67.4 **CONTENTS OF REPORT.** The auditor shall include in the report the statements that the auditor considers necessary if the corporation's financial statements are not in accordance with the requirements of this Act and the regulations made under it.
- 67.5 **SAME, RESERVE FUND STUDY.** The auditor shall state in the report whether the statement of reserve fund operations and any other prescribed information relating to the operation of the reserve fund and contained in the financial statements do not fairly present the information contained in the reserve fund studies that the auditor has received.
- 67.6 **PRESENTATION OF REPORT.** The auditor shall present the auditor's report to the audit committee described in section 68.1 or to the board if there is no audit committee.
- 67.7 **IMMUNITY.** Except with respect to the contents of the report, no action or other proceeding for damages shall be instituted against an auditor or a former auditor for any oral or written statement made in good faith in the execution or intended execution of the duty as auditor under this Act.
- 68.1 **AUDIT COMMITTEE.** If the number of directors of the corporation is more than six, the directors may elect annually from among their number a committee to be known as the audit committee to hold office until the next annual general meeting.
- 68.2 **MEMBERS.** The audit committee shall be composed of at least three directors and the majority of committee members shall not consist of officers or employees of the corporation.

- 68.3 **REVIEW OF STATEMENTS.** On receiving the financial statements, the auditor's report and an amended auditor's report, if any, the audit committee shall review them and submit them to the board.
- 68.4 **AUDITOR TO APPEAR.** The auditor has the right to appear before and be heard at any meeting of the audit committee and shall appear before the committee when the committee so requires.
- 68.5 **MEETING AT AUDITOR'S REQUEST.** At the request of the auditor, the audit committee shall convene a meeting of the committee to consider all matters the auditor believes should be brought to the attention of the board or the committee members.
- 69.1 **DELVERY OF STATEMENTS.** The board shall place before each annual general meeting,
  - a) The financial statements as approved by the board;
  - b) The auditor's report; and
  - c) All further information respecting the financial position of the corporation that the by-laws of the corporation require.
- 69.2 **COPY WITH NOTICE OF MEETING.** The corporation shall attach to the notice of the annual general meeting a copy of the financial statements and the auditor's report.
- 70.1 **RIGHT TO ATTEND MEETING.** The auditor is entitled to attend a meeting of owners and to be heard on any part of the business of the meeting that concerns the office of the auditor.
- 70.2 **NOTICE OF MEETINGS.** The corporation shall give the auditor notice of all meetings of owners and all other communications relating to the meetings that the owners are entitled to receive.
- 70.3 **ATTENDANCE REQUIRED.** The corporation or an owner may require that an auditor or a former auditor attend a meeting of owners for the purpose of answering inquiries described in subsection 6 by giving written notice to the person whose attendance is required, at least five days before the meeting, that the person's presence is required.
- 70.4 **NOTICE TO CORPORATION.** An owner who gives written notice to an auditor or former auditor under subsection 3 shall give a copy of the notice to the corporation.
- 70.5 **REMUNERATION FOR ATTENDANCE.** If an auditor or a former auditor is required to attend a meeting of owners, the corporation shall compensate the auditor or former auditor, as the case may be, for expenses and pay the reasonable remuneration that it deems appropriate.
- 70.6 **DUTY TO ANSWER QUESTIONS.** At a meeting of owners, the auditor or former auditor, as the case may be, if present, shall answer inquiries concerning the basis upon which the person formed the opinion stated in the person's reports.
- 71.1 **AMENDEMENT OF STATEMENTS.** The board shall amend the corporation's financial statements if facts come to the attention of the directors or officers of a corporation after the annual general meeting and the facts require a material adjustment to the financial statements that were presented at the meeting.
- 71.2 **COPY OF AMENDED STATEMENTS.** Immediately after making an amendment, the corporation shall send to the auditor a statement of the facts that gave rise to the amendment and a copy of the amended financial statements.
- 71.2 **AMENDMENT OF AUDITOR'S REPORT.** On receiving the statements furnished under subsection 2, the auditor shall amend the auditor's report if the auditor is of the opinion that it is

- necessary and in that case shall present it to the audit committee or to the board if there is no audit committee.
- 71.4 **DELIVERY OF AMENDED REPORT.** The board shall mail or deliver a copy of the amended report to the owners.
- 71.5 **SAME, BY AUDITOR.** If the board does not mail or deliver a copy of the amended report to the owners within a reasonable time, the auditor shall mail or deliver a copy of the amended report to the owners and the corporation shall reimburse the auditor for the reasonable costs incurred in the mailing or the delivery.

## PART V SALE AND LEASE OF UNITS

#### **DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS**

- 72.1 **DISCLOSURE STATEMENTS.** The declarant shall deliver to every person who purchases a unit or a proposed unit from the declarant a copy of the current disclosure statement made by the declarant for the corporation of which the unit or proposed unit forms part.
- 72.2 **PURCHASER NOT BOUND.** An agreement of purchase and sale of a unit or a proposed unit entered into by a declarant is not binding on the purchaser until the declarant has delivered to the purchaser a copy of the current disclosure statement.
- 72.3 **CONTENTS.** A disclosure statement shall specify the date on which it is made and shall contain.
  - A table of contents prepared in accordance with subsection 4 and located at the beginning of the disclosure statement;
  - b) A statement indicating,
    - i) Whether the corporation is a freehold condominium corporation or a leasehold condominium corporation, and
    - ii) If the corporation is a freehold condominium corporation, the type of freehold condominium corporation that it is:
  - A statement of the name and municipal address of the declarant and the mailing address of the property or the proposed property and its municipal address if available;
  - d) A general description of the property or proposed property including the types and number of buildings, units and recreational and other amenities together with all conditions that apply to the provision of amenities;
  - e) If the declarant has made an application for approval described in section 9.4, a summary of the reports, if any, that the approval authority has required be made under section 9.4 and the agreements, if any, that the approval authority has imposed under section 9.5 as a condition of approval;
  - f) A statement indicating whether the property or part of the property is or may be subject to the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act or whether the declarant has enrolled or intends to enrol the proposed units and common elements in the Plan within the meaning of that Act in accordance with the regulations made under that Act;
  - g) A statement whether a building on the property or a unit or a proposed unit has been converted from a previous use;
  - h) A statement whether one or more units or proposed units may be used for commercial or other purposes not ancillary to residential purposes.
  - i) A statement of the portion of units or proposed units which the declarant intends to market in blocks of units to investors;
  - j) A statement of the portion of units or proposed units, to the nearest anticipated 25 per cent, that the declarant intends to lease:

- k) If construction of amenities is not completed, a schedule of the proposed commencement and completion dates;
- A list of the amenities that the declarant proposes to provide to the purchaser during a period of interim occupancy of a proposed unit under section 80;
- m) A copy of the existing or proposed declaration, by-laws, rules and insurance trust agreement, if any;
- A brief description of the significant features of all agreements or proposed agreements mentioned in sections 111 through 114 and of all agreements or proposed agreements between the corporation and another corporation;
- A statement of whether, to the knowledge of the declarant, the corporation intends to amalgamate with another corporation or whether the declarant intends to cause the corporation to amalgamate with another corporation within 60 days of the date of registration of the declaration and description for the corporation;
- p) If an amalgamation is intended under clause(o), a copy of the proposed declaration, description, by-laws and rules for the amalgamated corporation, if available;
- q) A copy of the budget statement described in subsection 6;
- r) A copy of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year if more than one year has passed since the registration of the declaration and description for the corporation;
- s) A statement setting out the fees or charges, if any, that the corporation is required to pay to the declarant or another person; and
- t) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 72.4 **TABLE OF CONTENTS.** The table of contents in the disclosure statement shall be in the prescribed form, shall indicate whether the declaration, by-laws, rules or the proposed declaration, by-laws or rules of the corporation or any other material in the disclosure statement deal with the following matters and, if so, shall indicate where the matters are dealt with:
  - 1. A statement indicating,
    - i) Whether the corporation is a leasehold condominium corporation or a freehold condominium corporation, and
    - ii) If the corporation is a freehold condominium corporation, the type of freehold condominium corporation that it is.
  - 2. The property or part of the property is or may be subject to the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act or the proposed units and common elements are enrolled or are intended to be enrolled in the Plan within the meaning of that Act in accordance with the regulations made under that Act.
  - 3. A building on the property or a unit or a proposed unit has been converted from a previous use.
  - 4. One or more units or proposed units may be used for commercial or other purposes not ancillary to residential purposes.
  - 5. A provision exists with respect to pets on the property or the proposed property.
  - 6. There exist restrictions or standards with respect to the occupancy or use of units or proposed units or the use of common elements or proposed common elements that are based on the nature or design of the facilities and services on the property or on other aspects of the buildings located on the property.
  - 7. A statement of the portion of units or proposed units, to the nearest anticipated 25 per cent, that the declarant intends to lease.
  - 8. A statement whether the proportion, expressed in percentages, of the common interest appurtenant to any unit or proposed unit differs in an amount of 10 per cent or more from that appurtenant to any other unit or proposed unit of the same type, size and design.
  - 9. A statement whether the proportion, expressed in percentages, in which the owner of any unit or proposed unit is required to contribute to the common expenses differs in an amount of 10 per cent or more from that required of the owner of any other unit or proposed unit of the same type, size and design.
  - 10. A statement whether any unit or proposed unit is exempt from a cost attributable to the rest of the units or proposed units.

- 11. Part or the whole of the common elements or the proposed common elements are subject to a lease or licence.
- 12. A statement whether parking is allowed in or on a unit, on the common elements or on a part of the common elements of which an owner has exclusive use and a statement of the restrictions on parking.
- 13. Any other statement specified in the regulations made under this Act.
- 72.5 **COPY OF BUDGET.** On the request of the declarant, the corporation shall, promptly and without charge, provide a copy of its budget for the current fiscal year to the declarant.
- 72.6 **BUDGET STATEMENT.** The budget statement is a statement for the one-year period immediately following the registration of the declaration and description and shall contain,
  - a) A statement of the common expenses of the corporation;
  - b) A statement of the proposed amount of each expense of the corporation, including the cost of the reserve fund study required for the year, the cost of the performance audit under section 44 and the cost of preparing audited financial statements if section 43.7 requires the declarant to deliver them within one year following the registration of the declaration and description;
  - c) Particulars of the type, frequency and level of the services to be provided;
  - d) A statement of the projected monthly common expense contribution for each type of unit;
  - e) A statement of the portion of the common expenses to be paid into a reserve fund;
  - f) A statement of the status of all pending lawsuits material to the property of which the declarant has actual knowledge and that may affect the property after the registration of a deed to the unit from the declarant to the purchaser;
  - g) A statement of the amounts of all current or expected fees, charges, rents or other revenue to be paid to or by the corporation or by any of the owners for the use of the common elements or other facilities related to the property, unless a turn over meeting has been held under section 43;
  - h) A statement of all services not included in the budget that the declarant provides, or expenses that the declarant pays and that might reasonably be expected to become, at any subsequent time, a common expense and the projected common expense contribution attributable to each of those services or expenses for each type of unit;
  - A statement of the projected amounts in all reserve funds at the end of the current fiscal year;
  - j) A summary of the most recent reserve fund study, if any; and
  - k) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 73.1 **RESCISSION OF AGREEMENT.** A purchaser who receives a disclosure statement under section 72.1 may, in accordance with this section, rescind the agreement of purchase and sale before accepting a deed to the unit being purchased that is in registerable form.
- 73.2 **NOTICE OF RESCISSION.** To rescind an agreement of purchase and sale under this section, a purchaser or the purchaser's solicitor shall give a written notice of rescission to the declarant or to the declarant's solicitor who must receive the notice within 10 days of the later of,
  - a) The date that the purchaser receives the disclosure statement; and
  - b) The date that the purchaser receives a copy of the agreement of purchase and sale executed by the declarant and the purchaser.
- 73.3 **REFUND UPON RESCISSION.** If a declarant or the declarant's solicitor receives a notice of rescission from a purchaser under this section, the declarant shall promptly refund, without penalty or charge, to the purchaser, all money received from the purchaser under the agreement and credited towards the purchase price, together with interest on the money calculated at the prescribed rate from the date that the declarant received the money until the date the declarant refunds it.

- 74.1 **MATERIAL CHANGES IN DISCLOSURE STATEMENT.** Whenever there is a material change in the information contained or required to be contained in a disclosure statement delivered to a purchaser under section 72.1 or a revised disclosure statement or a notice delivered to a purchaser under this section, the declarant shall deliver a revised disclosure statement or a notice to the purchaser.
- 74.2 **DEFINITION.** In this section, "material change" means a change or a series of changes that a reasonable purchaser, on an objective basis, would have regarded collectively as sufficiently important to the decision to purchase a unit or proposed unit in the corporation that it is likely that the purchaser would not have entered into an agreement of purchase and sale for the unit or the proposed unit or would have exercised the right to rescind such an agreement of purchase and sale under section 73, if the disclosure statement had contained the change or series of changes, but does not include,
  - a) A change in the contents of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year if more than one year has passed since the registration of the declaration and description for the corporation,
  - b) A substantial addition, alteration or improvement within the meaning of section 97.6 that the corporation makes to the common elements after a turn-over meeting has been held under section 43,
  - c) A change in the portion of units or proposed units that the declarant intends to lease,
  - d) A change in the schedule of the proposed commencement and completion dates for the amenities of which construction had not been completed as of the date on which the disclosure statement was made, or
  - e) A change in the information contained in the statement described in section 161.1 of the services provided by the municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be, as described in that subsection, if the unit or the proposed unit is in a vacant land condominium corporation.
- 74.3 **CONTENTS OF REVISED STATEMENT.** The revised disclosure statement or notice required under subsection 1 shall clearly identify all changes that in the reasonable belief of the declarant may be material changes and summarize the particulars of them.
- 74.4 **TIME OF DELIVERY.** The declarant shall deliver the revised disclosure statement or notice to the purchaser within a reasonable time after the material change mentioned in subsection 1 occurs and, in any event, no later than 10 days before delivering to the purchaser a deed to the unit being purchased that is in registerable form.
- 74.5 **PURCHASER'S APPLICATION TO COURT.** Within 10 days after receiving a revised disclosure statement or a notice under subsection 1, a purchaser may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for a determination whether a change or a series of changes set out in the statement or notice is a material change.
- 74.6 **RESCISSION AFTER MATERIAL CHANGE.** If a change or a series of changes set out in a revised disclosure statement or a notice delivered to a purchaser constitutes a material change or if a material change occurs that the declarant does not disclose in a revised disclosure statement or notice as required by subsection 1, the purchaser may, before accepting a deed to the unit being purchased that is in registerable form, rescind the agreement of purchase and sale within 10 days of the latest of,
  - a) The date on which the purchaser receives the revised disclosure statement or the notice, if the declarant delivered a revised disclosure statement or notice to the purchaser;
  - b) The date on which the purchaser becomes aware of a material change, if the declarant has not delivered a revised disclosure statement or notice to the purchaser as required by subsection 1 with respect to the change; and

- c) The date on which the Superior Court of Justice makes a determination under subsection 5 or 8 that the change is material, if the purchaser or the declarant, as the case may be, has made an application for the determination.
- 47.7 **NOTICE OF RESCISSION.** To rescind an agreement of purchase and sale under this section, a purchaser or the purchaser's solicitor shall give a written notice of rescission to the declarant or to the declarant's solicitor.
- 47.8 **DECLARANT'S APPLICATION TO COURT.** Within 10 days after receiving a notice of rescission, the declarant may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for a determination whether the change or the series of changes on which the rescission is based constitutes a material change, if the purchaser has not already made an application for the determination under subsection 5.
- 47.9 **REFUND UPON RESCISSION.** A declarant who receives a notice of rescission from a purchaser under this section shall refund, without penalty or charge, to the purchaser, all money received from the purchaser under the agreement and credited towards the purchase price, together with interest on the money calculated at the prescribed rate from the date that the declarant received the money until the date the declarant refunds it.
- 47.10 **TIME OF REFUND.** The declarant shall make the refund,
  - a) Within 10 days after receiving a notice of rescission, if neither the purchaser nor the declarant has made an application for a determination described in subsection 5 or 8 respectively; or
  - b) Within 10 days after the court makes a determination that the change is material, if the purchaser has made an application under subsection 5 or the declarant has made an application under subsection 8.
- 75.1 **BUDGET STATEMENT ACCOUNTABILITY.** The declarant is accountable to the corporation under this section for the budget statement that covers the one-year period immediately following the registration of the declaration and description.
- 75.2 **COMMON EXPENSES.** The declarant shall pay to the corporation the amount by which the total actual amount of common expenses incurred for the period covered by the budget statement, except for those attributable to the termination of an agreement under section 111 or 112, exceeds the total budgeted amount.
- 75.3 **REVENUE.** The declarant shall pay to the corporation the amount by which the total actual amount of fees, charges, rents and other revenue paid or to be paid to the corporation, during the period covered by the budget statement, for the use of any part of the common elements or assets or of any other facilities related to the property, is less than the total budgeted amount.
- 75.4 **SET-OFF.** If the total actual amount of revenue described in subsection 3 exceeds the total budgeted amount, the declarant may deduct the excess from any amount payable under subsection 2.
- 75.5 **NOTICE OF PAYMENT.** After receiving the audited financial statements for the period covered by the budget statement, the board shall compare the actual amount of common expenses and revenue described in subsections 2 and 3 for the period covered by the budget statement with the budgeted amounts and shall, within 30 days of receiving the audited financial statements, give written notice to the declarant of the amount that the declarant is required to pay to the corporation under this section.
- 75.6 **TIME FOR PAYMENT.** Within 30 days of receiving the notice, the declarant shall pay the corporation the amount that it is required to pay under this section.

- 76.1 **STATUS CERTIFICATE.** The corporation shall give to each person who so requests a status certificate with respect to a unit in the corporation, in the prescribed form, that specifies the date on which it was made and that contains,
  - a) A statement of the common expenses for the unit and the default, if any, in payment of the common expenses;
  - b) A statement of the increase, if any, in the common expenses for the unit that the board has declared since the date of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year and the reason for the increase;
  - c) A statement of the assessments, if any, that the board has levied against the unit since the date of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year to increase the contribution to the reserve fund and the reason for the assessments;
  - d) A statement of the address for service of the corporation;
  - e) A statement of the names and address for service of the directors and officers of the corporation;
  - f) A copy of the current declaration, by-laws and rules;
  - g) A copy of all applications made under section 109 to amend the declaration for which the court has not made an order:
  - h) A statement of all outstanding judgments against the corporation and the status of all legal actions to which the corporation is a party;
  - i) A copy of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year, the last annual audited financial statements and the auditor's report on the statements;
  - j) A list of all current agreements mentioned in section 111, 112 or 113 and all current agreements between the corporation and another corporation or between the corporation and the owner of the unit;
  - A statement that the person requesting the status certificate has the rights described in subsections 7 and 8 with respect to the agreements mentioned in clause(j);
  - A statement whether the parties have complied with all current agreements mentioned in clause 98.1(b) with respect to the unit;
  - m) A statement with respect to,
    - i) The most recent reserve fund study and updates to it,
    - ii) The amount in the reserve fund no earlier than at the end of a month within 90 days of the date of the status certificate, and
    - iii) Current plans if any, to increase reserve fund under section 94.8;
  - n) A statement of those additions, alterations or improvements to the common elements, those changes in the assets of the corporation and those changes in a service of the corporation that are substantial and that the board has proposed but has not implemented, together with a statement of the purpose of them;
  - o) A statement of the number of units for which the corporation has received notice under section 83 that the unit was leased during the fiscal year preceding the date of the status certificate:
  - p) A certificate or memorandum of insurance for each of the current insurance policies;
  - q) A statement of the amounts, if any, that this Act requires be added to the common expenses payable for the unit;
  - r) A statement whether the Superior Court of Justice has made an order appointing an inspector under section 130 or an administrator under section 131;
  - s) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 76.2 **FEE FOR CERTIFICATE.** The corporation may charge the prescribed fee for providing the status certificate.
- 76.3 **TIME FOR GIVING CERTIFICATE.** The corporation shall give the status certificate within 10 days after receiving a request for it and payment of the fee charged by the corporation for it.

- 76.4 **OMISSION OF INFORMATION.** If a status certificate that a corporation has given under subsection 1 omits material information that it is required to contain, it shall be deemed to include a statement that there is no such information.
- 76.5 **DEFAULT IN GIVING CERTIFICATE.** A corporation that does not give a status certificate within the required time shall be deemed to have given a certificate on the day immediately after the required time has expired stating that,
  - a) There being no default in the payment of common expenses for the unit;
  - b) The board has not declared any increase in the common expenses for the unit since the date of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year; and
  - c) The board has not levied any assessments against the unit since the date of the budget of the corporation for the current fiscal year to increase the contribution to the reserve fund.
- 76.6 **EFFECT OF CERTIFICATE.** The status certificate binds the corporation, as of the date it is given or deemed to have been given, with respect to the information that it contains or is deemed to contain, as against a purchaser or mortgagee of a unit who relies on the certificate.
- 76.7 **EXAMINATION OF AGREEMENTS.** Upon receiving a written request and reasonable notice, the corporation shall permit a person who has requested a status certificate and paid the fee charged by the corporation for the certificate, or an agent of the person duly authorized in writing, to examine the agreements mentioned in clause 1(k) at a reasonable time and at a reasonable location.
- 76.8 **COPIES OF AGREEMENTS.** The corporation shall, within a reasonable time, provide copies of the agreements to a person examining them, if the person so requests and pays a reasonable fee to compensate the corporation for the labour and copying charges.
- 1NFORMATION ON CORPORATION. On the request of any person, the corporation shall, without fee, provide the names and address for service of the directors and officers of the corporation, the person responsible for the management of the property of the corporation and the person to whom the corporation has delegated the responsibility for providing status certificates.

## **SALE OF UNITS**

- 78.1 **IMPLIED COVENANTS.** Every agreement of purchase and sale of a proposed unit entered into by a declarant before the registration of the declaration and description that creates the unit shall be deemed to contain the following covenants by the declarant:
  - 1. If the proposed unit is for residential purposes, a covenant to take all reasonable steps to sell the other residential units included in the property without delay, except for the units that the declarant intends to lease.
  - 2. A covenant to take all reasonable steps to deliver to the purchaser without delay a deed to the unit that is in registerable form.
  - 3. A covenant to hold in trust for the corporation the money, if any, that the declarant collects from the purchaser on behalf of the corporation.
- 78.2 **NO MERGER OF COVENANTS.** The covenants shall be deemed not to merge by operation of law on delivery to the purchaser of a deed that is in registerable form.
- 78.3 **COMPLIANCE ORDER.** If the declarant breaches a covenant described in subsection 1, the purchaser under the agreement of purchase and sale may make an application for an order under section 134 and an order may be made under that section.

- 79.1 **DUTY TO REGISTER DECLARATION AND DESCRIPTION.** A declarant who has entered into an agreement of purchase and sale of a proposed unit shall take all reasonable steps to complete the buildings required by the agreement subject to all prescribed requirements and to register, without delay, a declaration and description in respect of the property in which the proposed unit will be included.
- 79.2 **NO RIGHT TO TERMINATE.** Despite any provision to the contrary in the agreement of purchase and sale, the declarant is not entitled to terminate an agreement of purchase and sale of a proposed unit by reason only of the failure to register the declaration and description within a period of time specified in the agreement, unless the purchaser consents to the termination in writing.
- 79.3 **APPLICATION TO COURT.** Despite subsection 2, if a declaration and description have not been registered, the declarant may, upon 15 days written notice to the purchasers of all proposed units in the property affected by the declaration and description, make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order terminating the agreements of purchase and sale of the purchasers.
- 79.4 **SUBSEQUENT REGISTRATION.** The court may, in the order, provide that a declaration and description shall not be registered in respect of the property in which the proposed units will be included during a period specified in the order.
- 79.5 **CONSIDERATIONS.** On an application for an order, the court shall consider whether,
  - a) The declarant has taken all reasonable steps to register a declaration and description;
  - b) A declaration and description can be registered within a reasonable period of time; and
  - c) The failure and inability to register a declaration and description is caused by circumstances beyond the control of the declarant.
- 79.6 **REGISTRATION ORDER.** The order is ineffective until a copy of it is registered.
- 80.1 **INTERIM OCCUPANCY.** An agreement of purchase and sale may permit or require interim occupancy of a proposed unit.
- 80.2 **DEFINITION.** In this section, "interim occupancy" means the occupancy of a proposed unit before the purchaser receives a deed to the unit that is in registerable form.
- 80.3 **RIGHT TO PAY IN FULL.** Despite any provision to the contrary in the agreement of purchase and sale, before the expiry of the time period mentioned in section 73.2 for rescinding the agreement, a purchaser may elect to pay in full, on assuming interim occupancy of the proposed unit, the balance of the purchase price remaining after deducting the amounts paid under the agreement before assuming interim occupancy.
- 80.4 **OCCUPANCY FEE.** If the purchaser assumes interim occupancy of a proposed unit or is required to do so under the agreement of purchase and sale, the declarant may charge the purchaser a monthly occupancy fee which shall not be greater than the total of the following amounts:
  - a) Where applicable, interest calculated on a monthly basis on the unpaid balance of the purchase price at the prescribed rate.
  - b) An amount reasonably estimated on a monthly basis for municipal taxes attributable to the unit.
  - The projected monthly common expense contribution for the unit.
- 80.5 **RESERVE FUND CONTRIBUTION.** If the declarant charges the purchaser a monthly occupancy fee for interim occupancy of a proposed unit for residential purposes for longer than six months and the monthly occupancy fee includes a projected contribution to the reserve fund

of the corporation, then, with respect to the occupancy fee for each month after the sixth month, the declarant shall hold in trust and remit to the corporation upon registering the declaration and description the portion of the monthly occupancy fee that represents the projected contribution to the reserve fund.

- 80.6 **RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF DECLARANT.** If a purchaser assumes interim occupancy of a proposed unit, the declarant,
  - a) Shall provide those services that the corporation will have a duty to provide to owners after the registration of the declaration and description that creates the unit;
  - b) Shall repair and maintain the proposed property and the proposed unit in the same manner as the corporation will have a duty to repair after damage and maintain after the registration of the declaration and description that creates the unit;
  - c) Has the same right of entry that the corporation will have after the registration of the declaration and description that creates the unit;
  - d) May withhold consent to an assignment of the right to occupy the proposed unit;
  - e) May charge a reasonable fee for consenting to an assignment of the right to occupy the proposed unit; and
  - f) Shall, within 30 days of the registration of the declaration and description that creates the unit, notify the purchaser in writing of the date and instrument numbers of the registration, unless within that time the purchaser receives a deed to the unit that is in registerable form.
- 80.7 **APPLICATION OF TENANT PROTECTIOIN ACT, 1997.** The rights and duties described in subsection 6 apply despite any provision to the contrary in the Tenant Protection Act.
- 80.8 **REFUND OF MUNICIPAL TAXES.** The declarant shall, on delivering to the purchaser a deed that is in registerable form or as soon as is practicable after delivery, refund to the purchaser the portion of the monthly occupancy fee that the purchaser has paid on account of municipal taxes attributable to the proposed unit in excess of the amount actually assessed against the unit.
- 80.9 **MUNICIPAL TAXES PAYABLE.** If the portion of the monthly occupancy fee that the purchaser has paid on account of municipal taxes attributable to the proposed unit is insufficient to pay the amount actually assessed against the unit, the declarant may require the purchaser to pay the difference between the two amounts.
- 80.10 **NON-APPLICATION.** Sections 100, 101, 102, 114, 115 and 116 and Part VI of the Tenant Protection Act do not apply to interim occupancy and monthly occupancy fees charged under this section.
- 80.11 Spent
- 80.12 Spent
- 81.1 **MONEY HELD IN TRUST.** A declarant shall ensure that a trustee of a prescribed class or the declarant's solicitor receives and holds in trust all money, together with interest earned on it, as soon as a person makes a payment,
  - a) With respect to reserving a right to enter into an agreement of purchase and sale for the purchase of a proposed unit;
  - b) On account of an agreement of purchase and sale of a proposed unit; or
  - c) On account of a sale of a proposed unit.
- 81.2 **EXCEPTION.** Subsection 1 does not apply to money received,
  - a) On account of the purchase of personal property included in the proposed unit that is not to be permanently affixed to the land; or
  - b) As an occupancy fee under subsection 80.4.

- 81.3 **RESERVATION MONEY.** If a person has paid money to reserve a right to enter into an agreement of purchase and sale for the purchase of a proposed unit and subsequently enters into such an agreement with the declarant, the declarant shall, on entering into the agreement, credit the money received to the purchase price under the agreement, despite any provision of the agreement.
- 81.4 **TRUSTEE.** Upon receiving money that is required to be held in trust under subsection 1, a trustee of a prescribed class shall hold the money in trust in a separate account in Ontario designated as a trust account at a bank listed in Schedule I or II to the Bank Act (Canada), a trust corporation, a loan corporation or a credit union.
- 81.5 **DECLARANT'S SOLICITOR.** Upon receiving money that is required to be held in trust under subsection 1, the declarant's solicitor shall hold the money in trust in a trust account in Ontario.
- 81.6 **EVIDENCE OF COMPLIANCE.** Within 10 days of the payment of the money under subsection 1, the declarant shall provide to the person who paid the money written evidence, in the form prescribed by the Minister, of compliance with subsection 1 and one of subsections 4 and 5.
- 81.7 **DURATION OF TRUST.** Despite the registration of a declaration and description, the person who holds money in trust under subsection 1 shall hold it in trust until,
  - a) The person holding the money in trust disposes of it to the person entitled to it, where the disposal is done in accordance with this Act and an agreement that the person who paid the money has entered into with respect to the proposed unit; or
  - b) The declarant ensures that security of a prescribed class is provided for the money, except if the money has been received under clause 1(a) and has not been credited to the purchase price under the agreement.
- 82.1 **INTEREST.** The declarant shall pay interest at the prescribed rate to the purchaser on all money that a person pays on account of the purchase price of a proposed unit or that the declarant credits to the purchase price of a proposed unit.
- 82.2 **MONEY RELEASED FROM TRUST.** The interest is payable on the money even if, under clause 81.7(b), the declarant provides security of a prescribed class for the money.
- 82.3 **CALCULATION.** The interest shall be calculated from the day the person pays the money received until the day the proposed unit is available for possession or occupancy in accordance with the purchaser's agreement of purchase and sale with the declarant.
- 82.4 **TIME OF PAYMENT.** The interest shall be paid to the purchaser by way of payment or set-off.
  - a) On the day the declarant delivers to the purchaser a deed to the proposed unit that is in registerable form, if the declarant so elects; or
  - b) On the day the proposed unit is available for possession or occupancy in accordance with the purchaser's agreement of purchase and sale with the declarant, otherwise.
- 82.5 **COMPOUND INTEREST.** A declarant who elects to pay the interest to the purchaser on the day of delivering to the purchaser a deed to the proposed unit that is in registerable form shall, on that day, pay interest to the purchaser at the prescribed rate on the interest that the declarant is required to pay under subsection 1.
- 82.6 **CALCULATION.** The declarant shall pay the interest payable under subsection 5 from the day the proposed unit is available for possession or occupancy in accordance with the purchaser's agreement of purchase and sale with the declarant until the day of payment.

- 82.7 **TERMINATION AGREEMENTS.** If an agreement of purchase and sale provides that a purchaser is entitled to a return of money paid under the agreement upon termination of the agreement and the agreement is terminated, the declarant shall pay interest at the prescribed rate to the purchaser on the money returned.
- 82.8 **EXCESS INTEREST.** The declarant is entitled to the excess of all interest earned on money held in trust over the interest it is required to pay under this section.

#### **LEASE OF UNITS**

- 83.1 **NOTIFICATION BY OWNER.** The owner of a unit who leases the unit or renews a lease of the unit shall, within 30 days of entering into the lease or the renewal, as the case may be,
  - a) Notify the corporation that the unit is leased;
  - b) Provide the corporation with the lessee's name, the owner's address and a copy of the lease or renewal or a summary of it in the form prescribed by the Minister; and
  - c) Provide the lessee with a copy of the declaration, by-laws and rules of the corporation.
- 83.2 **TERMINATION OF LEASE.** If a lease of a unit is terminated and not renewed, the owner of the unit shall notify the corporation in writing.
- 83.3 **RECORD OF NOTICES.** A corporation shall maintain a record of the notices that it receives under this section.

## PART VI OPERATION

#### **COMMON EXPENSES**

- 84.1 **CONTRIBUTION OF OWNERS.** Subject to the other provisions of this Act, the owners shall contribute to the common expenses in the proportions specified in the declaration.
- 84.2 **COMMON SURPLUS.** A common surplus in a corporation shall be applied either against future common expenses or paid into the reserve fund, and except on termination, shall not be distributed to the owners or mortgagees of the units.
- 84.3 **NO AVOIDANCE.** An owner is not exempt from the obligation to contribute to the common expenses even if,
  - a) The owner has waived or abandoned the right to use the common elements or part of them:
  - b) The owner is making a claim against the corporation; or
  - c) The declaration, by-laws or rules restrict the owner from using the common elements or part of them.
- 85.1 **LIEN UPON DEFAULT.** If an owner defaults in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses, the corporation has a lien against the owner's unit and its appurtenant common interest for the unpaid amount together with all interest owing and all reasonable legal costs and reasonable expenses incurred by the corporation in connection with the collection or attempted collection of the unpaid amount.
- 85.2 **EXPIRATION OF LIEN.** The lien expires three months after the default that gave rise to the lien occurred unless the corporation within that time registers a certificate of lien in a form prescribed by the Minister.
- 85.3 **CERTIFICATE OF LIEN.** A certificate of lien when registered covers,

- The amount owing under all of the corporation's liens against the owner's unit that have not expired at the time of registration of the certificate;
- b) The amount by which the owner defaults in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses after the registration of the certificate; and
- c) All interest owing and all reasonable legal costs and reasonable expenses that the corporation incurs in connection with the collection or attempted collection of the amounts described in clauses a and b, including the costs of preparing and registering the certificate of lien and discharge of it.
- 85.4 **NOTICE TO OWNER.** At least 10 days before the day a certificate of lien is registered, the corporation shall give written notice of the lien to the owner whose unit is affected by the lien.
- 85.5 **SERVICE OF NOTICE.** The corporation shall give the notice by personal service or by sending it by mail addressed to the owner at the address for service that appears in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2.
- 85.6 **LIEN ENFORCEMENT.** The lien may be enforced in the same manner as a mortgage.
- 85.7 **DISCHARGE OF LIEN.** Upon payment of the amounts described in subsection 3, the corporation shall prepare and register a discharge of the certificate of lien in the form prescribed by the Minister and shall advise the owner in writing of the particulars of the registration.
- 86.1 **PRIORITY OF LIEN.** Subject to subsection 2, a lien mentioned in section 85.1 has priority over every registered and unregistered encumbrance even though the encumbrance existed before the lien arose but does not have priority over.
  - a) A claim of the Crown other than by way of a mortgage;
  - b) A claim for taxes, charges, rates or assessments levied or recoverable under the Municipal Act, 2001, the Education Act, the Local Roads Boards Act or the Statute Labour Act; or
  - A lien or claim that is prescribed.
- 86.2 **EXCEPTION, NON-RESIDENTIAL LIEN.** A lien in respect of a unit for non-residential purposes does not have priority under this section in respect of the amount by which the owner of the unit has defaulted in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses before the coming into force of this section.
- 86.3 **NOTICE OF LIEN.** The corporation shall, on or before the day a certificate of lien is registered, give written notice of the lien to every encumbrancer whose encumbrance is registered against the title of the unit affected by the lien.
- 86.4 **SERVICE OF NOTICE.** The corporation shall give the notice by personal service or by sending it by registered prepaid mail addressed to the encumbrancer at the encumbrancer's last known address.
- 86.5 **EFFECT OF NO NOTICE.** Subject to subsection 6, the lien loses its priority over an encumbrance unless the corporation gives the required notice to the encumbrancer.
- 86.6 **PRIORITY IF NOTICE LATE.** If a corporation gives notice of a lien to an encumbrancer after the day the certificate of lien is registered, the lien shall have priority over the encumbrance to the extent of,
  - a) The arrears of common expenses that accrued during the three months before the day notice is given and that continue to accrue subsequent to that day; and
  - b) All interest owing on the arrears and all reasonable legal costs and reasonable expenses incurred by the corporation in connection with the collection or attempted collection of the arrears.

- 87.1 **DEFAULT WITH RESPECT TO LEASED UNIT.** If an owner who has leased a unit defaults in the owner's obligation to contribute to the common expenses, the corporation may, by written notice to the lessee, require the lessee to pay to the corporation the lesser of the amount of the default and the amount of the rent due under the lease.
- 87.2 **SERVICE ON LESSEE.** The corporation shall give the notice to the lessee by personal service or by sending it by prepaid mail addressed to the lessee at the address of the unit.
- 87.3 **NOTICE TO OWNER.** If the corporation gives a notice to a lessee, it shall give a copy of the notice to the owner of the unit that the lessee has leased.
- 87.4 **SERVICE ON OWNER.** The corporation shall give the copy of the notice to the owner by personal service or by sending it by prepaid mail addressed to the owner at the address for service that appears in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2.
- 87.5 **RENT PAID TO CORPORATION.** Upon receiving a notice under subsection 1, the lessee shall make the required payment to the corporation even if an encumbrancer of the unit has acquired the right of the lessor to receive rent under the lease.
- 87.6 **NOT DEFAULT IN LEASE.** The payment to the corporation shall constitute payment towards rent under the lease and the lessee shall not by reason only of the payment to the corporation be considered to be in default of an obligation in the lease.
- 88.1 **MORTGAGEE'S RIGHTS.** Every mortgage of a unit shall be deemed to contain a provision that,
  - a) The mortgagee has the right to collect the owner's contribution to the common expenses and shall promptly pay the amount so collected to the corporation on behalf of the owner:
  - b) The owner's default in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses constitutes default under the mortgage:
  - c) The mortgagee has the right to pay,
    - i) The amounts of the owner's contribution to the common expenses that from time to time fall due and are unpaid in respect of the mortgaged premises,
    - ii) All interest owing and all reasonable legal costs and reasonable expenses that the corporation incurs in connection with the collection or attempted collection of the amounts described in subclause (i), including, where applicable, the costs of preparing and registering a certificate of lien and a discharge of it;
  - d) Payments made by the mortgagee under clause (c), together with interest and all reasonable costs, charges and expenses incurred in respect of the payments, are to be added to the debt secured by the mortgage and to be payable, with interest at the rate payable on the mortgage; and
  - e) If after demand the owner fails to fully reimburse the mortgagee, the mortgage immediately becomes due and payable at the option of the mortgagee.
- 88.2 **STATEMENT OF COMMON EXPENSES.** A corporation shall, on request and free of charge, provide to the mortgagee of a unit a written statement setting out the common expenses in respect of the unit and, if there is a default in the payment of them, the amounts described in section 85.3 in respect of the unit.

#### **REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE**

89.1 **REPAIR AFTER DAMAGE.** Subject to sections 91 and 123, the corporation shall repair the units and common elements after damage.

- 89.2 **EXTENT OF OBLIGATION.** The obligation to repair after damage includes the obligation to repair and replace after damage or failure but, subject to section 89.5, doesn't include the obligation to repair improvements made to a unit.
- 89.3 **DETERMINATION OF IMPROVEMENTS.** For the purpose of this section, the question of what constitutes an improvement to a unit shall be determined by reference to a standard unit for the class of unit to which the unit belongs.
- 89.4 **STANDARD UNIT.** A standard unit for the class of unit to which the unit belongs shall be,
  - a) The standard unit described in a by-law made under clause 56.1(h), if the board has made a by-law under that clause;
  - b) The standard unit described in the schedule mentioned in clause 43.5(h), if the board has not made a by-law under clause 56.1(h).
- 89.5 **TRANSITIION, EXISTING CORPORATIONS.** A corporation that was created before the day this section comes into force and that had the obligation of repairing after damage improvements made to a unit before the registration of the declaration and description shall continue to have the obligation unless it has, by by-law, established what constitutes a standard unit for the class of unit to which the unit belongs.
- 90.1 **MAINTENANCE.** Subject to section 91, the corporation shall maintain the common elements and each owner shall maintain the owner's unit.
- 90.2 **NORMAL REPAIRS INCLUDE.** The obligation to maintain includes the obligation to repair after normal wear and tear but does not include the obligation to repair after damage.
- 91. **PROVISIONS OF DECLARATION.** The declaration may alter the obligation to maintain or to repair after damage as set out in this Act by providing that,
  - a) Subject to section 123, each owner shall repair the owner's unit after damage;
  - b) The owners shall maintain the common elements or any part of them;
  - Each owner shall maintain and repair after damage those parts of the common elements of which the owner has the exclusive use; and
  - d) The corporation shall maintain the units or any part of them.
- 92.1 **WORK DONE FOR OWNER.** If the declaration provides that the owner has an obligation to repair after damage and the owner fails to carry out the obligation within a reasonable time after damage occurs, the corporation shall do the work necessary to carry out the obligation.
- 92.2 **SAME, MAINTENANCE.** If the declaration provides that the owner has an obligation to maintain the common elements or any part of them and the owner fails to carry out the obligation within a reasonable time, the corporation may do the work necessary to carry out the obligation.
- 92.3 **SAME, MAINTENANCE OF UNITS.** If an owner has an obligation under this Act to maintain the owner's unit and fails to carry out the obligation within a reasonable time and if the failure presents a potential risk of damage to the property or the assets of the corporation or a potential risk of personal injury to persons on the property, the corporation may do the work necessary to carry out the obligation.
- 92.4 **COST.** An owner shall be deemed to have consented to the work done by a corporation under this section and the cost of the work shall be added to the owner's contribution to the common expenses.
- 93.1 **RESERVE FUND.** The corporation shall establish and maintain one or more reserve funds.

- 93.2 **PURPOSE OF FUND.** A reserve fund shall be used solely for the purpose of major repair and replacement of the common elements and assets of the corporation.
- 93.3 **DESIGNATION NOT REQUIRED.**A fund set up for the purpose mentioned in subsection 2 shall be deemed to be a reserve fund even though it may not be so designated.
- 93.4 **CONTRIBUTIONS TO FUND.** The corporation shall collect contributions to the reserve from the owners, as part of their contributions to the common expenses.
- 93.5 **AMOUNT OF CONTRIBUTIONS.** Unless the regulations made under this Act specify otherwise, until the corporation conducts a first reserve fund study and implements a proposed plan under section 94, the total amount of the contributions to the reserve fund shall be the greater of the amount specified in subsection 6 and 10 per cent of the budgeted amount required for contributions to the common expenses exclusive of the reserve fund.
- 93.6 **SAME, AFTER FIRST RESERVE FUND STUDY.** The total amount of the contributions to the reserve fund after the time period specified in subsection 5 shall be the amount that is reasonably expected to provide sufficient funds for the major repair and replacement of the common elements and assets of the corporation, calculated on the basis of the expected repair and replacement costs and the life expectancy of the common elements and assets of the corporation.
- 93.7 **INCOME EARNED.** Interest and other income earned from the investment of money in the reserve fund shall form part of the fund.
- 94.1 **RESERVE FUND STUDY.** The corporation shall conduct periodic studies to determine whether the amount of money in the reserve fund and the amount of contributions collected by the corporation are adequate to provide for the expected costs of major repair and replacement of the common elements and assets of the corporation.
- 94.2 **CONTENTS OF STUDY.** A reserve fund study shall be of the prescribed class, shall include the material that is prescribed for its class and shall be performed in accordance with the standards that are prescribed for its class.
- 94.3 **UPDATES.** For the purposes of this Act, an update to a reserve fund study shall constitute a class of reserve fund study.
- 94.4 **TIME OF STUDY.** A corporation created on or after the day this section comes into force shall conduct a reserve study within the year following the registration of the declaration and description and subsequently at prescribed times.
- 94.5 **SAME, EXISTING CORPORATIONS.** A corporation created before the day this section comes into force shall conduct a reserve study at the prescribed times.
- 94.6 **PERSON CONDUCTING STUDY.** A reserve fund study shall be conducted by a person of a prescribed class who shall have no affiliation with the board or with the corporation that is contrary to the regulations made under this Act.
- 94.7 **COST OF STUDY.** The cost of conducting the study shall be a common expense which the board may charge to the reserve fund.
- 94.8 **PLAN FOR FUTURE FUNDING.** Within 120 days of receiving a reserve fund study, the board shall review it and propose a plan for the future funding of the reserve fund that the board determines will ensure that, within a prescribed period of time and in accordance with the prescribed requirements, the fund will be adequate for the purpose for which it was established.

- 94.9 **COPY OF PLAN.** Within 15 days of proposing a plan, the board shall,
  - a) Send to the owners a notice containing a summary of the study, a summary of the proposed plan and a statement indicating the areas, if any, in which the proposed plan differs from the study; and
  - b) Send to the auditor a copy of the study, a copy of the proposed plan and a copy of the notice sent to the owners under clause (a).
- 94.10 **IMPLEMENTATION OF PROPOSED PLAN.** The board shall implement the proposed plan after the expiration of 30 days following the day on which the board complies with subsection 9.
- 95.1 **USE OF RESERVE FUND.** No part of a reserve fund shall be used except for the purpose mentioned in section 93.2.
- 95.2 **BOARD'S USE.** The board does not require the consent of the owners to make an expenditure out of a reserve fund.
- 95.3 **NO DISTRIBUTION.** The amount of a reserve fund shall constitute an asset of the corporation and shall not be distributed to the mortgagees of the units or, except on termination of the corporation, to the owners of the units.
- 96.1 **WARRANTIES.** All warranties given with respect to work and materials furnished for a unit shall be for the benefit of an owner.
- 96.2 **ENFORCEMENT BY CORPORATION.** The corporation may enforce the warranties mentioned in subsection 1 on behalf of an owner if the corporation does work on behalf of the owner under section 92.
- 96.3 **SAME, COMMON ELEMENTS.** All warranties given with respect to work and materials furnished for the common elements shall be for the benefit of the corporation.

#### **CHANGES TO COMMON ELEMENTS AND ASSETS**

- 97.1 **CHANGES MADE BY CORPORATION.** If the corporation has an obligation to repair the units or common elements after damage or to maintain them and the corporation carries out the obligation using materials that are as reasonably close in quality to the original as is appropriate in accordance with current construction standards, the work shall be deemed not to be an addition, alteration or improvement to the common elements or a change in the assets of the corporation for the purpose of this section.
- 97.2 **CHANGES MADE WITHOUT NOTICE.** A corporation may, by resolution of the board and without notice to the owners, make an addition, alteration or improvement to the common elements, a change in the assets of the corporation or a change in a service that the corporation provides to the owners if,
  - a) It is necessary to make the addition, alteration, improvement or change to comply with an agreement mentioned in section 113 or the requirements imposed by any general or special Act or regulations or by-laws made under that Act;
  - b) In the opinion of the board, it is necessary to make the addition, alteration, improvement or change to ensure the safety or security of persons using the property or assets of the corporation or to prevent imminent damage to the property or assets; or
  - c) Subject to the regulations made under this Act, the estimated cost, in any given month or other prescribed period, if any, of making the addition, alteration, improvement or change is no more than the greater of \$1,000 and 1% of the annual budgeted common expenses for the current year.

- 97.3 **CHANGES MADE ON NOTICE.** A corporation may make an addition, alteration or improvement to the common elements, a change in the assets of the corporation or a change in service that the corporation provides to the owners if,
  - a) The corporation has sent a notice to the owners that,
    - i) Describes the proposed addition, alteration, improvement,
    - ii) Contains a statement of the estimated cost of the proposed addition, alteration, improvement indicating the manner in which the corporation proposes to pay the cost.
    - iii) Specifies that the owners have the right, in accordance with section 46 and within 30 days of receiving the notice, to requisition a meeting of owners, and
    - iv) Contains a copy of section 46 and this section; and
  - b) One of the following conditions has been met:
    - i) The owners have not requisitioned a meeting in accordance with section 46 within 30 days of receiving a notice under clause(a).
    - ii) The owners have requisitioned a meeting in accordance with section 46 within 30 days of receiving a notice under clause(a) but have not voted against the proposed addition, alteration, improvement or change at the meeting.
- 97.4 **APPROVAL OF SUBSTANTIAL CHANGE.** Despite section 97.3, the corporation shall not make a substantial addition, alteration, improvement to the common elements, a substantial change in the assets of the corporation or a substantial change in a service that the corporation provides to the owners unless the owners who own at least 66<sup>2</sup>/<sub>3</sub> per cent of the units of the corporation vote in favour of approving it.
- 97.5 **MEETING.** The vote shall be taken at a meeting duly called for the purpose of section 97.4.
- 97.6 **MEANING OF SUBSTANTIAL CHANGE.** For the purposes of section 97.4, an addition, alteration, improvement or change is substantial if,
  - a) Its estimated cost, based on its total cost, regardless of whether part of the cost is incurred before or after the fiscal year, exceeds the lesser of,
    - i) 10% of the budgeted common expenses for the fiscal year, and
    - ii) The prescribed amount, if any; or
  - b) The board elects to treat it as substantial.
- 97.7 **COST OF CHANGES.** The cost of an addition, alteration, improvement or change that the corporation makes under this section shall form part of the common expenses.
- 98.1 **CHANGES MADE BY OWNERS.** An owner may make an addition, alteration or improvement to the common elements that is not contrary to this Act or the declaration if,
  - The board, by resolution, has approved the proposed addition, alteration or improvement;
  - b) The owner and the corporation have entered into an agreement that,
    - i) Allocates the cost of the addition, alteration or improvement between the corporation and the owner,
    - ii) Sets out the respective duties and responsibilities, including the responsibilities for the cost of repair after damage, maintenance and insurance, of the corporation and the owner with respect to the proposed addition, alteration or improvement, and
    - iii) Sets out the other matters that the regulations made under this Act require;
  - c) Subject to section 98.2, the requirements of section 97 have been met in cases where that section would apply if the proposed addition, alteration or improvement were done by the corporation; and
  - d) The corporation has included a copy of the agreement described in clause(b) in the notice that the corporation is required to send to the owners.

- 98.2 **NO NOTICE OR APPROVAL.** Clauses 1(c) and 1(d) do not apply if the proposed addition, alteration or improvement relates to a part of the common elements of which the owner has exclusive use and if the board is satisfied on the evidence that it may require that the proposed addition, alteration or improvement,
  - a) Will not have an adverse effect on units owned by other owners;
  - b) Will not give rise to any expense to the corporation;
  - c) Will not detract from the appearance of buildings on the property;
  - d) Will not affect the structural integrity of buildings on the property according to a certificate of an engineer, if the proposed addition, alteration or improvement involves a change to the structure of the buildings; and
  - e) Will not contravene the declaration or any prescribed requirements.
- 98.3 **WHEN AGREEMENT EFFECTIVE.** An agreement described in clause 1(b) does not take effect until.
  - a) The conditions set out in clause 1(a) and section 98.2 have been met or the conditions set out in clauses 1(a), (c) and (d) have been met; and
  - b) The corporation has registered it against the title to the owner's unit. Lien for default under agreement
- 98.4 The corporation may add the costs, charges, interest and expenses resulting from an owner's failure to comply with an agreement to the common expenses payable for the owner's unit and may specify a time for payment by the owner.
- 98.5 **AGREEMENT BINDS UNIT.** An agreement binds the owner's unit and is enforceable against the owner's successors and assigns.

#### **INSURANCE**

- 99.1 **PROPERTY INSURANCE.** The corporation shall obtain and maintain insurance, on its own behalf and on behalf of the owners, for damage to the units and common elements that is caused by major perils or the other perils that the declaration or the by-laws specify.
- 99.2 **DEFINITION.** In section 99.1, "major perils" means the perils of fire, lightning, smoke, windstorm, hail, explosion, water escape, strikes, riots or civil commotion, impact by aircraft or vehicles, vandalism or malicious acts.
- 99.3 **EXCLUSION INEFFECTIVE.** An exclusion in the insurance required by this section is not effective with respect to damage resulting from faulty or improper material, workmanship or design that would be insured, but for the exclusion.
- 99.4 **IMPROVEMENTS NOT INCLUDED.** The obligation to insure under section 99.1 does not include insurance for damage to improvements made to a unit.
- 99.5 **DETERMINATION OF IMPROVEMENTS.** For the purpose of this section, the question of what constitutes an improvement to a unit shall be determined by reference to a standard unit for the class of unit to which the unit belongs.
- 99.6 **STANDARD UNIT.** A standard unit for the class to which belongs shall be,
  - a) The standard unit described in a by-law made under clause 56.1(h), if the board has made a by-law under that clause;
  - b) The standard unit described in the schedule mentioned in clause 43.5(h), if the board has not made a by-law under clause 56.1(h).

- 99.7 **AMOUNT OF RECOVERY.** Subject to a reasonable deductible, the insurance required under this section shall cover the replacement cost of the property damaged by the perils to which the insurance applies.
- 99.8 **BREACH OF POLICY.** Despite anything in an insurance policy issued under this section, no act of any person shall be deemed to be a breach of the conditions of the policy if the act is prejudicial to the interests of the corporation or the owners.
- 99.9 **TERMINATION.** An insurance policy issued under this section shall be deemed to include a clause that the insurer shall not terminate the insurance contract unless the insurer gives the corporation and the insurance trustee, if any, at least 60 days notice by registered mail.
- 100.1 **PROCEEDS.** Despite anything contained in an insurance trust agreement that the corporation has entered into with an insurance trustee, if the proceeds of an insurance policy issued under section 99 are less than 15% of the replacement cost of the property covered by the policy, the insurer shall pay the proceeds to the corporation or the person whom the corporation specifies.
- 100.2 **USE OF INSURANCE PROCEEDS.** Upon the proceeds being available, the corporation shall promptly use them for the repair or replacement of the damaged units and common elements, unless the owners have voted to terminate because of substantial damage in accordance with section 123.
- 100.3 **PAYMENT FROM ONTARIO NEW HOME WARRANTIES PLAN.** A corporation that receives a payment out of the guarantee fund under section 14.3 or 14.4 of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act for remedial work to the common elements shall promptly use the payment for the remedial work, unless,
  - The owners have voted to terminate because of substantial damage in accordance with section 123; or
  - b) The corporation has already completed and paid for the remedial work.
- 100.4 LIMITATION, MORTGAGE. Despite any provision in a mortgage or section 6.2 of the Mortgages Act, a mortgagee may not require that proceeds received under an insurance policy on the property or on a part of the property or a payment received out of the guarantee fund under subsection 14.3 or 14.4 of the Ontario New Home Warranties Plan Act be applied towards the discharge of the mortgage; a requirement that contravenes this subsection is void.
- 101.1 **DOUBLE COVERAGE.** Insurance that a corporation obtains and maintains under section 99 shall be deemed not to be other insurance for the purpose of any prohibition of or condition against other insurance in a policy of an owner insuring against loss of or damage to the owner's unit or the owner's interest in the common elements and covering only to the extent that the insurance placed by the corporation is inapplicable, inadequate or ineffective.
- 101.2 **NO RECIPROCAL CONTRIBUTION.** Despite section 150 of the Insurance Act, an insurance policy issued under section 99 and any other insurance policy, except another policy under section 99, are not liable to be brought into contribution with each other.
- 102 **OTHER INSURANCE** The corporation shall obtain and maintain,
  - a) Insurance against its liability resulting from a breach of duty as occupier of the common elements or land that the corporation holds as an asset; and
  - b) Insurance against its liability arising from the ownership, use or operation, by or on its behalf, of boilers, machinery, pressure vessels and motor vehicles.
- 103.1 CAPACITY TO MAINTAIN INSURANCE. Nothing in this Act shall be construed to restrict the capacity of a corporation, an owner or any other person to obtain and maintain insurance in respect of an insurable interest.

- 103.2 **SAME.** For the purposes of sections 99 and 102, the corporation shall be deemed to have an insurable interest in the units and common elements.
- 104 **DISCLOSURE BY INSURER.** An insurer under an insurance policy required by this Act shall provide the corporation with a certificate or memorandum of insurance declaring the coverage carried by the corporation on behalf of all owners.
- 105.1 **DEDUCTIBLE.** Subject to subsection 2 and 3, if an insurance policy obtained by the corporation in accordance with this Act contains a deductible clause that limits the amount payable by the insurer, the portion of a loss that is excluded from coverage shall be a common expense.
- 105.2 **OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITY.** If an owner, a lessee of an owner residing in the owner's unit with the permission or knowledge of the owner through an act or omission causes damage to the owner's unit, the amount that is the lesser of the cost of repairing the damage and the deductible limit of the insurance policy obtained by the corporation shall be added to the common expenses payable for the owner's unit.
- 105.3 **SAME, BY-LAW.** The corporation may pass a by-law to extend the circumstances in subsection 2 under which an amount shall be added to the common expenses payable for an owner's unit if the damage to the unit was not caused by an act or omission of the corporation or its directors, officers, agents or employees.
- 105.4 **OWNER'S INSURABLE INTEREST.** The amount payable by an owner under this section or as a result of a by-law passed under this section constitutes an insurable interest of the owner.
- ACT PREVAILS. If any provision of an insurance policy required by section 99 or 102 or part of the Insurance Act conflicts with anything in this Act, the provisions of this Act apply.

#### AMENDMENTS TO THE DECLARATION AND DESCRIPTION

- 107.1 **AMENDMENTS WITH OWNERS' CONSENT.** The corporation shall not amend the declaration or the description except in accordance with this section.
- 107.2 **CONDITIONS.** The corporation may amend the declaration or the description if,
  - a) The board, by resolution, has approved the proposed amendment;
  - b) The declarant has consented to the proposed amendment in writing if,
    - i) At the time the board approved the proposed amendment, the declarant had not transferred all of the units except for the part of the property described in section 22.5, and
    - ii) Less than three years have elapsed from the later of the date of registration of the declaration and description and the date that the declarant first entered into an agreement of purchase and sale for a unit in the corporation;
  - c) The board has held a meeting of owners in accordance with subsections 3 and 4;
  - d) The owners of at least 90 per cent of the units at the time the board approved the proposed amendment have consented to it in writing, if it makes a change in a matter described in clause 7.2(c), (d) or (f) or 7.4(e);
  - e) The owners of at least 80 per cent of the units at the time the board approved the proposed amendment have consented to it in writing, in all cases apart from a case described in clause (d); and
  - f) The corporation has, in accordance with section 47.8, sent a notice of the proposed amendment to all mortgagees whose names appeared in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2 at the time the board approved the proposed amendment.

- 107.3 **MEETING OF OWNERS.** The board shall call a meeting of owners for the purpose of considering the proposed amendment.
- 107.4 **NOTICE OF MEETING.** The board shall give the owners a notice of the meeting which shall include a copy of the proposed amendment.
- 107.5 **REGISTRATION.** The corporation shall register a copy of an amendment made under this section but shall not register the copy until after the expiration of 30 days following the time at which it gave the notice described in clause 2(f).
- 107.6 **FORM OF REGISTRATION.** The registered copy of the amendment shall include a certificate, in the form prescribed by the Minister, made by the officers authorized to act on behalf of the corporation that certifies that the amendment complies with the requirements of this section.
- 107.7 **WHEN AMENDMENT EFFECTIVE.** An amendment made under this section is ineffective until the copy of the amendment has been registered.
- 108 **CHANGE OF ADDRESS FOR SERVICE.** Despite section 107, the board may change the address for service or the mailing address of the corporation by registering a notice of change of address in the form prescribed by the Minister.
- 109.1 **COURT ORDER.** The corporation or an owner may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order to amend the declaration or description.
- 109.2 **NOTICE OF APPLICATION.** The applicant shall give at least 15 days notice of an application to the corporation and to every owner and mortgagee who, on the 30th day before the application is made, is listed in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2, but the applicant isn"t required to give notice to the applicant.
- 109.3 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** The court may make an order to amend the declaration or description if satisfied that the amendment is necessary or desirable to correct an error or inconsistency that appears in the declaration or description or that arises out of the carrying out of the intent and purpose of the declaration or description.
- 109.4 **REGISTRATION.** An amendment under this section is ineffective until a certified copy of the order has been registered.
- 110.1 **ORDER OF DIRECTOR OF TITLES.** The corporation or an interested person may apply to the Director of Titles appointed under section 9 of the Land Titles Act for an order to amend the declaration or description to correct an error or inconsistency that is apparent on the face of the declaration or description, as the case may be.
- 110.2 **NOTICE OF APPLICATION.** The applicant shall give notice of the application in the form and manner that the Director of Titles directs to the corporation and to every owner and mortgagee listed in the record of the corporation maintained under section 47.2 whose interest would be affected by the amendment, but the applicant is not required to give notice to the applicant.
- 110.3 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** The Director of Titles shall make an order to amend the declaration or description if satisfied that the amendment will correct an error or inconsistency that is apparent on the face of the declaration or description, as the case may be.
- 110.4 **REGISTRATION.** An amendment under this section is ineffective until a certified copy of the order has been registered.

#### **TERMINATION OF AGREEMENTS**

- 111.1 **MANAGEMENT AGREEMENTS.** Subject to section 111.2, a corporation may, by resolution of the board, terminate an agreement for the management of the property that it has entered into with a person before the owners elected a new board at a meeting held in accordance with section 43.1.
- 111.2 **NOTICE.** To terminate an agreement, the board shall give at least 60 days notice in writing of the date of termination to the person with whom the corporation entered into the agreement.
- 112.1 **OTHER AGREEMENTS.** Subject to section 112.4, a corporation may, by resolution of the board within 12 months following the election of a new board at a meeting held in accordance with section 43.1, terminate an agreement mentioned in section 112.2 that the corporation has entered into with a person other than another corporation before the election of the new board.
- 112.2 **APPLICATION.** Section 112.1 applies to the following agreements:
  - An agreement for provision of goods or services on a continuing basis.
  - b) An agreement for the provision of facilities to the corporation on other than a non-profit basis.
  - c) A lease of all or part of the common elements for business purposes.
- 112.3 **NON-APPLICATION.** Section 112.1 does not apply to a telecommunications agreement within the meaning of section 22.
- 112.4 **NOTICE.** To terminate an agreement, the board shall give at least 60 days notice in writing of the date of termination to the person with whom the corporation entered into the agreement.
- 112.5 **EXCEPTION, EASEMENTS.** Nothing in this section permits the termination of an easement created by an instrument in writing except in accordance with the instrument.
- 113.1 **MUTUAL USE AGREEMENTS.** If a corporation and a person have entered into an agreement for the mutual use, provision or maintenance or the cost-sharing of facilities or services before the owners elected a new board at a meeting held in accordance with section 43.1, any party to the agreement may, within 12 months following the election, make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order under section 113.3.
- 113.2 **NON-APPLICATION.** Ssection 113.1 does not apply to a telecommunications agreement within the meaning of section 22.
- 113.3 **COURT ORDER.** The court may make an order amending or terminating the agreement or any of its provisions or may make any other order that the court deems necessary if it is satisfied that,
  - a) The disclosure statement did not clearly and adequately disclose the provisions of the agreement; and
  - b) The agreement or any of its provisions produces a result that is oppressive or unconscionably prejudicial to the corporation or any of the owners.
- 114 **INSURANCE TRUST AGREEMENTS.** Despite anything contained in an insurance trust agreement that a corporation has entered into with an insurance trustee and anything in the declaration, the corporation may terminate the agreement by giving at least 60 days notice in writing of the termination date to the trustee.

#### **MISCELLANEOUS**

- 115.1 **CORPORATION'S MONEY.** A person who receives money on behalf of or for the benefit of the corporation, including money received from owners as contributions to the common expenses or the reserve fund, shall hold the money, together with interest and other proceeds earned from investing it, in trust for the performance by the corporation of its duties and obligations.
- 115.2 **CORPORATION'S ACCOUNTS.** A corporation shall maintain one or more accounts in its name designated as general accounts and one or more accounts in its name designated as reserve fund accounts.
- 115.3 **LOCATION OF ACCOUNTS.** Each of the accounts shall be located in Ontario at a bank listed under Schedule I or II to the Bank Act (Canada), a trust corporation, a loan corporation or a credit union authorized by law to receive money on deposit.
- 115.4 **DEPOSIT OF MONEY.** Subject to sections 115.6 AND 115.7, the person who receives money on behalf of or for the benefit of the corporation shall pay the money, together with interest and other proceeds earned from investing it, into,
  - A general account of the corporation, if the money was not received as contributions from owners to the reserve fund; or
  - b) A reserve fund account of the corporation, if the money was received as contributions from owners to the reserve fund.
- 115.5 **DEFINITION.** In sections 115.6 AND 115.7, "eligible security" means a bond, debenture, guaranteed investment certificate, deposit receipt, deposit note, certificate of deposit, term deposit or other similar instrument that,
  - a) Is issued or guaranteed by the government of Canada or the government of any province of Canada,
  - b) Is issued by an institution located in Ontario insured by the Canada Deposit Insurance Corporation, or
  - c) Is a security of a prescribed class.
- 115.6 **INVESTMENT.** The board may invest all or any part of the money in the corporation's general accounts in eligible securities if,
  - a) They are convertible to cash within 90 days following a request by the board; and
  - b) They are,
    - i) Registered in the name of the corporation, or
    - ii) Held in a segregated account under the name of the corporation by a member of the Investment Dealers Association of Canada and insured by the Canadian Investor Protection Fund.
- 115.7 **SAME, RESERVE FUND ACCOUNTS.** Subject to section 115.8, the board may invest all or any part of the money in the corporation's reserve fund accounts in eligible securities if they are,
  - a) Registered in the name of the corporation; or
  - b) Held in a segregated account under the name of the corporation by a member of the Canadian Investment Dealers Association and insured by the Canadian Investor Protection Fund.
- 115.8 **INVESTMENT PLAN.** Before investing any part of the money in the corporation's reserve fund accounts, the board shall develop an investment plan based on the anticipated cash requirements of the reserve fund as set out in the most recent reserve fund study.
- 115.9 **RECORDS.** A person who receives money under section 115.1 shall keep records relating to the receipt and disposition of all money under this section and shall, upon reasonable notice and at all reasonable times, make the records available for examination by the corporation, an owner or a mortgagee.

- 116 **USE OF COMMON ELEMENTS BY OWNERS.** An owner may make reasonable use of the common elements subject to this Act, the declaration, the by-laws and the rules.
- 117 **DANGEROUS ACTIVITIES.** No person shall permit a condition to exist or carry on an activity in a unit or in the common elements if the condition or the activity is likely to damage the property or cause injury to an individual.
- 118. **ENTRY BY CANVASSERS.** No corporation or employee or agent of a corporation shall restrict reasonable access to the property by candidates, or their authorized representatives, for election to the House of Commons, the Legislative Assembly or an office in a municipal government or school board if access is necessary for the purpose of canvassing or distributing election material.
- 119.1 **COMPLIANCE WITH ACT.** A corporation, the directors, officers and employees of a corporation, a declarant, the lessor of a leasehold condominium corporation, an owner, an occupier of a unit and a person having an encumbrance against a unit and its appurtenant common interest shall comply with this Act, the declaration, the by-laws and the rules.
- 119.2 **RESPONSIBILITY FOR OCCUPIER.** An owner shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that an occupier of the owner's unit and all invitees, agents and employees of the owner or occupier comply with this Act, the declaration, the by-laws and the rules.
- 119.3 **RIGHT AGAINST OWNER.** A corporation, an owner and every person having a registered mortgage against a unit and its appurtenant common interest have the right to require the owners and the occupiers of units to comply with this Act, the declaration, the by-laws and the rules.
- 119.4 **PROPOSED UNIT.** Until the declarant registers a declaration and description and the by-laws and rules of the corporation come into force, an occupier of a proposed unit shall comply with this Act, the declaration and the by-laws and rules proposed by the declarant; the declarant shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that the occupier complies with this section.
- 119.5 **RIGHT AGAINST OCCUPIER.** Until the declarant registers a declaration and description and the by-laws and rules of the corporation come into force, an occupier of a proposed unit has the right to require the occupiers of the other units in the proposed corporation to comply with this Act, the declaration and the by-laws and rules proposed by the declarant.

### PART VII AMALGAMATION

- 120.1 AMALGAMATION. Subject to the regulations made under this Act, two or more leasehold condominium corporations or two or more freehold condominium corporations of the same type may amalgamate by registering a declaration and description amalgamating the corporations if,
  - a) The board of each amalgamating corporation has held a meeting in accordance with subsections 2 and 3;
  - b) The owners of at least 90 per cent of the units of each corporation as of the date of that corporation's meeting have, within 90 days of the meeting, consented in writing to the registration of the declaration and description;
  - c) The corporations have complied with all prescribed requirements.

- 120.2 **MEETING OF OWNERS.** The board of each amalgamating corporation shall call a meeting of owners for the purpose of considering a declaration and description amalgamating the corporations.
- 120.3 **NOTICE OF MEETING.** The board shall give the owners a notice of the meeting which shall include.
  - A copy of the proposed declaration and description of the amalgamated corporation and a copy of the proposed budget for the corporation's first year of operation;
  - b) A copy of all proposed by-laws and rules of the amalgamated corporation;
  - A certificate as to the status for each amalgamating corporation in the form prescribed by the Minister;
  - d) For each amalgamating corporation, the auditor's report on the last annual financial statements of the corporation, if it is not included in the certificate mentioned in clause (c); and
  - e) All additional statements and information that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 120.4 **SIGNING OF DECLARATION.** The declaration of an amalgamated corporation shall not be registered unless the officers of each amalgamating corporation who are duly authorized to sign on behalf of the corporation have signed the declaration.
- 120.5 **PART VIII NOT APPLICABLE.** Part VIII does not apply to an amalgamation carried out under this section but does apply to an amalgamated corporation after the registration of its declaration and description.
- 121.1 **EFFECT OF REGISTRATION.** On registration of a declaration and description for an amalgamated corporation,
  - a) The amalgamating corporations are amalgamated and continue as one corporation;
  - b) The units and common interests of the amalgamating corporations are continued as units and common interests in the amalgamated corporation:
  - c) All encumbrances, easements and leases that affected the units or common elements of the amalgamating corporations are continued as encumbrances, easements and leases respectively that affect the units or common elements, as the case may be, of the amalgamated corporation;
  - All declarations, descriptions, by-laws and rules of the amalgamating corporations cease to apply;
  - e) The directors of the amalgamating corporations constitute the first directors of the amalgamated corporation;
  - f) The proposed by-laws and rules mentioned in clause 120.3(b) shall be the by-laws and rules respectively of the amalgamated corporation until the corporation amends or replaces them;
  - g) The amalgamated corporation possesses all the assets, rights and privileges and is subject to all liabilities, including civil, criminal and quasi-criminal, and all contracts, agreements, warranties and debts of each of the amalgamating corporations;
  - h) A conviction against, or ruling, order or judgment in favour of or against an amalgamating corporation may be enforced by or against the amalgamated corporation; and
  - i) The amalgamated corporation shall be deemed to be the party plaintiff or the party defendant, as the case may be, in all civil actions commenced by or against an amalgamating corporation before the amalgamation becomes effective.
- 121.2 **FIRST AUDITORS.** Immediately following the registration of a declaration and description for an amalgamated corporation, the directors shall appoint one or more auditors who shall hold office until the close of the meeting of owners described in subsection 3.

- 121.3 **SUBSEQUENT DIRECTORS.** The first directors of an amalgamated corporation shall hold office until the owners elect their successors at a meeting which the first directors shall call and hold within 60 days following the registration of the declaration and description for the corporation.
- 121.4 **SUBSUQENT AUDITOR.** At the meeting the owners shall, subject to section 60 with necessary modifications, appoint successors for the auditors mentioned in subsection 2.

## PART VIII TERMINATION

- 122.1 **TERMINATION WITH CONSENT.** A corporation shall register a notice terminating the government of the property by this Act if,
  - a) The owners of at least 80 per cent of the units, at the date of the vote, vote in favour of termination; and
  - b) At least 80 per cent of those persons who, at the date of the vote, have registered claims against the property, that were created after the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the property, consent in writing to the termination.
- 122.2 **NOTICE OF TERMINATION.** The notice of termination shall be in the form prescribed by the Minister, shall be signed by the authorized officers of the corporation and shall include a certificate stating that the persons described in clause 1(b) have consented in writing to the termination.
- 123.1 **TERMINATION UPON SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE.** The registration of a notice under subsection 7 terminates the government of the property by this Act.
- 123.2 **DEFINITION.** In this section, "substantial damage" means damage for which the cost of repair is estimated to equal or exceed 25 per cent of the replacement cost of all the buildings and structures located on the property.
- 123.3 **ESTIMATES OF DAMAGE.** If damage occurs to a building or a structure located on the property that, in the opinion of the board, may constitute substantial damage, the board shall have at least two persons, who shall have no affiliation with the board and who, in the opinion of the board, are qualified, make estimates of the damage within 30 days after the occurrence of the damage.
- 123.4 **DETERMINATION BY BOARD.** The board shall determine whether, based on the estimates, there has been substantial damage.
- 123.5 **NOTICE OF DETERMINATION.** If the board determines that there has been substantial damage, it shall give notice of its determination to the owners.
- 123.6 **CONTENTS OF NOTICE.** The notice shall specify that,
  - a) The owners have the right, in accordance with section 46 and within 30 days of receiving the notice, to requisition a meeting of owners; and
  - b) The board is required to register a notice terminating the government of the property by this Act if the condition described in subsection 7 is met.
- 123.7 **VOTE FOR TERMINATION.** The board shall register a notice terminating the government of the property by this Act if the owners of at least 80 per cent of the units, at the date of the vote, vote in favour of termination.

- 123.8 **FORM OF NOTICE.** The notice shall be in the form prescribed by the Minister and shall be signed by the authorized officers of the corporation.
- 123.9 **TIME OF REGISTRATION.** The board shall register the notice within 30 days of a vote in favour of termination under subsection 7.
- 123.10 **REPAIRS IF NO TERMINATION.** If there is no vote in favour of termination under subsection 7, the corporation shall, within a reasonable time, repair the damage to the building or structure located on the property.
- 124.1 **TERMINATION UPON SALE OF PROPERTY.** If the corporation sells the property or a part of the common elements, this Act ceases to govern the property being sold.
- 124.2 **AUTHORIZATION OF SALE.** The corporation shall not sell the property or a part of the common elements unless,
  - a) The owners of at least 80 per cent of the units, at the date of the vote, vote in favour of the sale:
  - b) At least 80 per cent of those persons who, at the date of the vote, have registered claims against the property being sold, that were created after the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the property being sold, consent in writing to the sale; and
  - c) If the sale is for only part of the common elements and includes common elements that are for the use of the owners of certain designated units and not all the owners, the owners of the designated units consent in writing to the sale.
- 124.3 **CONVEYANCE.** When a sale takes place, the board shall deliver to the purchaser the following documents signed by the authorized officers of the corporation: a deed and a certificate in the form prescribed by the Minister stating that the persons who, under subsection 2, are required to vote in favour of the sale or consent in writing to the sale have done so.
- 124.4 **PROCEEDS.** Subject to subsection 5, the owners at the time of the registration of the deed shall share the net proceeds of the sale in the same proportions as their common interests.
- 124.5 **SAME.** The portion of the proceeds of the sale that is attributable to a portion of the common elements that is for the use of the owners of certain designated units, and not all the owners, shall be divided among the owners of the designated units in the proportions in which their interests are affected.
- 125.1 **RIGHTS OF DISSENTERS.** A corporation that has made a sale under section 124 and every owner in the corporation shall be deemed to have made an agreement that an owner who has dissented on the vote authorizing the sale may, within 30 days of the vote, submit to mediation a dispute over the fair market value of the property or the part of the common elements that has been sold, determined as of the time of the sale.
- 125.2 **APPLICATION OF SECTION 132.** If an owner submits a dispute to mediation, section 132 applies to the dispute with necessary modifications as if it were a disagreement under that section.
- 125.3 **NOTICE.** An owner who submits a dispute to mediation shall give the corporation notice of intention within 10 days after the vote authorizing the sale.
- 125.4 **ENTITLEMENT TO AMOUNT.** An owner who serves a notice of intention is entitled to receive from the proceeds of the sale the amount the owner would have received if the sale price had been the fair market value as determined by the arbitration.

- 125.5 **DEFICIENCY.** The corporation shall pay to each of the owners who served a notice of intention, the deficiency in the amount to which the owner is entitled if the proceeds of the sale are inadequate to pay the amount.
- 125.6 **LIABILITY.** The owners other than those who dissented on the vote authorizing the sale are liable for the amount of the deficiency payments determined by the proportions of their common interests.
- 125.7 **COMMON EXPENSES OF OTHER OWNERS.** The corporation shall add the amount of the liability of each of the owners who voted in favour of the sale to the common expenses appurtenant to the units of those owners and may specify a time for payment by each of those owners.
- 126.1 **EXPROPRIATION.** Upon expropriation of the property or a part of the common elements under the Expropriations Act, this Act ceases to govern the property or the part of the common elements, as the case may be.
- 126.2 **PROCEEDS.** Subject to subsection 3, if part of the common elements is expropriated under the *Expropriations Act*, the owners shall share the proceeds in the same proportions as their common interests.
- 126.3 **SAME.** The portion of the proceeds received on expropriation under the Expropriations Act that is attributable to a portion of the common elements that is for the use of the owners of certain designated units, and not all the owners, shall be divided among the owners of the designated units in the proportions in which their interests are affected.
- 127.1 **EFFECT OF REGISTRATION.** Upon registration of a notice of termination under section 122 or 123,
  - a) This Act ceases to govern the property;
  - b) The owners are tenants in common of the land and interests appurtenant to the land described in the description in the same proportions as their common interests:
  - c) Claims against the land and the interests appurtenant to the land described in the description, that were created before the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the land, are as effective as if the declaration and description had not been registered;
  - d) Encumbrances against each unit and common interest, that were created after the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the unit, are claims against the interests of the owner in the land and interests appurtenant to the land described in the description and have the same priority as they had before the registration of the notice of termination; and
  - e) All other claims against the property that were created after the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the property are extinguished.
- 127.2 **SAME, SALE OR EXPROPRIATION.** Upon the registration of a deed and a certificate under section 124 or upon expropriation under section 126,
  - a) This Act ceases to govern the property being sold or expropriated, as the case may be;
  - b) Claims against the land and interests appurtenant to the land, that were created before the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to the land, are as effective as if the declaration and description had not been registered; and
  - c) Claims against the property being sold or expropriated, as the case may be, that were created after the registration of the declaration and description that made this Act applicable to that property, are extinguished.

- 128.1 **TERMINATION BY COURT.** A corporation, an owner, or a person having an encumbrance against a unit and common interest, may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order terminating the government of the property by this Act.
- 128.2 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** The court may order that the government of the property by this Act be terminated if the court is of the opinion that the termination would be just and equitable, having regard to,
  - a) The scheme and intent of this Act;
  - b) The probability of unfairness to the owners if the court does not order termination;
  - c) The probability of confusion and uncertainty in the affairs of the corporation or of the owners if the court does not order termination; and
  - d) The best interests of the owners.
- 128.3 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** The court may include in the order all provisions that it considers appropriate in the circumstances.
- 128.4 **REGISTRATION OF ORDER.** If the court makes an order terminating the government of the property by this Act, the applicant shall register the order.
- 129 **DISTRIBUTION OF ASSETS.** When the owners and the property cease to be governed by this Act.
  - a) The assets of the corporation shall be used to pay all claims for the payment of money against the corporation; and
  - b) The remainder of the assets of the corporation shall be distributed among the owners in the same proportions as the proportions of their common interests.

# PART IX ENFORCEMENT

- 130.1 **INSPECTOR.** Upon application by the corporation, a lessor of a leasehold condominium corporation, an owner or a mortgagee of a unit, the Superior Court of Justice may make an order appointing an inspector to,
  - a) Investigate the items that the declarant is required to give to the board under subsections 43.4, 43.5 AND 43.7;
  - b) Investigate the corporation's records mentioned in section 55.1;
  - c) Investigate the affairs of a person mentioned in section 115.1; or
  - d) Conduct an audit of the accounts and records mentioned in section 43, 55 or 115.
- 130.2 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** The court may make the order if it is satisfied that the application is made in good faith and that the order is in the best interests of the applicant.
- 130.3 **POWERS OF INSPECTOR.** The inspector shall have the powers of a commission under Part II of the Public Inquiries Act that the order states and when the inspector exercises those powers, that Part applies to the inspector's investigation or audit as if it were an inquiry under that Act.
- 130.4 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** In the order, the court,
  - a) Shall require the inspector to make a written report within a specified time to the applicant for the order and to the corporation on the activities that the order requires the inspector to perform; and
  - b) May make an order as to the costs of the investigation or audit or any other matter as it deems proper.
- 130.5 **SUMMARY OF REPORT.** The board shall send a summary of the report to the owners.

- 131.1 **ADMINISTRATOR.** Upon application by the corporation, a lessor of a leasehold condominium corporation, an owner or a mortgagee of a unit, the Superior Court of Justice may make an order appointing an administrator for a corporation under this Act if at least 120 days have passed since a turn-over meeting has been held under section 43.
- 131.2 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** The court may make the order if the court is of the opinion that it would be just or convenient, having regard to the scheme and intent of this Act and the best interests of the owners.
- 131.3 **CONTENTS OF ORDERS.** The order shall,
  - a) Specify the powers of the administrator;
  - b) State which powers and duties, if any, of the board shall be transferred to the administrator; and
  - c) Contain the directions and impose the terms that the court considers just.
- 131.4 **APPLICATION FOR DIRECTION.** The administrator may apply to the court for the opinion, advice or direction of the court on any question regarding the management or administration of the corporation.
- 132.1 **MEDIATION AND ARBITRATION.** Every agreement mentioned in section 132.2 shall be deemed to contain a provision to submit a disagreement between the parties with respect to the agreement to,
  - a) Mediation by a person selected by the parties unless the parties have previously submitted the disagreement to mediation; and
  - b) Unless a mediator has obtained a settlement between the parties with respect to the disagreement, arbitration under the Arbitration Act,
    - i) 60 days after the parties submit the disagreement to mediation, if the parties have not selected a mediator under clause (a), or
    - ii) 30 days after the mediator selected under clause (a) delivers a notice stating that the mediation has failed.
- 132.2 **APPLICATION.** Section 132.1 applies to the following agreements:
  - a) An agreement between a declarant and a corporation.
  - b) An agreement between two or more corporations.
  - c) An agreement described in clause 98.1(b) between a corporation and an owner.
  - d) An agreement between a corporation and a person for the management of the property.
- 132.3 **DISAGREEMENTS ON BUDGET STATEMENT.** The declarant and the board shall be deemed to have agreed in writing to submit a disagreement between the parties with respect to the budget statement described in section 72.6 or the obligations of the declarant under section 75 to mediation and arbitration in accordance with clauses 1(a) and (b) respectively.
- 132.4 **DISAGREEMENTS BETWEEN CORPORATION AND OWNERS.** Every declaration shall be deemed to contain a provision that the corporation and the owners agree to submit a disagreement between the parties with respect to the declaration, by-laws or rules to mediation and arbitration in accordance with clauses 1(a) and (b) respectively.
- 132.5 **DUTY OF MEDIATOR.** A mediator appointed under clause 1(a) shall confer with the parties and endeavour to obtain a settlement with respect to the disagreement submitted to mediation.
- 132.6 **FEES AND EXPENSES.** Each party shall pay the share of the mediator fees and expenses,
  - a) The settlement specifies, if a settlement is obtained; or
  - b) The mediator specifies in the notice stating that the mediation has failed, if the mediation fails.

- 132.7 **RECORD OF SETTLEMENT.** Upon obtaining a settlement between the parties with respect to the disagreement submitted to mediation, the mediator shall make a written record of the settlement which shall form part of the agreement or matter that was the subject of the mediation.
- 133.1 **FALSE, MISLEADING STATEMENTS.** A declarant shall not, in a statement or information that the declarant is required to provide under this Act,
  - a) Make a material statement or provide material information that is false, deceptive or misleading; or
  - b) Omit a material statement or material information that the declarant is required to provide.
- 133.2 **RIGHTS TO DAMAGES.** A corporation or an owner may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice to recover damages from a declarant for any loss sustained as a result of relying on a statement or on information that the declarant is required to provide under this Act if the statement or information.
  - Contains a material statement or material information that is false, deceptive or misleading; or
  - b) Does not contain a material statement or material information that the declarant is required to provide.
- 134.1 **COMPLIANCE ORDER.** Subject to section 134.2, an owner, an occupier of a proposed unit, a corporation, a declarant, a lessor of a leasehold condominium corporation or a mortgagee of a unit may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order enforcing compliance with any provision of this Act, the declaration, the by-laws, the rules or an agreement between two or more corporations for the mutual use, provision or maintenance or the cost-sharing of facilities or services of any of the parties to the agreement.
- 134.2 **PRE-CONDITION FOR APPLICATION.** If the mediation and arbitration processes described in section 132 are available, a person is not entitled to apply for an order under section 134.1 until the person has failed to obtain compliance through using those processes.
- 134.3 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** On an application the court may subject to s. 134.4,
  - a) Grant the order applied for;
  - b) Require the persons named in the order to pay,
    - i) The damages incurred by the applicant as a result of the acts of non-compliance, and
    - ii) The costs incurred by the applicant in obtaining the order; or
  - c) Grant such other relief as is fair and equitable in the circumstances.
- 134.4 **ORDER TERMINATING LEASE.** The court shall not, under section 134.3, grant an order terminating a lease of a unit for residential purposes unless the court is satisfied that,
  - a) The lessee is in contravention of an order that has been made under section 134.3; or
  - b) The lessee has received a notice described in section 87.1 and has not paid the amount required by that subsection.
- 134.5 **ADDITION TO COMMON EXPENSES.** If a corporation obtains an award of damages or costs in an order made against an owner or occupier of a unit, the damages or costs, together with any additional actual costs to the corporation in obtaining the order, shall be added to the common expenses for the unit and the corporation may specify a time for payment by the owner of the unit.
- 135.1 **OPPRESSION REMEDY.** An owner, a corporation, a declarant or a mortgagee of a unit may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order under this section.

- 135.2 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** On an application, if the court determines that the conduct of an owner, a corporation, a declarant or a mortgagee of a unit is or threatens to be oppressive or unfairly prejudicial to the applicant or unfairly disregards the interests of the applicant, it may make an order to rectify the matter.
- 135.3 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** On an application, the judge may make any order the judge deems proper including,
  - a) An order prohibiting the conduct referred to in the application; and
  - b) An order requiring the payment of compensation.
- 136. **OTHER REMEDIES.** Unless the Act specifically provides the contrary, nothing in this Act restricts the remedies otherwise available to a person for the failure of another to perform a duty imposed by this Act.
- 137.1 **OFFENCES.** Every corporation under this Act or any other Act and every other person who knowingly contravenes section 43.1, 43.3, 43.4, 43.5, 43.7, 55.1 or 72.1, section 81, section 115.1, 115.2, 115.3, 115.4 or 115.9, section 118, section 133.1, section 143, section 147.1, 147.3, 152.1, 152.2 or 161.2 or section 169 is guilty of an offence and on conviction is liable to a fine of.
  - a) Not more than \$100,000, if the person is a corporation within the meaning of this Act or any other Act; or
  - b) Not more than \$25,000, if the person is not a corporation within the meaning of this Act or any other Act.
- 137.2 **DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.** It is an offence for a director or officer of a corporation within the meaning of this Act or any other Act to knowingly cause, authorize, permit, participate in or acquiesce in the commission by the corporation of an offence mentioned in section 137.1.
- 137.3 **LIMITATION.** A proceeding shall not be commenced in respect of an offence after the second anniversary of the day on which the facts that gave rise to the offence were discovered.
- 137.5 **COMPLIANCE ORDER.** The court hearing the proceeding may make an order requiring a person convicted of an offence to comply with the provisions of the Act that the person has contravened, if the court has competent jurisdiction to make the order.

# PART X COMMON ELEMENTS CONDOMINIUM CORPORATIONS

- 138.1 **CREATION.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, a declarant may register a declaration and description that create common elements but do not divide the land into units.
- 138.2 **TYPE.** The type of corporation created by the registration of a declaration and description under section 138.1 shall be known as a common elements condominium corporation.
- 138.3 **REQUIREMENTS FOR REGISTRATION.** A declaration and description for a common elements condominium corporation shall not be registered unless the registration would create a freehold condominium corporation that is not a vacant land condominium corporation or, except as provided in the regulations made under this Act, a phased condominium corporation.
- 138.4 **APPLICATION.** Subject to this Part, Parts I to IX and XIV apply with necessary modifications to a common elements condominium corporation, except that,

- References to a unit or a proposed unit shall be deemed to be references to a common interest in the corporation or a proposed common interest in the corporation, respectively:
- b) References to a mortgagee of a unit shall be deemed to be references to a mortgagee of a common interest appurtenant to an owner's parcel of land mentioned in section 139.1; and
- c) References to a common interest appurtenant to a unit shall be deemed to be references to a common interest appurtenant to an owner's parcel of land mentioned in section 139.1.
- 138.5 **OTHER CORPORATIONS.** This Part does not apply to a corporation that is not a common elements condominium corporation.
- 139.1 **OWNER'S LAND.** A declaration for a common elements condominium corporation shall not be registered unless each of the owners of a common interest in the corporation,
  - a) Also owns the freehold estate in a parcel of land,
    - i) That is not included in the land described in the description,
    - ii) That, subject to the regulations made under this Act, is situated within the boundaries of the land titles and registry divisions of the land registry office in which the description of the corporation is registered, and
    - iii) To which the Land Titles Act applies or for which a certificate of title has been registered under the Certification of Titles Act; and
  - b) Has signed a certificate in a form prescribed by the Minister stating the owner consents to the registration of the declaration and the notice described in subclause 2(b)(i).
- 139.2 **NON-SEVERABLE FROM COMMON INTEREST.** Upon the registration of a declaration and description for a common elements condominium corporation,
  - a) The common interest of an owner in the corporation attaches to the owner's parcel of land; and
  - b) The declarant shall register against each owner's parcel of land,
    - i) A notice in the form prescribed by the Minister that sets out the information contained in clause (a), and
    - ii) A copy of the certificate described in clause 1(b).
- 139.3 **DIVISION OF PARCEL.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, if an owner's parcel of land is divided into two or more new parcels, the owners of the new parcels are joint owners of the common interest attached to the original parcel.
- 139.4 **COMMON INTEREST PRESERVED.** Despite any other Act, upon the sale of the parcel of land of an owner in a common elements condominium corporation or the enforcement of an encumbrance registered against the parcel, the common interest of the owner in the corporation is not terminated or severed from the parcel, but continues to be attached to the parcel.
- 139.5 **LIEN.** If an owner defaults in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses of a common elements condominium corporation, the corporation has a lien against the owner's parcel of land.
- 139.6 **SAME.** The lien is a lien for the purposes of sections 85 and 86.
- 139.7 **PRIORITY OF LIEN.** Despite section 86, the lien does not have priority over an encumbrance registered against an owner's parcel of land before the common interest of the owner attached to it unless the encumbrancer agrees in writing otherwise.
- 140. **CONTENTS OF DECLARATION.** In addition to the requirements of section 7.2, a declaration for a common elements condominium corporation shall contain,

- a) A statement that the common elements are intended for the use and enjoyment of the owners:
- b) A legal description of the parcels of land mentioned in section 139.1; and
- c) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 141 **CONTENTS OF DESCRIPTION.** Clauses 8.1(c), (d), (f) and 8.3(b) do not apply to a description for a common elements condominium corporation.
- **SUBDIVISION CONTROL.** Section 50 of the Planning Act does not apply in respect of dealings with common interests in a common elements condominium corporation.
- 143 **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT.** In addition to the requirements of section 72.3, a disclosure statement for a common interest in a common elements condominium corporation shall contain,
  - A statement that the common interest attaches to the owner's parcel of land described in the declaration of the corporation and cannot be severed from the parcel upon the sale of the parcel or the enforcement of an encumbrance registered against the parcel; and
  - b) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 144.1 **REPAIR AFTER DAMAGE AND INSURANCE.** Sections 89 and 90 and clauses 91(a) and (d) do not apply to a common elements condominium corporation.
- 144.2 **REPAIR AFTER DAMAGE AND MAINTENANCE.** Subject to clauses 91(b) and (c) and section 123, the corporation shall repair and replace the common elements after damage or failure and shall maintain them.
- 144.3 **INSURANCE.** References to a unit in sections 99 to 105 shall be deemed not to apply to a common elements condominium corporation.

## PART XI PHASED CONDOMINIUM CORPORATIONS

- 145.1 **TYPE OF CORPORATION.** Subject to the regulations made under this, the declarant may create additional units or common elements in a corporation in accordance with this Part after the declaration registration and description if,
  - a) The corporation is a freehold condominium corporation;
  - b) Except as provided in the regulations made under this Act, the corporation is not a vacant land condominium corporation or a common elements condominium corporation;
  - c) The declaration indicates that the corporation is a phased condominium corporation:
  - d) The description contains a legal description of the land that will be the servient tenement within the meaning of section 151; and
  - e) The board has been elected at a meeting of owners held at a time when the declarant did not own a majority of the units.
- 145.2 **TYPE OF CORPORATION.** A corporation that meets the criteria described in section 145.1 shall be known as a phased condominium corporation.
- 145.3 **DEFINITION.** In this Part, "phase" means the additional units and common elements in a phased condominium corporation that are created in accordance with this Part upon the registration of an amendment to both the declaration and description.
- 145.4 **APPLICATION.** Subject to this Part, Parts I to IX and XIV apply with necessary modifications to a phased condominium corporation.

- 145.5 **SAME.** For the purposes of section 145.4, a reference to the registration of the declaration and description in section 13, section 14.1, 22.4, 56.11, 58.9, 78.1, 80.6, 122.1 or 122.2, 124.2 or 124.3, 127.1 or 127.2 shall be deemed, if applicable, to be a reference to the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase.
- 145.6 **OTHER CORPORATIONS.** This Part does not apply to a corporation that is not a phased condominium corporation.
- 146.1 **CREATION OF PHASE.** A phase that contains units may be created only in the blocks of numbers of units, during the time periods and in accordance with the requirements that are prescribed.
- 146.2 **PHASE CONTAINING COMMON ELEMENTS.** A phase that contains common elements may be created only during the time periods and in accordance with the requirements that are prescribed.
- 146.3 **METHOD OF CREATION.** To create a phase, the declarant shall register an amendment to both the declaration and description.
- 146.4 **AMENDMENT TO DECLARATION.** The amendment to the declaration required for creating a phase shall include,
  - a) The consent of every person having a registered mortgage against the land included in the phase or interests appurtenant to the land, as the land and the interests are described in the amendment to the description required for creating the phase;
  - b) A statement of the proportions, expressed in percentages, of the common interests appurtenant to the units in the corporation after the creation of the phase;
  - A statement of the proportions, expressed in percentages allocated to the units in the corporation, in which the owners after the creation of the phase are to contribute to the common expenses;
  - d) A specification of all parts of the common elements contained in the phase that are to be used by the owners of one or more designated units and not by all the owners:
  - e) A statement of all conditions that the approval authority, in approving or exempting under section 9 the amendment to the description required for creating the phase, requires the amendment to the declaration to mention; and
  - f) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 146.5 **AMENDMENT TO DESCRIPTION.** The amendment to the description required for creating a phase shall include,
  - The material mentioned in section 8.1 prepared with respect to the phase;
  - b) A legal description of the land that will be the servient tenement within the meaning of section 151; and
  - c) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 146.6 **SAME.** Section 8.2 and clause 8.3(b) apply with necessary modifications to the amendment.
- 146.7 **CONSENT OF OWNERS NOT REQUIRED.** Section 107 does not apply to amendments to the declaration that comply with section 146.4 or to amendments to the description that comply with sections 146.5 and 146.6.
- 146.8 **COMPLETION OF BUILDINGS.** The amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase shall not be registered unless all facilities and services have been installed or provided as the municipality in which the land of the corporation is situated, or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing if the land is not situated in a municipality, determines are necessary to ensure the independent operation of the corporation if no subsequent phases are created.

- 146.9 **SECURITY.** Despite section 146.8, a declarant may register the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, even though certain facilities and services have not been installed or provided, if the municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be, agrees that the declarant provide to a specified person a bond or other security that is sufficient to ensure the installation or provision of the facilities and services.
- 146.10 **PARTIAL RELEASE.** The person holding the bond or other security may provide a partial release of it to the declarant with the consent of the municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be.
- 146.11 FULL RELEASE. The person holding the bond or other security shall not release it in full until,
  - a) All the facilities and services covered by the bond, or other security have been installed or provided in accordance with the regulations made under this Act; and
  - b) The municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be, consents.
- 147.1 **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT.** In addition to the requirements of section 72.3, a disclosure statement for a unit or a proposed unit in a phased condominium corporation shall contain,
  - a) A statement whether the declarant intends to create one or more phases after the creation of the unit or proposed unit;
  - b) A statement that the declarant is not required to create a phase after the creation of the unit or proposed unit;
  - c) A statement that sets out the projected year of registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating each phase that the declarant intends to create after the creation of the unit or proposed unit;
  - d) A statement that sets out, for each phase that the declarant intends to create after the creation of the unit or proposed unit,
    - i) The approximate number of the units included in the phase and a legal description of the land included in the phase.
    - ii) The approximate location of the buildings and structures to be contained in the phase and a description of the facilities and services to be contained in the phase,
    - iii) A statement of the proportions, expressed in percentages, of the common interests and common expenses attributable to the units after the creation of the phase,
    - iv) A statement of the facilities and services that the owners will share after the creation of the phase, and
    - v) A statement that there are no representations with respect to the quality of materials or appearance of buildings other than those specifically set out as representations in the disclosure statement; and
  - e) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 147.2 **NOT MATERIAL CHANGES.** A change in the matters described in section 147.1(d)(i) and a change in the matters described in section 147.1(d)(iii) if it is the result only of a change in the number of units included in the phase shall be deemed not to be a material change within the meaning of section 74.
- 147.3 **NO MERGER OF STATEMENTS.** The statements described in section 147.1(d) and made by a declarant in a disclosure statement with respect to a phase that is created after the creation of the unit or proposed unit to which the disclosure statement related are enforceable against the declarant and shall be deemed not to merge by operation of law when a deed that is in registerable form is delivered to the purchaser of the unit or proposed unit.

- 147.4 **OBLIGATIONS FOR PHASE.** If a unit or proposed unit is part of a phase,
  - A reference to the registration of the declaration and description in section 72.3 or 72.6,
     74.2 or 75.1 shall be deemed to be a reference to the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating the phase; and
  - b) The reference in section 75.2 to the termination of an agreement under section 111 or 112 shall be deemed to be a reference to the termination of an agreement under section 111 or 112 that affects the property contained in the phase.
- 147.5 **COPY OF DISCLOSURE STATEMENT.** Within 15 days of registering the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the declarant shall send to the corporation a copy of the most current disclosure statement delivered to the purchasers of units in the phase.
- **STATUS CERTIFICATE.** In addition to the requirements of section 76.1, a status certificate for a unit in a phased condominium corporation shall contain a copy of the disclosure statement that the corporation has received from the declarant under section 147.5 with respect to the phase that contains the unit unless the declarant,
  - a) Has completed all phases described in the disclosure statement; and
  - b) No longer owns any of the units in the phases except for the part of the property designed to control, facilitate or provide telecommunications to, from or within the property.
- 149.1 **CORPORATION'S REMEDY.** The declarant shall not register the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase until at least 60 days after delivering to the corporation,
  - A copy of the disclosure statement delivered to a purchaser of a unit in the corporation most recently before the registration of the declaration and description;
  - b) A copy of the proposed amendments to the declaration and description required for creating the phase; and
  - c) A statement specifying all differences between the proposed amendments to the declaration and description required for creating the phase and the following matters with respect to the phase that were described in the disclosure statement mentioned in clause (a):
    - i) The matters described in subclauses 147.1(d)(ii) and (iv).
    - ii) The matters described in subclause 147.1(d)(iii) if they differ from the proposed amendments to the declaration and description required for creating the phase for a reason other than a change in the number of units included in the phase.
- 149.2 **APPLICATION FOR INJUNCTION.** Before the earlier of the registration date of the proposed amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase and 60 days after receiving the documents described in clauses 149.1(a), (b) and (c), the corporation may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an injunction to prevent the registration if any of the differences described in clause 149.1(c) are material and detrimentally affect the corporation or the use and enjoyment of the property by the owners.
- 149.3 **GROUNDS FOR INJUNCTION.** If the court is satisfied that the grounds for the application exist, it may grant the injunction or award damages to the corporation.
- 149.4 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** The court may include in the order all provisions that it considers appropriate in the circumstances.
- 149.5 **RESTRICTION ON DECLARANT.** If the corporation makes an application for an injunction under section 149.2, the declarant is not entitled to register a declaration and description to create a corporation on the land to be included in the phase, instead of registering the

- amendments required for creating the phase, unless 120 days have passed after the court has made a final disposition of the application for the injunction.
- 150.1 **REMEDY OF PURCHASERS.** Within 15 days of registering the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the declarant shall send a copy of the amendments to the corporation and the owners.
- 150.2 **DAMAGES FROM DECLARANT.** A person who purchased a unit or proposed unit in the corporation before the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase is entitled to recover damages from the declarant for a difference between the following matters disclosed in the disclosure statement delivered to the person and the registered amendments if the difference is material and detrimentally affects the use and enjoyment of the person's unit:
  - i) The matters described in subclauses 147.1(d)(ii) and (iv).
  - ii) The matters described in subclause 147.1(d)(iii) if they differ from the registered amendments for a reason other than a change in the number of units included in the phase.
- 150.3 **COURT ORDER.** Upon application by the person, the Superior Court of Justice may make an order requiring the declarant to pay to the person the damages to which the person is entitled under section 150.2.
- 151.1 **EASEMENTS.** Upon registration of a declaration and description for a phased condominium corporation or the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the following easements are created, where necessary, for the benefit of the units and common elements:
  - An easement for the provision of services over the servient tenement.
  - ii) An easement for support from the servient tenement.
  - iii) An easement for access to and for the installation and maintenance of the services and facilities that the corporation is entitled to use over the servient tenement.
  - iv) An easement for access to public roads over the servient tenement.
- 151.2 **DEFINITION.** In section 151.1, "servient tenement" means the land owned by the declarant that is not included in the phase, including the buildings and structures on the land.
- 152.1 **TURN-OVER OBLIGATIONS.** In addition to the items mentioned in section 43.4, the declarant shall give to the board at the first meeting held under section 43,
  - a) A copy of the statements described in section 147.1; and
  - b) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 152.2 **OBLIGATION UPON CREATION OF PHASE.** Upon the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the declarant shall turn over to the board all materials mentioned in sections 152.1 and 43.4 and clauses 43.5(a) to (h) and (l) and (m) that relate to the phase and that the declarant has not previously turned over to the board.
- 152.3 **NON-APPLICATION OF SECTION 43.** Sections 43.4 and 43.5 do not apply to the declarant if the board is required to hold a meeting of owners under section 43 after the declarant has turned over to the board the materials mentioned in section 152.2.
- 152.4 **APPLICATION.** The corporation may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order under section 152.5.
- 152.5 **COURT ORDER.** If the court is satisfied that the declarant is required to comply with section 152.2 and has not done so without reasonable excuse, the court,

- a) Shall order that the declarant pay damages to the corporation for the loss it incurred as a result of the declarant's acts of non-compliance with section 152.2;
- b) Shall order that the declarant pay the corporation's costs of the application;
- c) may order the declarant to pay to the corporation an additional amount not to exceed \$10,000; and
- d) may order the declarant to comply with section 152.2.
- 152.6 **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS.** If, 30 days after the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the declarant owns a majority of the units in the corporation, the board shall, at the request of the declarant, call a meeting of owners to elect a new board which shall hold office until a board is elected as required by section 43.1.
- 153.1 **CORPORATION'S OBLIGATIONS FOR PHASE.** If the declarant registers the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase and the phase contains one or more units for residential purposes, the board shall have a performance audit of the common elements contained in the phase conducted on behalf of the corporation.
- 153.2 **APPLICATION OF SECTION 44.** Section 44 applies to the performance audit, except that,
  - a) References in that section to the registration of the declaration and description shall be deemed to be references to the registration of the amendments; and
  - b) References in that section to the common elements shall be deemed to be references to the common elements contained in the phase.
- 153.3 **FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.** Within 90 days of the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the corporation shall have the financial statements required by section 66.2 prepared and sections 66 to 71 apply to them.
- 153.4 **RESERVE FUND STUDY.** Within the prescribed time following the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the corporation shall conduct a reserve fund study in accordance with section 94 with respect to the phase.
- 154.1 **TERMINATION OF AGREEMENTS.** Subject to section 154.2, after the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, a corporation may, by resolution of the board, terminate an agreement for the management of the property contained in the phase that the declarant entered into on behalf of the corporation before the registration of the amendments.
- 154.2 **NOTICE.** To terminate an agreement, the board shall give at least 60 days notice in writing of the date of termination to the person with whom the declarant entered into the agreement.
- 154.3 **OTHER AGREEMENTS.** Subject to section 154.4 and section 112.5, within 12 months following the first election of the board under section 43 after the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, the corporation may, by resolution of the board, terminate an agreement described in section 112.2, that the declarant has entered into on behalf of the corporation before the registration of the amendments and that affects the property contained in the phase.
- 154.4 **NOTICE.** To terminate an agreement, the board shall give at least 60 days notice in writing of the date of termination to the person with whom the declarant entered into the agreement.
- 154.5 **MUTUAL USE AGREEMENTS.** If a declarant on behalf of a corporation has entered into an agreement for the mutual use, provision or maintenance or the cost-sharing of facilities or services before the registration of the amendments to the declaration and description required for creating a phase, and the agreement affects the property contained in the phase, any party to the agreement may, within 12 months following the first election of the board under section 43

- after the registration of the amendments, make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order under section 154.6.
- 154.6 **COURT ORDER.** The court may make an order described in section 113.3 if the requirements of that subsection are met.

# PART XII VACANT LAND CONDOMINIUM CORPORATIONS

- 155.1 **CREATION.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, a declarant may register a declaration and description that create a corporation in which, at the time of the registration,
  - a) One or more units are not part of a building or structure and do not include any part of a building or structure; and
  - b) None of the units are located above or below any other unit.
- 155.2 **TYPE OF CORPORATION.** The type of corporation created by the registration of declaration and description under section 155.1 shall be known as a vacant land condominium corporation.
- 155.3 **REQUIREMENTS FOR REGISTRATION.** A declaration and description for a vacant land condominium corporation shall not be registered unless the registration would create a freehold condominium corporation that is not a common elements condominium corporation or, except as provided in the regulations made under this Act, a phased condominium corporation.
- 155.4 **APPLICATION.** Subject to this Part, Parts I to IX and XIV apply with necessary modifications to a vacant land condominium corporation.
- 155.5 **OTHER CORPORATIONS.** This Part does not apply to a corporation that is not a vacant land condominium corporation.
- 156.1 **CONTENTS OF DECLARATION.** If a unit in a vacant land condominium corporation is to include a building or structure constructed after the registration of the declaration and description, the declaration may contain restrictions with respect to,
  - a) The size, location, construction standards, quality of materials and appearance of the building or structure;
  - b) Architectural standards and construction design standards of the building or structure;
  - c) The time of commencement and completion of construction of the building or structure; and
  - d) The minimum maintenance requirements for the building or structure.
- 156.2 **PERMITTED RESTRICTIONS.** A restriction contained in the declaration shall be consistent with the conditions imposed by the approval authority in approving or exempting the description under section 9.
- 157.1 **CONTENTS OF DESCRIPTION.** A description of a vacant land condominium corporation shall contain,
  - A plan of survey showing the perimeter of the horizontal surface of the land, the perimeter of the buildings and structures on the common elements and the boundaries of each unit;
  - b) Subject to section 158, architectural plans of the buildings and structures included in the common elements and, if there are any, structural plans of them;
  - c) Subject to section 158, a certificate of an architect that the buildings included in the common elements have been constructed in accordance with the regulations made

- under this Act and, if there are structural plans, a certificate of an engineer that the buildings have been constructed in accordance with the regulations;
- d) A description of all interests appurtenant to the land that are included in the property; and
- e) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 157.2 **APPLICATION.** Section 8.1 and clause 8.3(b) do not apply to vacant land condominium corporations.
- 158.1 **BUILDINGS ON COMMON ELEMENTS.** A declaration and description of a vacant land condominium corporation that show buildings, structures, facilities and services to be included in the common elements shall not be registered unless,
  - a) All buildings, structures, facilities and services shown in the declaration and description to be included in the common elements have been completed, installed and provided in accordance with the regulations made under this Act; or
  - b) The declarant provides to a person or body, including an approval authority, specified by the municipality in which the land is situated, or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing if the land is not situated in a municipality, a bond or other security that is acceptable to the municipality or the Minister, as the case may be, and that is sufficient to ensure that.
    - i) The buildings and structures will be completed and installed in accordance with the regulations made under this Act,
    - ii) The facilities and services will be installed and provided, and
    - iii) The items described in clauses 157.1(b) and (c) will be included in an amendment to the description.
- 158.2 **PARTIAL RELEASE.** The person holding the bond or other security may provide a partial release of it to the declarant with the consent of the municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be.
- 158.3 **FULL RELEASE.** The person holding the bond or other security shall not release it in full until.
  - a) All the buildings, structures, facilities and services to be included in the common elements have been completed and installed in accordance with the regulations made under this Act; and
  - b) The declarant has registered an amendment to the description consisting of the items described in clauses 157.1(b), (c) and (e).
- 158.4 **CONSENT OF OWNERS NOT REQUIRED.** Section 107 does not apply to an amendment to the description if the amendment complies with clause 3(b).
- 159.1 **STATUS OF BUILDINGS IN CORPORATION.** The buildings and structures located on a unit or on the common elements of a vacant land condominium corporation, whether or not the buildings and structures had been constructed at the time of the registration of the declaration and description, are real property and form part of the unit or common elements respectively.
- 159.2 **INSURANCE.** The corporation is exempt from the obligation to obtain and maintain the insurance described in section 99 for buildings and structures located on a unit.
- 159.3 **OWNER TO INSURE.** The owner of a unit shall obtain and maintain the insurance for damage to the unit that, but for section 159.2, the corporation would have had to obtain with respect to the unit.
- BY-LAWS. In addition to the power to make, amend or repeal by-laws under section 56.1, the board of a vacant land condominium corporation may, subject to section 56, make, amend or

repeal by-laws, not contrary to the declaration, specifying minimum maintenance requirements for a unit or a building or structure located on a unit.

- 161.1 **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT.** Before delivering the first disclosure statement mentioned in section 72, the declarant with respect to a unit or a proposed unit in a vacant land condominium corporation shall request from the municipality in which the land is situated or from the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing if the land is not situated in a municipality, a statement of the services provided by the municipality or the Minister, as the case may be, including the construction and maintenance of roads.
- 161.2 **CONTENTS.** In addition to the material required under section 72.3, a disclosure statement relating to the purchase of a unit or a proposed unit in a vacant land condominium corporation shall include.
  - a) Whatever statement that the declarant has received from the municipality or the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing, as the case may be, in response to a request; and
  - b) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 161.3 **IF NO STATEMENT RECEIVED.** If the declarant has not received any statement in response to a request within 30 days of making it, the disclosure statement shall contain a statement that the declarant has requested a statement under section 161.1 but has not received any statement in response to the request.
- 162.1 **REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, sections 89, 90, 91 and 92 do not apply to a vacant land condominium corporation.
- 162.2 **EXTENT OF OBLIGATIONS.** For the purpose of this section, the obligation to repair after damage includes the obligation to repair and replace after damage or failure and the obligation to maintain includes the obligation to repair after normal wear and tear but does not include the obligation to repair after damage.
- 162.3 **COMMON ELEMENTS.** A vacant land condominium corporation shall maintain the common elements and repair them after damage.
- 162.4 **UNITS.** The owner of a unit in a vacant land condominium corporation shall maintain the owner's unit and repair it after damage.
- 162.5 **WORK DONE FOR OWNER.** If an owner of a unit in a vacant land condominium corporation fails to maintain the owner's unit within a reasonable time or to repair it within a reasonable time after damage, the corporation may maintain or repair the unit, as the case may be.
- 162.6 **COST.** An owner shall be deemed to have consented to the repairs or maintenance carried out by the corporation and the cost of the work shall be added to the owner's contribution to the common expenses.
- 163.1 **SUBSTANTIAL DAMAGE.** If the board of a vacant land condominium corporation determines under section 123 that substantial damage has occurred to a building located on a unit and the owners do not vote for termination under that section, the owner of the unit may elect,
  - a) Not to repair the damage; or
  - b) To replace the building with a different building, subject to this Act, the declaration and the by-laws.
- 163.2 **OWNER'S DUTY.** An owner of a unit who elects not to repair the damage shall, as closely as is reasonably possible, restore the land on which the building was located to the state that the land was in immediately before the construction of the building.

- 163.3 **RESTORATION DONE BY CORPORATION.** If the owner of the unit does not do the restoration within a reasonable time, the corporation may do it.
- 163.4 **COST.** The owner shall be deemed to have consented to the restoration done by the corporation and the cost of the restoration shall be added to the owner's contribution to the common expenses.

## PART XIII LEASEHOLD CONDOMINIUM CORPORATIONS

- 164.1 **CREATION.** Subject to the regulations made under this Act, a declarant may register a declaration and description that divide the leasehold estate in the land described in the description into units and common elements.
- **TYPE.** The type of corporation created by the registration of a declaration and description under section 164.1 shall be known as a leasehold condominium corporation.
- 164.3 **APPLICATION.** Subject to this Part, Parts I to IX and XIV apply with necessary modifications to a leasehold condominium corporation.
- 164.4 **OTHER CORPORATIONS.** This Part does not apply to a corporation that is not a leasehold condominium corporation.
- 164.1 **LEASEHOLD INTEREST OF OWNERS.** Each leasehold interest in a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation and its appurtenant common interest is valid even if the lessor is the owner of the leasehold interest and in that case the legal title and the leasehold interest shall be deemed not to merge.
- 164.2 **SAME TERM.** All leasehold interests in units in a leasehold condominium corporation and their appurtenant common interests shall be for the same term.
- 164.3 **TERM BEFORE RENEWAL.** The term of the leasehold interests before a renewal under section 174 shall be not less than 40 years less a day and not more than 99 years as specified in the declaration.
- 164.4 **LESSOR'S CONSENT NOT REQUIRED.** The owner of a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation may, without the consent of the lessor, transfer, mortgage, lease or otherwise deal with the leasehold interest in the unit.
- 164.5 **TRANSFER OF UNIT.** The owner of a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation may not transfer less than the whole leasehold interest in the unit and its appurtenant common interest.
- 164.6 **FORM OF TRANSFER.** A leasehold interest in a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation shall be transferred in accordance with section 105 of the Land Titles Act, even if the land included in a leasehold condominium corporation is situated within the boundaries of a registry division.
- 164.7 **APPLICATION OF TENANT PROTECTION ACT.** The Tenant Protection Act, 1997 does not apply to the leasehold interest of an owner of a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation and its appurtenant common interest but does apply to a lease of an owner's leasehold interest in a unit.
- 164.8 Spent

- 166.1 DECLARATION. A declaration for a leasehold condominium corporation shall not be registered unless it is executed by the lessor.
- 166.2 **CONTENTS.** In addition to the requirements of section 7.2, a declaration for a leasehold condominium corporation shall contain.
  - a) A statement of the term of the leasehold interests of the owners;
  - b) A schedule setting out the amount of rent for the property payable by the corporation on behalf of the owners to the lessor and the times at which the rent is payable for at least the first five years immediately following the registration of the declaration and description;
  - c) A formula to determine the amount of rent for the property payable by the corporation on behalf of the owners to the lessor and the times at which the rent is payable during the remainder of the term of the owners' leasehold interests following the time for which the schedule described in clause (b) states the amount of rent payable;
  - d) A schedule of all provisions of the leasehold interests that affect the property, the corporation and the owners; and
  - e) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 166.3 **LEASEHOLD INTERESTS IN PROPERTY.** Provisions of the leasehold interests in the property are not binding on the property, the corporation or the owners unless the declaration sets them out and states that they are binding.
- 166.4 **AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION.** An amendment to the declaration that affects the leasehold interests in the property is not effective unless the lessor has consented in writing to the amendment.
- 167.1 **DESCRIPTION.** In addition to the requirements of section 8, a description for a leasehold condominium corporation shall contain all other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 167.2 **REGISTRATION.** In addition to the requirements of section 8 and subject to the regulations made under this Act, a description for a leasehold condominium corporation shall not be registered unless the buildings and improvements to the property form part of the property.
- 167.3 **AMENDMENT TO DESCRIPTION.** An amendment to the description that affects the leasehold interests in the property is not effective unless the lessor has consented in writing to the amendment.
- 168.1 **LEASEHOLD ESTATE IN PROPERTY.** A leasehold condominium corporation shall, on behalf of the owners, exercise all rights and perform all obligations of the owners with respect to the leasehold estate in the property.
- 168.2 **SAME.** The owners shall not exercise the rights or perform the obligations mentioned in section 168.1.
- 168.3 **MEDIATION.** The lessor and the corporation shall be deemed to have agreed that either party may submit to mediation a disagreement on the interpretation of the provisions of the leasehold interests in the property that bind the property.
- 168.4 **APPLICATION OF SECTION 132.** If the lessor or the corporation submits a disagreement to mediation, section 132 applies to it.
- DISCLOSURE STATEMENT. In addition to the matters mentioned in section 72.3, a disclosure statement in the case of a leasehold condominium corporation shall include.

- a) A statement by the declarant whether the provisions of the leasehold interests in the property are in good standing and have not been breached; and
- b) All other material that the regulations made under this Act require.
- 170 **STATUS CERTIFICATE.** In addition to the material mentioned in section 76.1, a status certificate in the case of a leasehold condominium corporation shall include.
  - A statement by the corporation whether the provisions of the leasehold interests in the property are in good standing and have not been breached;
  - b) A statement by the corporation whether the lessor has applied for a termination order under section 173; and
  - c) All other material that the regulations made under the Act require.
- 171.1 **RENT FOR PROPERTY.** The rent for the property that a leasehold condominium corporation is required to pay to the lessor on behalf of the owners and all other amounts necessary to comply with the provisions of the leasehold interest affecting the property are a common expense.
- 171.2 **CONTRIBUTION OF OWNERS.** The corporation shall collect from each owner, as part of the owner's contribution to the common expenses, a portion of the rent and the amounts described in section 171.1 based on the proportion of contributions to the common expenses for the owner's unit set out in the declaration.
- 171.3 **PAYMENT TO LESSOR.** The corporation shall remit to the lessor, from the contributions collected from the owners under section 171.2, the amounts to which the lessor is entitled under the provisions of the leasehold interest affecting the property.
- 172 **CONSENT OF LESSOR FOR TERMINATION.** A leasehold condominium corporation shall not register a notice of termination under section 122 or 123 or sell the property or a part of the common elements under section 124 unless the lessor has consented to and executed the notice or the agreement of purchase and sale, as the case may be.
- 173.1 **TERMINATION BY LESSOR.** The lessor shall not terminate a leasehold interest in a unit in a leasehold condominium corporation unless the lessor has been granted an order terminating the leasehold interests in all of the units.
- 173.2 **APPLICATION.** The lessor may make an application to the Superior Court of Justice for an order terminating all of the leasehold interests, if a leasehold condominium corporation,
  - a) Has failed to remit to the lessor the amounts to which the lessor is entitled under the provisions of the leasehold interest affecting the property; or
  - b) Has failed to comply with a court order.
- 173.3 **GROUNDS FOR ORDER.** On an application, the court may make an order if it is satisfied that the order is just and equitable, having regard to the scheme and intent of this Act and the interests of all persons that would be affected by the order.
- 173.4 **CONTENTS OF ORDER.** The order may provide that all of the leasehold interests are terminated subject to the conditions set out in the order or may contain any other provision that the court considers appropriate in the circumstances.
- 173.5 **REGISTRATION OF ORDER.** If the court makes an order terminating all of the leasehold interests, the lessor shall register the order.
- 174.1 **EXPIRATION OF LEASEHOLD INTERESTS.** At least five years before the end of the term of the leasehold interests in the units in a leasehold condominium corporation, the lessor shall give the corporation.

- a) A written notice of intention to renew all the leasehold interests that sets out the provisions applicable to the renewal; or
- b) A written notice of intention not to renew all the leasehold interests.
- 174.2 **TERM OF RENEWAL.** A renewal of the leasehold interests shall be for at least 10 years or the greater term specified in the notice.
- 174.3 **NOTICE TO OWNERS.** Upon receiving the notice, the corporation shall send a copy of it to the owners.
- 174.4 **FAILURE TO GIVE NOTICE.** If the lessor does not give the required notice, the lessor shall be deemed to have given the notice required to renew the leasehold interests for 10 years subject to the same provisions that govern the leasehold interests before the renewal and the corporation shall send a notice of that fact to the owners.
- 174.5 **OWNERS' VOTE FOR TERMINATION.** The leasehold interests shall be renewed for the term and subject to the provisions specified in the notice or the deemed notice, as the case may be, unless the owners who own at least 80 per cent of the units cast a vote against the renewal no later than one year after the notice or the deemed notice, as the case may be, was given to the corporation.
- 174.6 **NOTICE OF TERMINATION.** The corporation shall give notice to the lessor if, under section 174.5, the owners vote against the renewal.
- 174.7 **REGISTRATION OF NOTICE.** The lessor shall prepare a notice in the form prescribed by the Minister stating whether the leasehold interests have been renewed or not and register the notice in.
  - a) The land titles division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office has a land titles division; or
  - b) The registry division of the land registry office within the boundaries of which division the land described in the description is situated, if the land registry office does not have a land titles division.
- 174.8 **NEW PROVISIONS UPON RENEWAL.** If the leasehold interests are renewed subject to provisions that are different from those that applied before the renewal, the declaration shall be deemed to be amended to contain the provisions that apply upon the renewal and the corporation shall register a copy of the provisions as an amendment to the declaration.
- 174.9 **CONSENT OF OWNERS NOT REQUIRED.** Section 107 does not apply to an amendment to the declaration if the amendment complies with section 174.8.
- 175.1 **EFFECT OF TERMINATION OR EXPIRATION.** In the case of a leasehold condominium corporation, upon the registration of a notice of termination under section 122 or 123, the registration of a deed to the property under section 124, expropriation under section 126, the registration of an order under section 128 or 173 or such other date, if any, specified in the registered order or the registration of a notice under section 174 that the leasehold interests in the units have not been renewed or such other date, if any, specified in the registered notice,
  - a) This Act ceases to govern the property;
  - b) The leasehold interests in the units are terminated;
  - c) Claims against the leasehold interests that do not secure the payment of money are extinguished, unless the lessor consented to their registration, in which case they are continued against the lessor's interest; and

- d) Claims against the leasehold interests that secure the payment of money are claims against the persons who were owners of the leasehold interests immediately before the termination of those interests, and not against the land.
- 175.2 **SAME.** Section 127 does not apply to a leasehold condominium corporation.
- 175.3 **APPOINTMENT OF TRUSTEE.** Despite section 129, before the time at which this Act ceases to govern the property, the corporation shall appoint a trustee to pay out the money remaining in the corporation's reserve fund in accordance with this section.
- 175.4 **DISTRIBUTION OF MONEY.** When this Act ceases to govern the property, the trustee shall pay out the money remaining in the reserve fund at that time in accordance with the following priorities:
  - i) To the lessor, the amount, if any, that is required to repair damage to the property that has not been repaired.
  - ii) To each of the owners, a share of the balance in the same proportion as their common interests, subject to section 175.5.
- 175.5 **PAYMENT OF SECURED CLAIMS.** Before paying out a share of money payable to an owner, the trustee shall deduct from the share the amount of claims against the owner that secure the payment of money and shall remit the deduction to the persons entitled to the claims.

## PART XIV GENERAL

- 176 **ACT PREVAILS.** This Act applies despite any agreement to the contrary.
- 177.1 **REGULATIONS.** The Lieutenant Governor in Council may make regulations.
  - 1. Classifying corporations, properties or persons for the purposes of the regulations;
  - 2. Specifying prohibitions, restrictions and other requirements that apply to the registration of a declaration and description in respect of any type of corporation:
  - 3. Specifying requirements for the construction of the buildings described in a description for the purpose of a certificate mentioned in 8.1or 157.1;
  - 4. Specifying material to be included in a declaration, a description, a report of a performance audit mentioned in section 44.8 a table of contents, a disclosure statement, a budget statement, a status certificate, an agreement described in clause 98.1(b) or a notice of meeting mentioned in section 120.3;
  - 5. Specifying deficiencies for the purpose of a performance audit under section 44 and governing the obligations of the person who conducts the audit;
  - 6. Requiring corporations to keep books, accounts and records and governing the books, accounts and records that corporations are required to keep;
  - 7. Governing the determination of occupancy standards under section 57;
  - 8. Specifying the form and content of financial statements and audit reports;
  - 9. Prescribing rates of interest payable under this Act, including rates of interest that shall be paid on money required to be held in trust under this Act;
  - 10. Governing funds intended for the payment of common expenses;
  - 11. Classifying reserve fund studies for the purposes of section 94;
  - 12. Governing the contents of any or all classes of reserve fund studies, the standards that shall be observed in conducting them and the times at which they shall be conducted;
  - 13. Prescribing the persons who may conduct any or all classes of reserve fund studies and specifying the qualifications of the persons and the affiliations for the purposes of section 94.6 that disentitle the persons from conducting the reserve fund studies;
  - 14. Governing the cost mentioned in clause 97.2(c);

- 15. specifying restrictions on the right of corporations to amalgamate under section 120 and requirements for corporations to fulfill in order to amalgamate;
- 16. Specifying restrictions on the right of a declarant to register a declaration and description to create a common elements condominium corporation, a vacant land condominium corporation or a leasehold condominium corporation and specifying requirements for the declarant to fulfill in order to make the registrations, including requirements for the purpose of section 157;
- 17. Respecting the manner in which a common interest attaches to an owner's parcel of land for the purpose of section 139.3;
- 18. Specifying restrictions on the right of a declarant to register an amendment to a declaration and description required for creating a phase in a phased condominium corporation and specifying requirements for the declarant to fulfill in order to make the registrations;
- 19. Governing the manner in which sections 89, 90, 91 and 92 apply to a vacant land condominium corporation;
- 20. Prescribing the amounts of fees that are payable/chargeable under this;
- 21. Prescribing forms, other than forms mentioned in this Act as forms prescribed by the Minister, and providing for their use;
- 22. Prescribing any matter mentioned in this Act as prescribed, other than forms mentioned in this Act as forms prescribed by the Minister;
- 23. Respecting any matter that this Act mentions may be or shall be dealt with in the regulations;
- 24. Exempting any class of corporations, properties or persons from any provision of this Act or the regulations;
- 25. Respecting any matter necessary or advisable to carry out the intent and purpose of this Act.

### 177.2 **MINISTER'S REGULATIONS.** The Minister may make regulations,

- 1. Respecting the registration and recording of declarations, descriptions, amendments to declarations or descriptions, by-laws, notices of termination and other instruments;
- 2. Governing the method of describing land or any interest in land in instruments affecting a property or part of a property;
- 3. Governing surveys, plans, specifications, certificates, descriptions and diagrams, and prescribing procedures for their registration and amendment;
- 4. Prescribing the duties of officers appointed under the Land Titles Act or the Registry Act for the purpose of this Act;
- 5. Requiring the payment of fees to officers appointed under the Land Titles Act or the Registry Act and prescribing the amounts of the fees;
- 6. Respecting the names of corporations and requiring that the name of a corporation indicate whether the corporation is a freehold, leasehold, common elements, phased or vacant land condominium corporation;
- 7. Governing the circumstances and the manner in which the Corporations Information Act is to apply to corporations, including the time at which that Act is to apply;
- 8. Requiring that a description in respect of any class of properties contain a survey of the properties showing the units and common elements, in lieu of or in addition to the requirements of section 8;
- 9. Prescribing the material required to be contained in the certificate as to the status of an amalgamating corporation for the purpose of 120.3(c);
- 10. Prescribing forms described in this Act as forms prescribed by the Minister and providing for their use.

### 177.3 **APPLICATION OF REGULATIONS.** A provision of a regulation may be made to apply to,

- a) All corporations or any class or type of corporations;
- b) All properties or any class of properties; or
- c) All persons or any class of persons.

- 177.4 **INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE.** A regulation made under section 177.1 that prescribes any of the following things may adopt by reference, with the changes, if any, that the Lieutenant Governor in Council considers advisable, any principle, standard, code or formula, as it reads at the time the regulation is made or as it is amended from time to time, whether before or after the time at which the regulation is made:
  - i) The manner in which financial statements of a corporation are to be prepared or generally accepted accounting principles for the purpose of those statements.
  - ii) The manner in which the auditor's report described in section 67.1 is to be prepared or generally accepted auditing standards for the purpose of that report.
- 178.1 **TRANSITION.** Corporations created under the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, are continued as corporations under this Act.
- 178.2 **LIEN.** A corporation's lien that was created under the Condominium Act for the default of an owner in the obligation to contribute to the common expenses is continued as a lien under section 85.1 of this Act.
- 179.1 **TRANSITION, TURN-OVER.** If the corporation was created under the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, section 43 does not apply and section 26 of that Act, as it existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continues to apply.
- 179.2 **OFFENCES UNDER FORMER ACT.** Section 55 of the Condominium Act, as it existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continues to apply with respect to contraventions of section 26.3 of that Act.
- 180.1 **TRANSITION, DISCLOSURE.** If, on or before the day sections 44, 72 to 75 and 78 to 82 come into force, the declarant with respect to a corporation has entered into one or more agreements of purchase and sale for a unit or proposed unit in the corporation,
  - a) Those sections do not apply; and
  - b) Subject to section 180.2, sections 51 to 54 of the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, except for section 52.5 of that Act, as those sections existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continue to apply.
- 180.2 **NOT A MATERIAL AMENDMENT.** For the purposes of section 52.2 of the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, a change to the information required to be contained in a disclosure statement that arrises only as a result of the coming into force of this Act does not consitute a material amendment to the disclosure statement.
- 180.3 **OFFENCES UNDER FORMER ACT.** Section 55 of the Condominium Act, as it existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continues to apply with respect to contraventions of section 52.5, 52.6, or 53.1 of that Act.
- 181.1 **TRANSITION, INSURANCE.** If, at the time section 99 comes into force, the corporation has entered into an insurance policy under section 27 of the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, that has not expired, section 99 does not apply and section 27 of that Act, as it existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continues to apply.
- 181.2 **RENEWALS.** Despite section 181.1, section 99 applies if the corporation renews an insurance policy described in that subsection after section 99 comes into force.

- 182 **TRANSITION, TERMINATION OF AGREEMENTS.** If the corporation has entered into an agreement described in sections 111 and 112 before those sections come into force, those sections do not apply and section 39 of the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, as that section existed immediately before the coming into force of section 184, continues to apply.
- 183 **TRANSITION, REGULATIONS.** Despite section 184, the Lieutenant Governor in Council may by regulation revoke regulations made under section 59 of the Condominium Act, being chapter 26 of the Revised Statutes of Ontario, 1990, as that section read immediately before section 184 comes into force, if the Minister makes a regulation under section 177.2 that is inconsistent with those regulations.
- 184 Omitted (amends or repeals other Acts).
- 185 Omitted (amends or repeals other Acts).
- 186 Omitted (amends or repeals other Acts).
- Omitted (provides for coming into force of provisions of this Act).
- 188 Omitted (enacts short title of this Act).